

# Scientific Committee on Health, Environmental and Emerging Risks SCHEER

# **Opinion on**

# Biological effects of ultraviolet radiation relevant to health with particular reference to sunbeds for cosmetic purposes



The SCHEER approved this Opinion at its plenary on 17 November 2016

## About the Scientific Committees (2016-2021)

Two independent non-food Scientific Committees provide the Commission with the scientific advice it needs when preparing policy and proposals relating to consumer safety, public health and the environment. The Committees also draw the Commission's attention to the new or emerging problems which may pose an actual or potential threat.

They are: the Scientific Committee on Consumer Safety (SCCS) and the Scientific Committee on Health, Environmental and Emerging Risks (SCHEER). The Scientific Committees review and evaluate relevant scientific data and assess potential risks. Each Committee has top independent scientists from all over the world who are committed to work in the public interest.

In addition, the Commission relies upon the work of other Union bodies, such as the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA), the European Medicines Agency (EMA), the European Centre for Disease prevention and Control (ECDC) and the European Chemicals Agency (ECHA).

#### SCHEER

This Committee, on request of Commission services, provides Opinions on questions concerning health, environmental and emerging risks. The Committees addresses questions on:

- health and environmental risks related to pollutants in the environmental media and other biological and physical factors in relation to air quality, water, waste and soils.

- complex or multidisciplinary issues requiring a comprehensive assessment of risks to consumer safety or public health, for example antimicrobial resistance, nanotechnologies, medical devices and physical hazards such as noise and electromagnetic fields.

#### SCHEER members

Roberto Bertollini, Teresa Borges, Wim de Jong, Pim de Voogt, Raquel Duarte-Davidson, Peter Hoet, Rodica Mariana Ion, Renate Kraetke, Demosthenes Panagiotakos, Ana Proykova, Theodoros Samaras, Marian Scott, Rémy Slama, Emanuela Testai, Theodorus Vermeire, Marco Vighi, Sergej Zacharov

#### Contact:

European Commission DG Health and Food Safety Directorate C: Public Health, Country Knowledge, Crisis Management Unit C2 – Country Knowledge and Scientific Committees Office: HTC 03/073; L-2920 Luxembourg SANTE-C2-SCHEER@ec.europa.eu

| © European Union, 2016 |                 |
|------------------------|-----------------|
| ISSN 1831-             | ISBN 978-92-79- |
| doi:10.2772/           | ND              |

The Opinions of the Scientific Committees present the views of the independent scientists who are members of the committees. They do not necessarily reflect the views of the European Commission. The Opinions are published by the European Commission in their original language only.

http://ec.europa.eu/health/scientific committees/index en.htm

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Members of the Working Group are acknowledged for their valuable contribution to this Opinion. The members of the Working Group are:

<u>SCHEER</u> Ana Proykova (Chair of the WG since April 2016 and Rapporteur) Theodoros Samaras Rodica Mariana Ion

<u>SCCS:</u> Pieter Jan Coenraads

External experts: Claire Beausoleil Jean-Francois Doré (co-Rapporteur) Rüdiger Greinert Philippe Hartemann Norbert Leitgeb Lesley Rushton (Chair of the WG until April 2016) Greet Schoeters

The contribution of the following experts is gratefully acknowledged:

Prof Colette Brogniez (Université de Lille-1, France) for the calculation of exposure times necessary to synthesize Vitamin D;

Marie-Christine Chignol (Inserm, Lyon) for her help in the literature search;

Leonardo Celleno, SCCS member, for the advice in finalising the Opinion.

All Declarations of Working Group members are available at: <a href="http://ec.europa.eu/health/scientific committees/experts/declarations/scheer wg">http://ec.europa.eu/health/scientific committees/experts/declarations/scheer wg</a> en.ht</a> <a href="million-scheer-wg">m</a>

## ABSTRACT

Following a request from the European Commission, the Scientific Committee on Health, Environmental and Emerging Risks reviewed recent evidence to update the 2006 Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Consumer Products on the Biological effects of ultraviolet radiation (UVR) relevant to health, with particular reference to sunbeds for cosmetic purposes. The term "sunbed" refers to all types of UV tanning devices used for cosmetic purposes.

UVR, including UVR emitted by sunbeds, is a complete carcinogen, as it acts both as an initiator and a promoter. Based on the available scientific evidence the Committee concludes that there is strong evidence that exposure to UVR, including that emitted by sunbeds, causes cutaneous melanoma and squamous cell carcinoma at all ages and that the risk for cancer is higher when the first exposure takes place in younger ages. There is also moderate evidence that exposure to UVR, including that emitted by sunbeds, also increases the risk of basal cell carcinoma and ocular melanoma.

The beneficial effects of sunbed use, such as generation of vitamin D, are outweighed by the adverse effects. There is no need to use sunbeds to induce vitamin D production because alternative sources of vitamin D are readily available.

There is no threshold level of UV-irradiance and UV-dose for the induction of skin cancer. Therefore, there is no safe limit for exposure to UV radiation from sunbeds.

**Keywords**: Ultraviolet radiation, UV-tanning devices, Sunbeds, Health effects, Risk assessment, SCHEER

## **Opinion to be cited as**:

SCHEER (Scientific Committee on Health, Environmental and Emerging Risks), Opinion on Biological effects of ultraviolet radiation relevant to health with particular reference to sunbeds for cosmetic purposes, 17 November 2017

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| 1. SU | IMMARY  |
|-------|---|
| 1.1   | Introduction  |
| 1.2   | Exposure  |
| 1.3   | Health effects: vitamin D production7                             |
| 1.4   | Non-cancer health effects 8                                       |
| 1.5   | Health effects: Melanoma, Non-melanoma skin cancer, other cancers |
| 1.6   | Mechanistic studies   |
| 1.7   | Risk characterisation   |
| 1.8   | Overall Conclusion  |
| 2. BA | CKGROUND as provided by the european Commission10                 |
| 3. TE | RMS OF REFERENCE12  |
| 4. AP | PROACH TO THE DEVELOPMENT OF THIS OPINION                         |
| 4.1 S | ummary of SCCP Opinion 200613                                     |
| 4.2 S | ummary of IARC Monograph 201213                                   |
| 4.3 U | pdate of the evidence since 200613                                |
| 5. TE | CHNICAL BACKGROUND15  |
| 5.1 P | hysical characteristics of UVR15                                  |
| 5.2 U | IVR spectra15   |
| 5.3   | Regulations and standards18                                       |
| 5.3.1 | Technical regulations   |
| 5.3.2 | Regulation of sunbed use19  |
| 5.3.3 | Bans of indoor tanning for cosmetic purposes20                    |
| 5.3.4 | Efficacy of sunbed regulations20                                  |
| 6. Ex | posures from sunbeds22  |
| 6.1 P | revalence of sunbed use22   |
| 6.2 U | IV exposure from sunbeds - Trends in UV irradiance24              |
| 7. HE | ALTH EFFECTS  |
| 7.1   | Vitamin D   |
| 7.2   | Immunosuppression   |
| 7.3   | Skin aging  |

|               | Final   |
|---------------|---|
| 7.4           | Mood and behaviour  |
| 7.5           | Eyes  |
| 7.6           | Other   |
| 7.7           | Melanoma33  |
| 7.7.1         | Meta-analyses and systematic reviews  |
| 7.7.2         | Case-control studies  |
| 7.7.3         | Cohort studies  |
| 7.7.4         | Other designs41   |
| 7.7.5         | Ocular melanoma43   |
| 7.7.6         | Experimental animal studies   |
| 7.8           | Non-melanoma skin cancer46  |
| 7.8.1         | Meta-analysis and systematic reviews46                                      |
| 7.8.2         | Case-control studies  |
| 7.8.3         | Cohort studies  |
| 7.8.4         | Experimental animal studies   |
| 7.9 M         | lechanistic studies   |
| 7.10          | Susceptibility  |
| 7.11          | Other cancers   |
| 7.11.         | 1 Internal cancers  |
| 7.12          | All-cause mortality   |
| 7.13          | Risk characterization (dose response in humans and animals by age and other |
| factor        | rs)60   |
| 8. OP         | INION   |
| Answ          | ers to Terms of reference62   |
| 9. MI         | NORITY OPINION63  |
| 10. R         | ECOMMENDATIONS FOR FURTHER WORK64   |
| 11. (<br>PROC | CONSIDERATION OF THE RESPONSES RECEIVED DURING THE CONSULTATION             |
| ANNE          | X I68   |
| ANNE          | X II71  |
| ANNE          | X III   |
| REFE          | RENCES  |

## 1. SUMMARY

## **1.1 Introduction**

In 2006, the Scientific Committee on Consumer Products provided an Opinion 'on the Biological effects of ultraviolet radiation (UVR) relevant to health with particular reference to sunbeds for cosmetic purposes' and stated that the use of UVR tanning devices to achieve and maintain cosmetic tanning, whether by UVB and/or UVA, was likely to increase the risk of malignant melanoma of the skin and possibly ocular melanoma. In 2009 and 2012, the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) reviewed all the evidence pertaining to the carcinogenic effects of ultraviolet radiation (UVR) from sunbeds, and classified use of UV-emitting tanning devices as *carcinogenic to humans (Group 1)*.

The European Commission therefore requested the Scientific Committee on Health, Environmental and Emerging Risks (SCHEER) to review recent evidence in order to improve the understanding of health effects associated with UV radiation in general and with sunbeds for cosmetic purposes in particular and to provide an updated Opinion.

In this Opinion, the term "sunbed" refers to all types of UV tanning devices for cosmetic purposes. The Opinion does not address medical devices for UVR treatment.

#### **1.2 Exposure**

It is currently estimated that UV emission of a modern tanning appliance corresponds to an UV index of 12, i.e. equivalent to midday Equatorial sun. There are large variations in the UV output of different machines, and the UV spectrum emitted by devices used for tanning has evolved in recent years towards higher UVA irradiance.

The prevalence of sunbed use for tanning purpose varies greatly from one country to another and according to sex and age: it is higher in white-skinned populations from Northern Europe, and in young or middle-aged women.

In 2014, meta-analyses were used to summarise the prevalence of indoor tanning in different age categories. The population-proportional attributable risk of indoor tanning in the United States, Europe, and Australia for non-melanoma skin cancer and melanoma was calculated based on data from 406,696 participants. The results showed an increase in prevalence of sunbed use over time with a higher prevalence in students.

## **1.3 Health effects: vitamin D production**

The UVB radiation emitted from sunbeds can induce vitamin D production; however, the increase of UV-induced vitamin D production is limited and reaches a plateau due to a balance between photo-production and photo-degradation of vitamin D.

Professional and public organisations in several countries worldwide do not recommend the use of sunbeds to enhance vitamin D levels, even in winter, because dietary sources or vitamin D supplements are suitable and affordable alternatives. Although a suitable diet can provide an adequate vitamin D intake, public health authorities in some countries at northern latitudes recommend supplementation and food fortification in addition to the dietary intake.

## **1.4 Non-cancer health effects**

The role of UVB radiation in immunosuppression has been well established. Now there is also evidence for an immunosuppressive effect induced by UVA radiation in the wavelength range from 350–390 nm. UV radiation (both UVA and UVB) has a local (i.e. in the skin) and systemic immunosuppressive effects.

Exposure to UVA and UVB radiation enhances photoaging of the skin by, among others, damaging collagen and elastin.

A short-lasting (about 30 min) effect from UVA radiation on lowering blood pressure has been indicated. Some individuals have a UVR exposure seeking behaviour because of a perceived positive influence on mood. Cultures of skin cells exposed to UVB radiation have shown increased expression of beta-endorphin. The scientific evidence to support this effect is too weak to conclude.

Exposure to UV radiation may cause a range of eye conditions and may trigger the early onset of diseases normally linked with ageing such as cataract and age-related macular degeneration (AMD).

## **1.5** Health effects: Melanoma, Non-melanoma skin cancer, other cancers

There is strong evidence from case-control studies and cohort studies of a significantly increased risk of cutaneous melanoma associated with sunbed use. The risk increases with the number of sessions and frequency of use. Recent cohort studies showed an increase in melanoma risk associated with sunbed exposure at a younger age.

Although based on a smaller number of studies than for melanoma, there is consistent evidence from meta-analyses that indicates that sunbed use is also a risk factor for squamous cell carcinoma and to a lesser extent for basal cell carcinoma, especially when exposure takes place at a younger age. It should be noted that the use of sunbeds was generally self-reported and there was no information on the specific sunbed used.

With the exception of a negative association for breast cancer in one cohort, no association was found between sunbed use in adolescence and/or early adulthood and internal cancer risk. The current evidence does not show a decreased risk in all-cause mortality associated with sunbed use; the only available cohort study suggests an increased risk of death from all cancers taken together.

There is moderate evidence that sunbed exposure may also cause ocular melanoma, with the risk increasing when exposure starts at a younger age.

## **1.6 Mechanistic studies**

Although UV-induced tanning provides limited protection against UV-induced DNA damage, there is evidence for the carcinogenicity of UV exposure from mechanistic and animal studies, which have shown the induction of melanoma and squamous cell carcinoma. Several in vivo experimental studies conducted on melanoma-prone neonatal HGF/SF transgenic mice irradiated with UVB have shown the induction of melanoma, and a study with irradiation with UVA has also shown the induction of melanoma. The existence of two distinct pathways for melanoma, an UVB-dependent pathway associated with direct UVB-type DNA damage and an UVA pathway associated with indirect oxidative DNA damage in melanocytes is under investigation.

Many mechanistic studies, mainly *in vitro* with human derived (tumour) cell lines and skin biopsies, underpin the outstanding importance of UV-induced (UV-A and UV-B) molecular and cellular events involved in human photocarcinogenesis (non-melanocytic skin cancer and melanoma). The signature mutation pattern for both UV-A and UV-B has been identified. Importantly, UV-A has been shown to be involved in processes leading to DNA damage and consequent mutation induction. UV-signatures could be detected in a wide range of genes involved in photocarcinogenesis.

In the last years, increasing evidence has been collected that epigenetic changes, which play a crucial role in (skin) cancer induction and development, are also induced via UVA and UVB. This highlights, furthermore, the importance of the effects of UV on several regulation mechanisms involved in human photocarcinogenesis.

## **1.7** Risk characterisation

The contribution of exposure to sunbeds to skin cancer incidence is not negligible. In Europe, 3,438 (5.4%) of 63,942 new cases of melanoma diagnosed each year are estimated to be attributable to sunbed use, women representing most of this burden with 2,341 cases (6.9% of all melanomas in women). As a consequence about 500 women and 300 men may die each year from a melanoma as a result of being exposed to indoor tanning. Although the increase in melanoma risk due to sunbed use may appear modest in the general population (+15%, according to 2006 IARC report), most of the risk concentrates in the population that started sunbed use before the age of 35 (+75%). The risk attributable to sunbed use in patients diagnosed with a melanoma before the age of 30 is found to be 43% in France and 76% in Australia.

## **1.8 Overall Conclusion**

UVR, including UVR emitted by sunbeds, is a complete carcinogen, as it acts both as an initiator through general toxicity and a promoter, through e.g. immunosuppression. Based on the available evidence, the SCHEER concludes that there is strong evidence that exposure to UVR, including that emitted by sunbeds, causes cutaneous melanoma and squamous cell carcinoma at all ages and that the risk for cancer is higher when the first exposure takes place in younger ages. There is moderate evidence that sunbed exposure may also increase the risk of basal cell carcinoma and ocular melanoma.

There are beneficial effects of UVR exposure from sunbeds (vitamin D synthesis). However, these are outweighed by the adverse effects and there is no need to use sunbeds to induce vitamin D production.

Because of the strong evidence of skin cancer induction following sunbed exposure (and with no indications for threshold), the SCHEER concludes that there is no safe limit for exposure to UV radiation from sunbeds.

#### 2. BACKGROUND AS PROVIDED BY THE EUROPEAN COMMISSION

#### Scientific background

In 2006, the Scientific Committee on Consumer Products provided an Opinion on the biological effects of ultraviolet radiation (UVR) from sunbeds for cosmetic purposes. In 2009 and 2012 the International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) reviewed all the evidence pertaining to the carcinogenic effects of UVR from sunbed use and classified it as a Group 1 (definite) human carcinogen. The recently published fourth edition of the European Code against Cancer<sup>1</sup> has recommended that sunbeds should not be used at all based on evidence from epidemiological studies, established causal mechanisms, the increasing skin cancer burden in the mostly fair-skinned European populations, and the modifiability of the risk factor by individual action, acknowledging also the beneficial effects of sunlight such as vitamin D production.

#### Legal and enforcement background

The health and safety hazards associated with the use of sunbeds are determined by two key elements: a) the safety of the sunbed itself (and its compliance with existing applicable legislation and device standards), and b) the way in which the product is used (or misused) by the consumer – this depends greatly on the knowledge of the consumer and on the information and advice given to the user by the tanning service operator<sup>2</sup>.

At EU level, a legal framework exists that aims at mitigating the risks posed by sunbeds themselves, e.g. as regards the intensity of the UV radiation emitted. In the EU, the placing on the market of sunbeds with an input voltage between 50 and 1000 volts for alternating current or between 75 and 1500 volts for direct current is regulated by the Low Voltage Directive (Directive 2014/35/EU)<sup>3</sup>. This Directive requires that only safe products are placed on the market and covers all risks, not just the electrical safety aspects.

The General Product Safety Directive (Directive 2001/95/EC)<sup>4</sup> (GPSD), which requires products to provide a reasonable level of safety throughout the lifetime of the product and contains specific obligations for producers, distributors and national authorities, is applicable to sunbeds used by consumers, including in the context of a service, in so far as the LVD does not already contain specific provisions governing the same aspects with the same objectives. This is without prejudice of any other EU applicable legislation.

The harmonised standard EN 60335-2-27:2013 sets out requirements for the safety of sunbeds, including limits for ultraviolet radiation emission. If this standard is applied, it provides a presumption of conformity with the safety objectives of Directive 2014/35/EU with respect to the risks covered by the standard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> <u>http://cancer-code-europe.iarc.fr/index.php/en/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The requirements for information to be provided to consumers are different, depending on national legislation in each Member State.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Directive 2014/35/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 February 2014 on the harmonisation of the laws of the Member States relating to the making available on the market of electrical equipment designed for use within certain voltage limits (recast), OJ L 96 of 29 March 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Directive 2001/95/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 3 December 2001 on General Product Safety, OJ No L 11 of 15 January 2002.

In recent years some Member States have adopted national legislation regulating the tanning services (including, for example, a ban below the age limit of 18 years, the need for proper health and safety information, stricter hygiene conditions, the need for properly trained staff, etc.). These measures, when properly enforced, should ensure that tanning studios provide a better level of protection to consumers who use these devices.

In 2008-2009, market surveillance, including inspection of tanning salons, was carried out in ten EU Member States<sup>5</sup>. The overall conclusions were that: (i) Consumer guidance in tanning studios was not regularly given and, where it was claimed to be given, this was often not verifiable, (ii) the labelling of the sunbeds failed to comply with the requirements in at least 20% of the cases and (iii) the percentage of sunbeds not in compliance with the regulations varied between 10 and 90%.

This situation and the growing health concerns expressed by various medical and scientific experts about the higher risks of developing skin cancer and other skin-related diseases from the use of sunbeds have led the European Commission to request the SCHEER to review recent evidence in order to improve the understanding of risks associated with UV radiation in general and with sunbeds in particular and to provide an updated Opinion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\_MEMO-10-37\_en.htm?locale=en

#### **3. TERMS OF REFERENCE**

In view of new medical evidence and the development of science and technology over the past decade, including the scientific justification which underpins The European Code against Cancer and in particular the recommendation on UV radiation, the SCENHIR is asked to reassess the safety risks associated with the use of sunbeds and to provide an answer to the following questions:

- 1. Does new scientific and medical evidence (collected over the past decade) have a significant impact on the conclusion of the previous Opinion of 2006<sup>6</sup> with regard to the general health and safety implications relating to the exposure of people to UV radiation (UVR)? If yes, what are the key elements to be considered and how is the health of users of tanning devices for cosmetic purposes (sunbeds) likely to be affected (both positively e.g., Vitamin D regulation and negatively, e.g., skin and ocular melanoma).
- 2. Does SCHEER uphold the assessment of the SCCP that the limit value of the Erythemally-weighted irradiance of 0.3 W/m<sup>2</sup> (equivalent to an UV index of 12) ensures sufficient levels of protection for the health and safety of users? If this is not the case, please specify if it is sufficient to give specific information. If it is not sufficient to provide information, please specify the limit values above which adverse health effects can occur.
- 3. What should be the wavelength range for which the total Erythemally-weighted irradiance should be negligible (e.g. under 0.003 W/ m<sup>2</sup>) to minimise the risks of developing skin cancer due to the use of sunbeds?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Opinion on the biological effects of ultraviolet radiation (UVR) from sunbeds for cosmetic purposes - Scientific Committee on Consumer Products - SCCP/0949/05- 20 June 2006

http://ec.europa.eu/health/ph risk/committees/04 sccp/docs/sccp o 031b.pdf

#### 4. APPROACH TO THE DEVELOPMENT OF THIS OPINION

#### 4.1 Summary of SCCP Opinion 2006

In 2006, to support revision of legislation, the SCCP was requested by the Commission to provide an Opinion on the general health and safety implications (negative and positive) relating to the exposure to UVR and in particular from use of sunbeds. The SCCP was asked to evaluate potential differences in health risks between exposure to UVR from natural and artificial sources and between UVA, UVB and UVC radiation, and to consider the need for and ranges of limit values to reduce these risks, taking into account skin phototype, intensity of exposure, duration of exposure and associated uncertainties. The SCCP was of the opinion that (i) the use of UVR tanning devices to achieve and maintain cosmetic tanning, whether by UVB and/or UVA, is likely to increase the risk of malignant melanoma of the skin and possibly ocular melanoma, (ii) people with known risk factors for skin cancer, especially melanoma (skin phototypes I and II, presence of freckles, atypical and/or multiple moles, family history of melanoma) should not use sunbeds, (iii) eye protection from UVB and UVA should be worn and (iv) UVR tanning devices should not be used by individuals under the age of 18 years. They noted that UVR sunbeds were not in widespread use before the 1990s and therefore the full health effects of their use will not emerge for several years due to the long latency of these cancers.

#### 4.2 Summary of IARC Monograph 2012

IARC reviewed the literature on UVR from natural and artificial sources as part of the general update and review of radiation (IARC 2012). IARC also carried out a systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort and case-control studies of sunbed use (IARC 2006b). The summary estimates (adjusted for confounding factors, including measures of exposure to sunlight) reported positive associations between "ever" versus "never" indoor tanning for melanoma (RR, 1.15, 95%; CI, 1.00–1.31) and squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) (RR=2.25 95% CI 1.08, 4.70) but not for basal cell carcinoma (BCC), (RR=1.03, 95%CI 0.5-1.90).The risk of melanoma increased if first exposure took place at a young age (RR=1.75, 95%CI 1.35, 2.26).

IARC concluded that the use of UV-emitting tanning devices is *carcinogenic to humans* (*Group 1*) and that UV-emitting tanning devices cause cutaneous malignant melanoma and ocular melanoma (observed in the choroid and the ciliary body of the eye). IARC noted that a positive association was also observed between the use of UV-emitting tanning devices and squamous cell carcinoma of the skin.

#### 4.3 Update of the evidence since 2006

The health risks associated with the use of sunbeds have been investigated through different approaches such as epidemiologic studies, experimental studies in humans, experimental studies in animals and cell culture studies. A health combined risk assessment evaluates the evidence within several areas of concern (skin, eye, immune system) and then weighs the evidence across the areas to generate a combined assessment. This combined assessment addresses the question of whether or not a risk exists, i.e. whether there is a causal relationship between exposure and some adverse health effect. The answer to this is not necessarily a definitive "yes" or "no", but may be expressed as the weight of evidence for the existence of a risk. If such a risk is judged to

be present, the risk assessment should also address the magnitude and shape of the effect and the dose-response function including characterising the magnitude of the risk for various exposure levels and exposure patterns. Detailed criteria used to evaluate the documents the Opinion is based on and criteria for the weighting process have been described in the SCENIHR memorandum<sup>7</sup> (SCENIHR 2012).

Information was primarily obtained from papers and reports published in international peer reviewed scientific journals in the English language in the years 2006-2015 (see Annex 1 for search terms). Additional sources of information have also been considered, including web-based information retrieval and other documents in the public domain, e.g. from governmental bodies and authorities and Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs). Several references were considered as a result of the public consultation.

The weight of evidence for a particular outcome is based on data from human and mechanistic in-vitro studies (the primary evidence) along with data on exposure. The overall quality of the studies is taken into account, as well as the relevance of the studies for the issue in question. The weighting of evidence also considers whether causality was shown or not in the relevant studies.

In the present Opinion, the following categories are considered to assign the relevant weight of evidence for the specific outcomes:

**Strong overall weight** of evidence: coherent evidence from human in the absence of conflicting evidence from one of the other lines of evidence (no important data gaps);

**Moderate overall weight** of evidence: good evidence from a primary line of evidence but evidence from several other lines is missing (important data gaps);

**Weak overall weight** of evidence: weak or conflicting evidence from the primary lines of evidence (severe data gaps).

Throughout the Opinion, consistency and adherence to SI (International System of Units, Système International d'unités) regarding the use of terms and units has been attempted.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Memorandum on the use of the scientific literature for human health risk assessment purposes – weighing of evidence and expression of uncertainty, 2012

## **5. TECHNICAL BACKGROUND**

Although the term sunbed is frequently defined as equipment consisting of rows of lamps that expose a person to ultraviolet radiation for tanning, in this Opinion the term "sunbed" is used for all types of UV tanning devices for cosmetic purposes. The Opinion does not address medical devices for UVR treatment.

## **5.1 Physical characteristics of UVR**

Ultraviolet radiation (UVR) comprises invisible electromagnetic waves at the borderline between non-ionising and ionising radiation with wavelengths from 400nm to 100nm (Table 1).

| Region      | Wavelength            | Frequency                                  |  |  |
|-------------|-----------------------|--|--|--|
|             | (nm)                  | (Hz)                                       |  |  |
| Infrared    | 10 <sup>6</sup> - 700 | $3x10^{11} - 4.3x10^{14}$                  |  |  |
| Visible     | 700 - 400             | 4.3x10 <sup>14</sup> -7.5x10 <sup>14</sup> |  |  |
| Ultraviolet | 400 - 100             | 7.5x10 <sup>14</sup> - 3x10 <sup>15</sup>  |  |  |
| X-rays      | < 100                 | > 3x10 <sup>15</sup>                       |  |  |

**Table 1:** Spectrum of Electromagnetic Radiation

To account for the different physical and biological effects of UVR, its wavelength range is subdivided into three main zones A, B and C. The most common definitions, which are used also in this Opinion are<sup>8</sup>:

UVA (400 nm – 315 nm), UVB (315 nm – 280 nm), UVC (280 nm – 200 nm) Vacuum UV (200 nm – 100 nm)

However, it should be noted that some organisations may define these ranges differently, such as in the standard EN 60335-2-27.

Long wave UV (400 nm - 320 nm), Short wave UV (320 nm - 280 nm)

## 5.2 UVR spectra

To measure UVR, narrow band-pass filters (monochromators) are used for wavelength selection. The detectors consist either of radiometric devices, which make use of the temperature increase induced by the absorbed radiation, or photoelectric devices that respond to electrons released as a result of the photoelectric quantum effect.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Termlist, International Commission on Illumination; <u>http://eilv.cie.co.at</u> (Last accessed: 13 July 2016)

## Solar radiation

Solar UVR is part of the broad and continuous electromagnetic spectrum which is emitted by a thermal source like the sun which can be considered to emit radiation like a "black body". The wavelength of the maximum spectral power density decreases with increasing surface temperature according to Wien's law. For solar radiation the maximum spectral power density appears at 550nm (around green light) corresponding to a solar surface temperature of about 6000°K. Depending on the time of day and season, the spectrum varies due to different atmospheric pathways and wavelengthdependent atmospheric absorption. Due to the latter, solar UVC radiation can be neglected. However, this may not be justified for artificial UVR sources.

Solar UV irradiation is currently measured using either spectral (WMO, 199) or broadband instruments (WMO, 2008).

The latter can be used for measuring erythemally weighted solar irradiance. Measurements of UVB and UVA are difficult because of the requirement for spectral filters needed to manage the steep increase of the ambient solar irradiance in the UVB range, which between 290–320 nm amounts to more than fivefold. Extensive measurements of ambient UVR including this spectral band have been made worldwide. Measurements of terrestrial solar UVA are less subject to error than measurements of UVB, because the spectrum does not vary widely with zenith angle and the spectral irradiance curve is flat (IARC, 1992).

#### UVR from sunbeds

Commercial sunbeds came into widespread use in the 1990s. In most modern sunbeds, technology has not changed much from the original devices while the lamp technology and electronics have evolved over the years; however, the lamps are still the fluorescent type, using special phosphors that create a radiation spectrum in the UVA and UVB range. Sunbed lamps emit spectral peaks of mostly UVA radiation, although there has been development over the years to broaden the emitted light spectrum and make it more "sun-like". There are two different types of lamps which by filtering may emit either virtually only UVA or UVA mixed with UVB, with different bandwidths from narrow to wide:

- Low-pressure mercury fluorescent tubes
- High-pressure mercury fluorescent tubes

In general, the UVR spectra of artificial sources differ considerably from natural sunlight, in particular with considerable higher irradiance in the UVA range. The spectra and intensities of UVR emitted by sunbeds can vary considerably depending on the type of device, manufacturing tolerances, filtering and age of lamps.

Emission spectra of different types of sunbeds are shown in Figure 1. It can be seen that there are considerable differences that require careful consideration to avoid unintended side effects and health risks. In contrast to sunlight, mercury fluorescent lamps generate line spectra with dominating peaks in the UV range and the adjacent range of visible light. The main emission lines are at UVC- wavelengths 185 nm, 254 nm, at UVB-wavelengths 297 nm and 313 nm, at UVA- wavelengths 334 nm and 365 nm and in the visible light at 404 nm, 436 nm and 577 nm.



**Figure 1:** UVR spectra of different lamps (1 to 4) of high-pressure (left column) and low-pressure (right column) shown by spectral irradiance in  $Wm^{-2}nm^{-1}$  as a function of the wavelength in nm of devices emitting UVA and UVB (above) and mostly UVA (below) (SSK 2001)<sup>9</sup>. The dotted line indicates the reference spectrum of the sunlight – there is negligible UV radiation below 290 nm since it has been absorbed by the earth's atmosphere. The worst case, with regard to UVC emission, is shown in the lower left corner of the figure.

According to their UVR emission, the related European standard EN 60335-2-27<sup>10</sup> classifies sunbeds (tanning devices) into four classes, namely UV type 1 to UV type 4 (Table 2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> SSK (2001): Schutz des Menschen vor den Gefahren der UV- Strahlung in Solarien (Protection of humans against hazards of UV radiation in solaria).

http://www.ssk.de/SharedDocs/Veroeffentlichungen PDF/InformationenderSSK/Info06.pdf? blob =publicationFile

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> <u>EN 60335-2-27:2010</u>: Household and similar electrical appliances - safety - part 2-27: particular requirements for appliances for skin exposure to ultraviolet and infrared radiation

| UV type<br>appliance | Wavelength<br>range | UVR<br>effective<br>irradiance |  |
|----------------------|---------------------|--------------------------------|--|
|                      | [nm]                | [mW/m²]                        |  |
| 1                    | 320 < λ ≤400        | ≥150                           |  |
| _                    | 250 < λ ≤320        | <0.5                           |  |
| 2                    | 320 < λ ≤400        | ≥150                           |  |
| _                    | 250 < λ ≤320        | 0.5 - 150                      |  |
| 3                    | 320 < λ ≤400        | <150                           |  |
|                      | 250 < λ ≤320        | <150                           |  |
| 4                    | 320 < λ ≤400        | <150                           |  |
|                      | 250 < λ ≤320        | ≥150                           |  |

**Table 2:** Classification of UV sunbeds (tanning devices) (EN 60335-2-27:2013), effectiveirradiance weighted with the erythema action spectrum

## 5.3 Regulations and standards

#### **5.3.1 Technical regulations**

In the EU, the placing on the market of sunbeds with an input voltage between 50 and 1000 volts for alternating current or between 75 and 1500 volts for direct current is regulated by the Low Voltage Directive (Directive 2014/35/EU). This Directive requires that only safe products are placed on the market and covers all risks, not just the electrical safety aspects.

The General Product Safety Directive (Directive 2001/95/EC) (GPSD), which requires products to provide a reasonable level of safety throughout the lifetime of the product and contains specific obligations for producers, distributors and national authorities, is applicable to sunbeds used by consumers, including in the context of a service, in so far as the LVD does not already contain specific provisions governing the same aspects with the same objectives. This is without prejudice of any other EU applicable legislation.

The harmonised standard EN 60335-2-27:2013 sets out requirements for the safety of sunbeds, including limits for ultraviolet radiation emission. If this standard is applied, it provides a presumption of conformity with the safety objectives of Directive 2014/35/EU with respect to the risks covered by the standard.

Compared to the previous standard (EN 60335-2-27:2003 + A1:2008 + A2:2008), the revised standard EN 60335-2-27:2013 introduced a modification in the requirements for sunbeds in particular with regard to the UVB and UVC radiation: now, in addition to classifying UVR emitters into 4 types according to different limits of the effective

irradiance in two different wavelength-bands, the total effective irradiance<sup>11</sup> should not exceed  $300 \text{mW/m}^2$  (0.3W/m<sup>2</sup>).

The international standard IEC 60335-2-27:2015 in its consolidated version (Edition 5.2, 2015-04) presents some variation in these limits compared to EN 60335-27:2013. Appliances shall have effective irradiances (weighted with the CIE (1998) erythema action spectrum) limited as follows:

- a total effective irradiance not exceeding 300 mW/m<sup>2</sup>
- the total wavelength-band related effective irradiance not exceeding
  - 150 mW/m<sup>2</sup> for wavelengths 250-320nm and 320-400nm, respectively
- a total effective short-wave irradiance within wavelengths 200-280nm not exceeding 3  $mW/m^2.$

There are limits for UVR (180-400nm) for accumulated 8-hour exposure to protect both skin and eyes from acute adverse health effects. While sensitive persons are excluded, the guidelines of ICNIRP (ICNIRP, 2004) for both general and occupational exposures and the Directive 2006/25/EC for occupational exposure specify UVR limits as follows:

eyes  $\leq 30 \text{ J/m}^2$ , (180-400nm, spectrally weighted),  $\leq 10^4 \text{ J/m}^2$  (UVA, unweighted) skin  $\leq 30 \text{ J/m}^2$ , (180-400nm, spectrally weighted).

However, the limits do not account for potential long-term effects such as skin cancer. There are no specific regulations either for continuous exposure, such as from air processing appliances, nor for shorter exposure durations. The objective of the limits is to protect most sensitive, non-pathologic, skin phototypes (known as "melano-compromised").

There are no regulations for the general population except the fact that ICNIRP states that its recommended exposure levels for workers may also apply to the general population for exposure during any 8-hour period, however, without further regulation for continuous exposure or other exposure durations.

# 5.3.2 Regulation of sunbed use

Over the last two decades, a growing number of countries and states have introduced regulations to reduce the public's exposure such as limitation of UVB output, age restrictions for access to sunbeds, or special taxes.

Norway and Sweden were among the first countries to implement national regulations for indoor tanning devices, i.e., in 1982 and 1983, respectively. In Norway, all models were required to have an approval from the Norwegian Radiation Protection Authority (NRPA) before being sold, used or advertised in Norway. The approval was based on UV measurements from accepted laboratories. The Norwegian regulations allowed only UV type 3 sunbeds for cosmetic purposes. The Norwegian regulations were reinforced in 2004 and 2010.

In 1997, France published a decree to control the commercial use of sunbeds (Decree n°97-617 of 30 May 1997). The main features of this regulation were the following: only type 1 and 3 sunbeds (according to the standard EN 60335-2-27) were allowed and the UVB component of the emitted UV limited to 1.5%; unstaffed machines (coin/credit card

 $<sup>^{11}</sup>$  EN 60335-2-27:2010, Page 20: "Appliances shall have a total irradiance not exceeding 0.003 W/m² for wavelengths between 200 nm and 280 nm and measured by a spectroradiometer between 250 nm and 280 nm."

self-operated) were no longer allowed and specific training of the personnel became mandatory as well as declaration of tanning machines to local authorities and control; mandatory provision of protective eyewear and prohibition of use by minors (<18 years). This decree was reinforced in 2013 (Decree n° 2013-1261 of 27 December 2013).

By January 2014, 14 European countries including Austria, Belgium, Finland, France, Germany, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Lithuania, Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Spain, and the United Kingdom (England, Northern Ireland, Scotland and Wales) had passed legislation prohibiting the use of commercial sunbeds by minors (Virginia Joint Commission on Health Care, 2014).

However, legislation of sunbed use is not yet harmonised within the EU. Not all Member States follow the Opinion of the European Scientific Committee on Consumer Products recommending a limitation of UVR intensity of sunbeds to 300 mW/m<sup>2</sup>; in many countries unstaffed machines are not banned nor do all countries require declaration/registration of the tanning facilities. Importantly, not all Member States restrict sunbed access to those over 18 years of age. Currently, the WHO INTERSUN programme, in cooperation with the French Ministry of Health, is conducting a survey of national sunbed regulations, the results of which will be entered into a WHO web-based public database.

In Canada most provinces have passed regulations restricting minors' access to sunbeds: British Columbia, Labrador, Newfoundland, Nova Scotia, Ontario, Prince Edward Island, Quebec (Virginia Joint Commission on Health Care, 2014).

In the USA the situation is more complex (Gosis *et al.*, 2012; Pan and Geller, 2015; Bowman *et al.*, 2015) since responsibility for regulating indoor tanning facilities falls mainly to the individual states. As of January 2015, all U.S. states, and the District of Columbia, had enacted legislation to regulate tanning facilities. However, these legislations vary substantially, and only 11 states such as California have prohibited indoor tanning by minors, and even local jurisdictions such as Howard County (Ma), have adopted similar bans, while other states have weaker regulations (ban under 14, 16 or 17 year olds, parental accompaniment/consent) and 10 states have no regulation at all (Corbyn, 2014, Indoor Tanning Association, 2014).

Several surveys have shown that even where stringent regulations are in place, compliance may be poor (Nilsen *et al.*, 2016), either in terms of UVR emission of the devices (APPGS, 2014), or in terms of respecting the under-18 ban (Benmarhnia *et al.*, 2013). Moreover, compliance with regulations has been misused by tanning operators as an argument to promote tanning (Autier *et al.*, 2011).

## 5.3.3 Bans of indoor tanning for cosmetic purposes

Following the 2009 IARC classification of UV radiation emitted by sunbeds as a Group 1 carcinogen, two countries introduced legislation banning the use of sunbeds for cosmetic (non-medical) purposes. Brazil became the first country to pass legislation banning the use of indoor tanning for cosmetic purposes (ANVS, 2009). Brazil's ban has been followed by the Australian state of New South Wales, imposing a ban in 2014. Similar bans have been enacted by all but one other Australian states (Victoria, Australian Capital Territory, Queensland, Northern Territory, South Australia); the remaining state (Western Australia) is currently planning its own sunbed ban (Bowman *et al.*, 2015).

#### 5.3.4 Efficacy of sunbed regulations

There are some indications that restrictions in sunbed use may succeed in reducing prevalence of use and, eventually, associated risks.

In the USA, prevalence of indoor tanning use by adolescents within the past year changed little from 1998 to 2004 (10% to 11%). In states with policies regarding minors' access to indoor tanning, the prevalence stayed the same or decreased from 1998 to 2004, whereas it increased in states without such policies. However, neither trend was found to be statistically significant (Cokkinides *et al.*, 2009).

In the USA, an analysis of data from the 2009 and 2011 national Youth Risk Behaviour Surveys (n = 31835) showed that female high school students in states with indoor tanning laws were less likely to engage in indoor tanning than those in states without any laws. The association was stronger in states with laws regarding access to tanning devices, parental permission, and age restriction than among those in states without any laws. No significant association was found among male students. These data suggest that indoor tanning laws, particularly those including age restrictions, may be effective in reducing indoor tanning among female high school students, for whom rates are the highest (Guy *et al.*, 2014).

In Iceland, where the high prevalence of sunbed use probably contributed to the sharp increase in the incidence of melanoma, the decrease in incidence of trunk melanoma observed in women after 2002 is most probably due to campaigns initiated by the Icelandic health services at the end of the 1990s. A campaign by health authorities in 2004 to discourage sunbed use especially by teenage girls resulted in a 50% reduction in the number of sunbeds by 2008 (Héry *et al.*, 2010).

Arguing that tanning devices emit carcinogenic UVR, without any beneficial health effect, and in view of the limited efficiency of control measures, ANSES (the French Agency for Food, Environmental and Occupational Health & Safety) and two non-governmental organisations (Sécurité Solaire, a WHO collaborating centre, and the European Society for Skin Cancer Prevention – EuroSkin) have recently recommended the cessation of the marketing and commercial use of UV-emitting sunbeds (ANSES, 2012; Boniol *et al.*, 2015).

#### 6. EXPOSURES FROM SUNBEDS

Sunbeds use several fluorescent lamps with phosphor blends designed to emit UVR. Smaller home sunbeds usually have 12 to 28 lamps, 100W each, while systems found in tanning salons can consist of 24 to 60 lamps, each of 100 to 200W.

There are also "high pressure" sunbeds that generate primarily UVA with some UVB by using highly specialised lamps, reflector systems and filters. These are much more expensive, thus less commonly used.

Although there are few data on home use of sunbeds, there is concern about the uncontrolled use including the duration of use and the age of the user (Ferrucci *et al.*, 2014).

#### **6.1 Prevalence of sunbed use**

The prevalence of sunbed use varies greatly from one country to another and according to sex and age.

Numerous surveys have been conducted in Europe, the USA and Australia to more specifically address the characteristics of sunbed users, their motivation and their perception of the risks of tanning. Twenty-six of these surveys have been summarised in a recent review (Doré and Chignol, 2012). More recently, 8 further studies have been conducted among adult sunbed users, and 17 surveys have explored sunbed use by children and adolescents. These surveys are summarised in Annexes 2 and 3.

Wehner *et al.* (2014) reviewed publications published between 1966 and 2013, reporting data from selected populations of 16 Western countries and including 491,492 participants. The 88 reports included contributed 115 individual data points. After exclusion of 12 studies using exposure measures other than ever or past-year exposure, or assessing specific occupational groups, 76 records with 406,696 total participants were included in a meta-analysis. 34 of these records reported prevalence in adults, 15 reported prevalence in university students (all 15 were carried out in the US), and 34 reported prevalence in adolescents.

The overall summary prevalence of ever exposure to indoor tanning was 35.7% (95% CI, 27.5% - 44.0%) for adults, 55.0% (33.0%-77.1%) for university students, and 19.3%(14.7%-24.0%) for adolescents. However, results varied by location; there were no estimates for university students in N and W Europe or Australia. The overall summary prevalence of ever exposure to indoor tanning was highest for adults from studies from N and W Europe 42% (95%CI 29%-54%), compared with N America, 35% (95%CI 27%-44%), and Australia, 36% (95% CI.27%-44%). The same pattern was shown for every exposure to indoor tanning for adolescents: 24% (95% CI 7%-30%) for N and W Europe; 0.17 (0.10-0.25) for N America; 0.19 (0.15-0.24) for Australia. The summary prevalence of past year exposure was 14.0% (95% CI, 11.5%-16.5%) for adults (21% (95%CI 13%-30%) for N and W Europe; 13% (95%CI 11%-16%) for N America; 14% (95%CI11%-17%) for Australia), 43.1% (95% CI 21.7%-64.5%) for university students (US studies only), and 18.3% (95% CI 12.6%-24.0%) for adolescents (36% (95%CI 21%-52%) for N and W Europe; 10% (95%CI8%-12%) N America; 18% (95%CI 13%-24%) for Australia). Analyses stratified by sex showed a higher prevalence of indoor tanning among women compared with men (see table in Annex II).

This meta-analysis further showed an increase in prevalence of sunbed use over time. Estimates of past-year exposure collected in the most recent 5 years of available data were higher than estimates including all time periods. A meta-analysis of the most recent estimates (2007-2012) of past-year exposure to indoor tanning yielded past-year prevalence of 18.2% (95% CI, 12.2%-24.1%) in adults, 45.2% (95% CI 9.4%-81.0%) in university students, and 22.0% (95% CI 17.2%-26.8%) in adolescents. These numbers correspond to an increase of 3.4% for adults, 2.1% for university students and 1.7% for adolescents compared to the results of the primary analyses.

Wehner et al. drew attention to the heterogeneity between the studies that they included (actually, few of the included studies were population-based and most were conducted among selected populations, e.g. university students); this issue is also criticised in a letter by Chang and Kuehn (2015) and in a review by Petitti (2015). Wehner et al. also point out that the asymmetrical nature of the funnel plots indicated some publication bias with smaller, negative studies being missing i.e. less likely to be published. Sensitivity analyses were carried out (1) to include records with exposure measures that did not fit the categories of ever or past (2) to include records of specific occupational groups not representative of the general population e.g. pilots and flight attendants, (3) to exclude records of potentially lower methodological quality, which did not report clear sampling methods, used convenience sampling, or had sample sizes of less than 500. These sensitivity analyses gave results that were generally consistent with the main analyses, being within an absolute 6% of the main analyses.

Some surveys in Europe have shown that indoor tanning is frequent among sun-sensitive individuals, e.g. individuals with phototypes I or II (according to the Fitzpatrick scale) (Grange *et al.*, 2015), or individuals with fair skin (19% prevalence) or freckles (25%) (Stanganelli *et al.*, 2013).

According to a recent review (Schneider and Krämer, 2010), the typical sunbed user is female, between 17 and 30 years old, and tends to live a comparatively unhealthy lifestyle: users smoke cigarettes and drink alcohol more frequently and eat less healthy food than non-users. Users are characterised by a lack of knowledge about health risks of sun and ultraviolet radiation exposure, and prompted by the frequent use of sunbeds by friends or family members and the experience of positive emotions and relaxation by indoor tanning. There is still a lack of information among users, particularly among young people, regarding the safety of solariums.

Surveys addressing the prevalence of sunbed use by children and adolescents in Northern Europe and in the USA showed that the highest figures were observed among girls in Scandinavia (Krarup *et al.*, 2011), but also among non-Hispanic female high school US students (Guy *et al.*, 2013). The age at first of use maybe very young e.g. < 13 years of age. However the proportion of users at these young ages has been shown to be decreasing in some countries. For example, a series of surveys of under 18 year olds in Denmark has shown that the proportion of sunbed users in the age group 15–19 years who first used a sunbed before the age of 13 fell from 13% to 8%, and first use at the age of 13–15 years decreased from 75% to 65% between 2007 and 2009 (Køster *et al.*, 2011). A more recent survey in Denmark confirmed that the prevalence of sunbed use has declined substantially between 15-19 years (Behrens C *et al.*, 2016).

Motivation for indoor tanning among adolescents is the desire to be more attractive but also the belief that sunbeds are not as harmful as sun exposure (e.g. Fabbrocini *et al.*, (2012) noted that 83% of 191 students fully understood the risk of developing cancer

through sun exposure, but only 65% of students believed that sunbeds could be dangerous).

## **6.2 UV exposure from sunbeds - Trends in UV irradiance**

It is currently estimated that UV emission of a modern tanning appliance corresponds to an UV index of  $12^{12}$ , i.e. equivalent to midday Equatorial sun, and that the median annual exposure dose from artificial tanning is probably 20-30 times the MED (minimal erythemal dose, corresponding to 200 J/m<sup>2</sup> for a sun-sensitive individual). A single session in a tanning unit with an unweighted irradiance of 0.3 W/m<sup>2</sup> for 10 minutes would give an UV dose of 180 J/m<sup>2</sup>. By comparison, the annual exposure dose of solar UV to the face for indoor workers in European mid-latitudes is about 40-160 MED (IARC, 2012). However, there are large variations in UV output of different machines and the UV spectrum emitted by tanning machines has evolved in recent years (Nilsen *et al.*, 2011).

In Europe, UV emission by sunbeds is regulated by European legislation and voluntary European standards. However, although controls are prescribed by some of these regulations, there are only few publications that report on systematically measured UVirradiances in sunbed studios (solariums), in order to check whether exposure is in agreement with national or international recommendations (or laws) compared to natural (sunlight) exposures. A new study showed that the exposure compared to national regulations and international recommendations as well as compared to that of natural sun. This review looked at 18 studies, 13 from Europe, two from Australia and three from USA, and involved measurements of 2895 sunbeds. Data on the tanning devices' erythema weighted UV irradiances, UV index, compliance with any legal irradiance limits, wavelength distribution (how much is UVA and how much is UVB) and how they compare to natural sun, were extracted. Erythema-weighted UV from modern tanning devices was high and generally higher than from natural sun, and with large variations between devices. The mean UVB irradiances of the reviewed studies were between 0.1 and 2.3 times that from natural sun at Crete or Melbourne, whereas mean UVA irradiances were 1.7 to 12 times higher, except in one older Australian study from 1986. European studies comparing sunbed measurements to the legally allowed irradiance limits found low compliance, meaning most sunbeds gave out more UV than is permitted. UVA was generally much higher than from natural sun and with increasing amounts over time in Europe (Nilsen *et al.*, 2016).

It is well known that the dose (the product of irradiance and exposure time) of UVRexposure determines the effects. However, the dose alone is not sufficient to describe any possible health effects; therefore the effects of irradiance (high vs low) cannot be excluded (Moan *et al.*, 2015).

In 2008-2009, ten market surveillance authorities from ten European Union Member States participated in a cross border action to enforce the safety requirements for sunbeds and sunbed services<sup>13</sup>. During the action, tanning salons and similar facilities were inspected, as well as the sunbeds offered there for use to the general public. The overall conclusions from the results of the inspections in this action on sunbeds is that consumer

 $<sup>^{12}</sup>$  The UV Index is a number linearly related to the intensity of sunburn-producing UV radiation at a given point on the earth's surface. It cannot be simply related to the irradiance (measured in W/m2) because the UV of greatest concern occupies a spectrum of wavelength from 295 to 325 nm, and shorter wavelengths have already been absorbed a great deal when they arrive at the earth's surface.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\_MEMO-10-37\_en.htm?locale=en

guidance in tanning studios is not regularly given and, where it is claimed to be given this is often not verifiable. Moreover, the labelling of the sunbeds fails to comply in at least 20% of the cases. In addition, how often the maximum values for sunbeds are violated varies between the Member States. In several Member States the percentage may be above 90%, while in others the percentage of sunbeds not complying is estimated to

be between 10% - 20%. A new Joint Market Surveillance Action, termed "Sunbeds and

Solarium Services 2", involving market surveillance authorities from 11 Members States and Norway, was conducted in 2010-2011, and showed little improvement<sup>14</sup>.

In Norway about 90% of machines are unstaffed, and tanning facilities must inform the National Radiation Protection Authority (NRPA) about their operation and all indoor sunbeds need to be approved by the NRPA before being sold or used. The NRPA conducted several inspections to measure UV irradiance from a large number of solariums (sunbeds and stand-up cabinets) currently in use (Nilsen *et al.*, 2008, 2011).

In 2008 Nilsen *et al.* investigated trends in UV irradiance of tanning devices in Norway (1983-2005) and concluded that UVC- and UVB-rich mercury arc sunlamps were replaced by UVA-dominated sunbeds in the early 1980s in Norway. The mean CIE-weighted short wave irradiance (280-320 nm) of approved sunbed devices (n = 446) increased from 1983 to 2005 from half of summer sunlight in Oslo which corresponds to an UV index of about 6 to the same level as the summer sun with less variation. CIE-weighted UVA irradiance (320 – 400 nm) of approved devices has been about 3-3.5 times higher than summer sunlight in Oslo in the whole period (1983-2005) (Nilsen *et al.*, 2008). Mean CIE-weighted short wave irradiance of approved devices increased from 50 mW/m<sup>2</sup> in the years 1983-1992 to 101 mW/m<sup>2</sup> in 1993-2005, and mean UVA increased from 91 mW/m<sup>2</sup> (1983-1992) to 112 mW/m<sup>2</sup> (1993-2005). UV indices have been recorded in the range 8.5 -12.2 (Nilsen *et al.*, 2008).

In a second inspection, irradiance from a large number of Norwegian solariums (sunbeds and stand-up cabinets) currently in use was analysed (Nilsen *et al.*, 2011). Excessive ultraviolet (UV) irradiance and a lack of compliance with regulations were reported. Compliance (solariums and facilities) with national regulations and the effect of inspections delegated to local authorities (since 2004) were also studied. In 2008, 78 tanning facilities were selected from six regions throughout Norway that contained municipalities with and without local inspections. 410 solariums were inspected and UV irradiance of 194 solariums was measured with a CCD spectroradiometer in 194 out of 410 inspected solariums. In total, 89.9% of the tanning facilities were unattended.

Mean erythema weighted short (280–320 nm) and long (320–400 nm) wave UV irradiances were 0.194 (95% confidence interval (CI) 0.184–0.205) and 0.156 (95% CI 0.148–0.164) W/m<sup>2</sup>, respectively. Only 23% of the solariums were below the UV type 3 limit (<0.15 W/m<sup>2</sup>, short and long wave). Almost all inspected solariums models were approved by NRPA but only 74.4% of the devices had lamps that met approval.

Irradiances varied between solariums: spectral UVB (280-315 nm) and UVA (315-400 nm) irradiances were 0.5-3.7 and 3-26 times, respectively, higher than from the Oslo

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> <u>http://www.prosafe.org/images/Documents/JA2009/SunBeds2\_Final\_report\_20130304-</u> published.pdf

summer sun, which indicates that the limit of the standard is considerably exceeded. By comparison, mean short and long wave irradiances of the inspected tanning devices in 2003 were 1.5 and 3.5 times, respectively, higher than the irradiance of natural summer sun in Oslo.

Overall compliance increased since the first study in 1998-1999, but total UV irradiance did not decrease, mainly because of higher UVA irradiance in 2008. Thus, in Norway, in recent years, the UVR from solariums has become even less similar to natural sun due to higher UVA irradiance. Local inspections gave better compliance with regulations, but irradiances were significantly higher in municipalities with inspections ( $p \le 0.001$ , compared to missing inspections). Unpredictable UV irradiance combined with insufficient customer guidance may give a high risk of negative health effects from solarium use (Nilsen *et al.*, 2011).

In Greece, analysis of the measurements from sunbeds revealed that effective irradiance in approximately 60% of the measured sunbeds exceeded the 300 mW/m<sup>2</sup> limit as set by EN 60335-2-27:2013, and only 20 % of the devices could be categorised as UV-type 3 (Petri *et al.*, 2015).

In England, between October 2010 and February 2011, Tierney *et al.* (2013) measured UV emission levels from a total of 402 artificial tanning units, and compared these levels with both current standards and natural sunlight. While according to the European standard, erythemal-effective irradiance should not exceed 0.3 W/m<sup>2</sup>, the values measured ranged between 0.10 and 1.32 W/m<sup>2</sup> with a mean of 0.56  $\pm$  0.21 W/m<sup>2</sup>. Only 10% of sunbeds surveyed were within the recommended limit. Application of a skin cancer weighting factor, to compare the carcinogenic potential of sunbeds with that of sunlight, produced values that varied from 0.17 to 2.52 W/m<sup>2</sup> with a mean of 0.99  $\pm$  0.41 W/m<sup>2</sup>. By comparison, the value for Mediterranean midday sun is 0.43 W/m<sup>2</sup> (weighted by the skin-cancer weighting factor). Thus, 9 out of 10 sunbeds surveyed throughout England emitted levels of UV radiation that exceed the maximum levels prescribed by the European standard. In addition, the skin cancer risk for comparable times of exposure was up to six times higher than that for Mediterranean sunlight. This was confirmed by a recent study (Khazova *et al.*, 2015).

In 2008 the Australian Radiation Protection and Nuclear Safety Agency (ARPANSA) measured UVR irradiances and spectral distributions in 20 solariums in Australia. Irradiance of solariums of different manufactures were determined in the range of 250nm-400nm in W/m<sup>2</sup>, weighted with the spectra erythemal response function of CIE, and subsequently converted to a corresponding UV-Index (UVI) for comparison to natural conditions (Gies, *et al.*, 2011) (a UVI=1 corresponds to an erythemically weighted irradiance of E=25 mW/m<sup>2</sup>).

The study indicated that solariums in Australia emitted very large amounts of UVA and very intense levels of UVB in comparison to midday summer sunlight. Only one of the solariums was found with an UVI < 12 (300 mW/m<sup>2</sup>) which is the maximum allowed by European legislation. Three of 20 solariums showed an UVI >36 (limit value in Australia, AS/NZS). At all other solariums, irradiances were found in the range of 10 – 30 W/m<sup>2</sup>.

All sunbeds measured showed unweighted irradiances above 70 W/m<sup>2</sup> with 9–438 W/m<sup>2</sup> in the UVA range, a value which can be found in sunlight at noon in mid-latitudes. In 14 of 20 solariums the 3.6 W/m<sup>2</sup> of sunlight was exceeded although the percentage of UVB to UVA content in solariums' UVR was less than in sunlight.

## Summary

The prevalence of sunbed use varies greatly from one country to another and according to sex and age. Prevalence of sunbed use for tanning purposes is higher in white-skinned populations from Northern Europe, and in young or middle-aged women. A recent meta-analysis of data from 16 Western countries including 406,696 participants showed that the overall summary prevalence of ever exposure to indoor tanning was as high as 35.7% for adults, 55.0% for university students (US studies only), and 19.3% for adolescents. The summary prevalence of past year exposure was 14.0%, 43.1% for university students (US), and 18.3% for adolescents, and higher among women compared with men. This meta-analysis further showed an increase in prevalence of sunbed use over time.

Sunbed UV emitters have varied in the mix and intensity of UVA and UVB generated. Data from countries where restrictions in sunbed use have been introduced indicated a reduction of the prevalence of use. It is currently estimated that UV emission of a modern tanning appliance corresponds to an UV index of 12, i.e. equivalent to midday Equatorial sun. However there are large variations in the UV output of different machines and inspections showed violations of the maximum values. The UV spectrum emitted by tanning machines has evolved in recent years towards higher UVA irradiance.

There are few data on home use of sunbeds but there is concern about uncontrolled use.

1 **Table 3:** International prevalence of indoor tanning (Wehner et al., 2014)

| Overall               |                                   | Female Participants |                                   | Male Participants |                                   |                   |
|-----------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------|
| Exposure<br>by Group  | Summary<br>Prevalence<br>(95% CI) | No. of<br>Records   | Summary<br>Prevalence<br>(95% CI) | No. of<br>Records | Summary<br>Prevalence<br>(95% CI) | No. of<br>Records |
| Adults                |                                   |                     |                                   |                   |                                   |                   |
| Ever<br>exposure      | 35.7 (27.5-<br>44.0)              | 22                  | 39.8 (30.0-49.7)                  | 9                 | 20.4 (12.4-28.3)                  | 7                 |
| Past-year<br>exposure | 14.0 (11.5-<br>16.5)              | 21                  | 19.0 (14.7-23.4)                  | 15                | 9.0 (6.6-11.5)                    | 13                |
| <b>US Universit</b>   | y students                        |                     |                                   |                   |                                   |                   |
| Ever<br>exposure      | 55.0 (33.0-<br>77.1)              | 11                  | 69.3 (45.4-93.2)                  | 5                 | 40.0 (14.1-66.0)                  | 3                 |
| Past-year<br>exposure | 43.1 (21.7-<br>64.5)              | 7                   | 64.9 (41.2-88.5)                  | 4                 | 26.8 (15.6-37.9)                  | 4                 |
| Adolescents           |                                   |                     |                                   |                   |                                   |                   |
| Ever<br>exposure      | 19.3 (14.7-<br>24.0)              | 23                  | 31.5 (22.3-40.8)                  | 16                | 14.1 (10.5-17.7)                  | 17                |
| Past-year<br>exposure | 18.3 (12.6-<br>24.0)              | 23                  | 21.3 (8.5-34.1)                   | 14                | 7.5 (4.1-11.0)                    | 14                |

## **7. HEALTH EFFECTS**

#### Introduction

UVR from whatever source can induce cell and tissue damage. Excessive exposure results in signs of premature skin aging and the development of wrinkles. Long-term eye damage including the formation of cataracts can also occur, as can eye irritation, photo-keratitis and conjunctivitis.

UVR exposure is also causally related to skin cancer. The three main cancer types are malignant melanoma and two non-melanoma skin cancers (NMSC), namely basal cell carcinoma (BCC) and squamous cell carcinoma (SCC). BCC is the most common non-melanoma skin cancer (NMSC) and is a slow growing, locally invasive skin cancer, common in fair-skinned populations. BCC metastases are exceptional. SCC is often found in older people for which photoaging is an accepted predisposing factor. Like melanoma, SCC is capable of metastatic spread.

#### 7.1 Vitamin D

Vitamin D (a steroid hormone) is essential for human health. It is essential for bone growth and for maintaining bone strength. In addition, vitamin D plays a role in cell growth; the function of many genes is modulated by vitamin D metabolites, and many cells have vitamin D receptors (Holick 2007, Fleet *et al.*, 2012).

Vitamin D in the skin has a protective effect against UV induced damage (Song *et al.*, 2013). The association between low vitamin D status and various diseases, including cancer, is the subject of numerous publications, (Holick *et al.*, 2008, IARC 2008, IOM 2011, NIH 2014) and a consensus statement (BAD 2010). Recent reviews have re-examined the association of low vitamin D status with cancer and with mortality (Yin *et al.*, 2013, Autier *et al.*, 2014, Schöttker *et al.*, 2014). These analyses confirm the association with colon cancer, whereas the association with other types of cancer is as yet unclear. Observational studies in patients and a systematic review support the notion that low vitamin D status is associated with (chronic) inflammatory disease (Ghashut *et al.*, 2014, Autier *et al.*, 2014).

A marker of vitamin D status in the human body is the presence of 25-hydroxyvitamin D in the blood. Its optimal level in the blood is still under debate, but levels below 20ng/ml are considered to indicate deficiency.

Pre-vitamin D is rapidly produced in the skin from a conversion of 7 dehydrocholesterol by UV light in the UVB range. Further conversion into the physiologically active 25-hydroxy- (calcidiol) and 1,25-dihydroxy-vitamin D (calcitriol) occurs in the liver and kidney. Pre-vitamin D can absorb UVB leading to conversion into lumisterol and tachysterol. These photoisomers also absorb UVB and are converted back to previtamin D, resulting in an equilibrium, Studies in Lille, France (Lat 50.28 N) have shown that in June, for phototype II skin, 20-30 minutes of exposure of the face and hands to sunlight are sufficient to produce 1,000 international units vitamin D (*Colette Brogniez, personal communication*). In Manchester, UK, 13 minutes exposure of 35% body surface to midday sun in June is sufficient to achieve satisfactory vitamin D status (Rhodes *et al.,* 2010). In a study in winter and spring in Denmark, exposure of the hands and face to solar outdoor UV did not induce vitamin D production before the month of May (Datta *et* 

*al.*, 2012). It is a matter of debate which summertime vitamin D levels are sufficient to maintain adequate levels in winter and early spring.

A source of vitamin D can be dietary intake: fish and fish liver oils contain elevated amounts of it; to a much lesser extent vitamin D is present in, e.g., beef liver, cheese and egg yolk (NIH 2014). A suitable diet can therefore provide an adequate Vitamin D intake, although public health authorities in some countries at northern latitudes recommend supplementation and food fortification in addition to the dietary intake.

Although the UV exposure from sunbeds is mainly in the UVA range, the small amount of UVB radiation emitted by sunbed lamps can raise the levels of 25-hydroxyvitamin D in the blood, as shown by a number of randomised trials (de Gruijl *et al.*, 2012, Lagunova *et al.*, 2013, Langdahl *et al.*, 2012, Rhodes *et al.*, 2010, Sallander *et al.*, 2013, Thieden *et al.*, 2008). However, the increase of UV-induced vitamin D production is limited (Olds *et al.*, 2008) and reaches a plateau due to a balance between photo-production and photo-degradation of vitamin D.

At each session in tanning salons in several countries, users receive a much higher amount of UVB radiation and a much larger area of their skin is exposed than is needed for vitamin D production. A few minutes outdoors around the middle of the day in summer is sufficient. When this is impractical, or impossible, then dietary sources or vitamin D supplements are suitable and affordable alternatives. Chronic low vitamin D status is a medical issue (Diffey 2011). Professional and public organisations in the UK, Germany and France have commented on the promotion of raising vitamin D levels by artificial UV radiation and do not recommend sunbed use to enhance vitamin D levels (BAD 2010, BfR 2014, INCa 2011).

## 7.2 Immunosuppression

The immunosuppressive effect of UV radiation is a well-known phenomenon in dermatology: various inflammatory skin diseases can effectively be treated by UV and the induction of contact allergy of the skin as well as the elicitation by patch-testing is reduced. Nowadays it is clear that UV radiation (UVA and UVB) induced suppression of skin immunity plays a role in skin cancer outgrowth (Schwarz *et al.*, 2010). Clinical dermatologists have known for many years that skin cancers in patients taking immunosuppressive medication almost entirely originate in the currently or previously UV exposed skin areas.

One of the mechanisms is via the immunologically important T lymphocytic cells: besides the reduced activation of effector and memory T cells, UV irradiation also activates the regulatory T and B cells (Schwarz 2008, Halliday *et al.*, 2012). Exposure to UV upregulates several other factors involved in immunosuppression, e.g. TNF and the cytokines IL-10 and IL-33; this may explain that the suppressive effects of UV on skin immune status occur in the UVB as well as in the UVA range whereby the mechanisms may be different for UVA and UVB (Halliday *et al.*, 2012).

The Langerhans cells in the skin (cells that take up antigens, and process them towards activation of immunity) are also a target of UV irradiation. These cells can be damaged by UV radiation and upon UV exposure they migrate away from the skin.

The role of UVB in immunosuppression is well established in mice and humans, but in the years preceding the SCCP report the role of UVA was much less clear (SCCP/0949/05). Using a contact allergy model, it has been shown that there is moderate evidence of a positive interaction of UVB and UVA in human

immunosuppression (Poon *et al*, 2005). Based on a human contact allergy model, the optimal wavelengths of the immunosuppressive action by UVB appear to be around 300 nm and for UVA around 370 nm. The latter is important in view of the predominant emission of UVA from sunbed lamps. The effects are dose dependent. The immunosuppressive effect of (narrow-band) UVA was apparent at doses in the range 300 to 1000 mJ/cm<sup>2</sup>; this effect of UVA disappeared at higher doses (Matthews *et al.*, 2010, Damian *et al.*, 2011). Studies in mice showed for UVA a photoimmune protective effect on immunosuppression (Reeve *et al*, 2009). UVB can upregulate the expression of antibacterial peptides (Gläser *et al*, 2009). In a reconstructed human skin model exposure to longwave UVA (340-400 nm) strongly down regulated genes that are involved in antibacterial and antiviral defence (Marionnet *et al*, 2014).

Besides its effects on the skin, UV irradiation can influence immune reactivity in different internal organs that play an important role in immunity. This can be linked either to the protective effect of UVR on autoimmunity or to complex interaction between (UVR-induced) vitamin D production and altered immunoregulation by UV radiation (Hart *et al.*, 2011). In mice, neonatal exposure to UVR alters skin immune system development and suppresses immunity in adulthood (McGee *et al.*, 2011).

The immunologic environment in the regional lymph nodes draining the skin is altered by the reception of the UV-influenced T lymphocytes, Langerhans cells and mast cells. In addition, notably in the spleen and bone marrow, there is moderate evidence of UV-induced immune suppression, although this seems to be based on different, incompletely understood mechanisms (Halliday *et al.*, 2012).

## 7.3 Skin aging

Photoaging of the skin can frequently be observed in the sun-exposed skin of individuals who have spent much time outdoors, often because of their occupation. Several studies provide evidence that both UVB and UVA contribute to photoaging and wrinkling. It is based on loss of collagen and on deposits of fragments from elastin, caused by a chronic inflammatory response to UV light (Runger *et al.*, 2012). In addition to cumulative collagen damage (Fisher *et al.*, 2002), UVA-induced alterations in fibroblasts are assumed to play a role (Marionnet *et al.*, 2014). It is a gradual process, which is irreversible, even if the low-level inflammation is reversed. Photoaging results from changes in several molecular mechanisms; in an overview of these mechanisms the role of telomers, mitochondrial DNA mutations, matrix proteinases, collagen synthesis, modulation of vascularisation, inflammation and protein oxidation are reported (Fisher *et al.*, 2002), Krutmann *et al.*, 2006).

UVA-induced deletions of mitochondrial DNA (Common Deletion) are relevant for photoaging of the skin (Berneburg *et al.*, 2004). This phenomenon has been reproduced in skin samples taken from volunteers who started to use sunbeds (Reimann *et al.*, 2008). The UV-induced mitochondrial DNA deletions are central in the proposed defective powerhouse model of premature skin aging (Krutmann *et al.*, 2009).

Freckling (lentigines) is also a consequence of UV exposure. The appearance of lentigines induced by artificial UV exposure ('sunbed lentigines') has been documented for decades (Kadunce, 1990)

## 7.4 Mood and behaviour

In many cultures the exposure to sunlight is experienced as pleasant, and in countries at higher latitudes, bright visible light is used in the therapy of seasonal depression. The

inclusion of UVR into this 'light therapy' has no additional benefit (Lam et al., 1992). Feelings like being comfortable and the perceived cosmetic attractiveness of a tanned skin are reported by sunbed users (Brandberg et al., 1998; Broadstock et al., 1992), although having a tan is not an issue in several cultures. In a blinded experiment the majority of 13 indoor tanners chose the UV exposure over the non-UV (mock) exposure (Feldman et al., 2004). Their main reason for tanning was relaxation. It is still being researched whether the UV exposure-seeking behaviour is a psychological/behavioural phenomenon or whether this has a biological basis. Phenomena such as UVR addiction and even withdrawal-like symptoms (by administering the opioid receptor antagonist naltrexone) have been reported in frequent tanners (Harrington et al., 2011, Kaur et al., 2006a). However, the criteria to assess the prevalence of tanning dependency have been challenged (Schneider et al., 2015). From an animal model, there is evidence supporting a role of enhanced synthesis of beta-endorphin by low dose UV (Fell et al., 2014). Increased expression of beta-endorphin has been shown in epidermal cells taken from human subjects that were exposed to irradiation with UVB (Jussila et al., 2016). The human studies on plasma beta-endorphin have not demonstrated clear evidence of raised blood levels (Kaur et al., 2006b).

There is moderate evidence that frequent/excessive tanning could be considered as an addictive behaviour (Kourosh *et al.*, 2010, Petit *et al.*, 2014, Reed, 2015). Studies among university students indicated that among study participants who had used indoor tanning facilities, 5 to 30% met criteria for addiction to indoor tanning or tanning dependence (Mosher and Danoff-Burg, 2010, Hillhouse *et al.*, 2012, Ashrafioun and Bonar, 2014a). However, other studies are required to determine the validity of an addiction diagnosis and to improve our understanding of tanning dependence (Hillhouse *et al.*, 2012, Ashrafioun and Bonar, 2014a, Heckman *et al.*, 2014).

## 7.5 Eyes

Although there is currently no study investigating the risk of lens or retinal lesions associated with exposure to UVR from sunbeds, UVR exposure has been consistently associated with the risk for cataract in numerous studies, performed on different continents with different methodologies, showing dose-dependent relationships, and specific association with cortical cataract, and is now a recognised factor for cataract (Asbell *et al.*, 2005).

The association of age-related macular degeneration (AMD) with UVR exposure is more controversial. In a recent meta-analysis of 14 studies, of which 12 identified an increasing risk of AMD with greater sunlight exposure, but with only 6 reporting significant risks, the pooled OR was 1.379 (95% CI 1.091 to 1.745). In this meat-analysis, the gross domestic product (GDP) per capita was identified as a heterogeneity factor, with ORs significantly decreasing with increasing GDP per capita (Sui *et al.*, 2013). The association of AMD with sunlight exposure was further confirmed by a recent population-based prospective study of 963 residents of Bordeaux (France), aged 73 years or more. Subjects in the upper quartile of lifetime ambient UV exposure were at increased risk for early AMD (OR = 1.59; 95% CI, 1.04–2.44; P = 0.03), by comparison with subjects in the intermediate quartiles. Subjects in the lower quartile of UV exposure also were at increased risk for early AMD (OR = 1.69; 95% CI, 1.06–2.69; P = 0.03), by comparison with those with medium exposure. Association of late AMD with UV exposure was not statistically significant (Delcourt *et al.*, 2014).

## 7.6 Other

Reduction of blood pressure in normotensive individuals was demonstrated after a single whole body irradiation by 20 J/cm<sup>2</sup> UVA (Liu *et al.*, 2014). The effect lasted for about 30 minutes after irradiation.

Data from a study on the association between UV radiation and multiple sclerosis provided insufficient (weak) evidence for a beneficial effect from exposure to sunbeds (Baarnhielm *et al.*, 2012).

For an association between exposure to artificial UV and all-cause mortality, see Section 7.12.

## Summary

The UVB radiation emitted from sunbeds can induce vitamin D production; however, the increase of UV-induced vitamin D production is limited and reaches a plateau due to a balance between photo-production and photo-degradation of vitamin D. Professional and public organisations do not recommend the use of sunbeds to enhance vitamin D levels even in winter as a suitable diet can provide the appropriate intake. Production of vitamin D by exposing only a part of the body to natural sunlight takes just a few minutes to about half an hour, depending on latitude, season and daytime.

UV radiation (UVA as well as UVB) has an immunosuppressive effect on the skin and also a systemic immunosuppressive effect.

Exposure to both UVA and UVB radiation enhances aging of the skin by, among others, damaging collagen and elastin.

A number of individuals have a UVR exposure-seeking behaviour (sometimes addictive) because of a perceived positive influence on mood. Although the biological basis for this is still debated.

Exposure to UV radiation may cause a range of eye conditions and may trigger the early onset of diseases normally linked with ageing such as cataract and age related macular degeneration (AMD).

## 7.7 Melanoma

## 7.7.1 Meta-analyses and systematic reviews

Systematic review and meta-analysis methods are established as the norm of good practice for identifying, reviewing and evaluating multiple sources of evidence in most branches of medicine, health care, and risk assessment (Sutton et al., 2000; Egger et al., 2001). As part of a systematic review it may be possible to perform a meta-analysis, (a quantitative synthesis of results from several studies), with the advantages of greater statistical power than a single study, the potential for more precise estimates, a framework for investigation of possible sources of heterogeneity between studies (e.g. geographic region, exposure assessment methods, study population sources and characteristics, inherent problems of certain study designs such as recall/interview/selection bias etc.) and the potential to be more easily generalised (Fleiss and Gross, 1991; Blettner et al., 1999). There are established guidelines for the

conduct of systematic reviews and meta-analyses and several quality scoring systems are available for different study designs. In addition, checklists exist to aid the reporting of systematic reviews and meta-analyses and include the requirement to give clear descriptions of the target research questions, methods and results and to make explicit the assumptions and decisions that have been made (see Stroup *et al.*, 2000 for observational studies).

The SCCP report (SCCP/0949/05) reviewed a single meta-analysis of nine case-control studies and one cohort study of melanoma risk associated with exposure to sunbeds, which came to the conclusion that sunbed use significantly increased the risk of melanoma with an OR of 1.25 (1.1-1.5) for "ever" versus "never" use, increasing to 1.69 (1.3-2.2) for "first exposure as young adult" (Gallagher and Lee, 2006). Four new meta-analyses published since 2006 are reviewed below.

#### Studies published since 2006

An International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) Working group conducted a meta-analysis of skin cancer in relation with sunbed use (IARC 2006, 2007). Based on 19 informative published studies (18 case-controls, of which 9 were population based, and one cohort) that included 7 355 melanoma cases and 11,275 controls from case-control studies and 106,378 cohort members. The summary RR risk ever versus never use of indoor tanning facilities from the 19 informative studies was 1.15 (1.00–1.31). When the analysis was restricted to the nine population based case-control studies and the cohort study, the summary RR was 1.17 (0.96–1.42). IARC did not attempt to carry out a meta-analysis of the dose-response results because of heterogeneity among the categories used for the duration and frequency of exposure used in the various studies. All studies that examined age at first exposure found an increased risk for melanoma when exposure started before approximately 30 years of age, with a summary RR of 1.75 (1.35–2.26).

Hirst *et al.* (2009) conducted a similar meta-analysis, based on the same studies used by the IARC meta-analysis, but including an additional nested case-control study of melanoma (Han *et al.*, 2006), bringing the total number of melanoma cases to 7,855 and the total number of controls in analysis to 24,209. A significant excess risk of approximately 20% was estimated for melanoma in relation to *ever* versus *never use* of sunbeds (Meta-RR= 1.22; 95% CI 1.07-1.39).

Grant (2009) criticised IARC's meta-analysis, arguing that it did not consider confounding factors such as phototype and latitude, and was no longer significant when studies in the UK, where the population is mainly of a sensitive skin type, were omitted. Of the 19 studies, 8 published crude risk estimates only and one other was adjusted only for age. IARC published a sensitivity analysis of the 8 studies that adjusted for sun exposure and sun sensitivity obtaining a similar point estimate to that obtained from all 19 studies, but with a wider confidence interval (RR, 1.19; CI, 0.33–4.30). In addition Grant highlights the fact that the highest risk estimates are found in the 5 UK studies (meta-RR=2.09 (95% CI, 1.14–3.84) and without them the overall meta-RR falls to 1.09 (95% CI, 0.96–1.24).

To update and extend IARC's 2006 meta-analysis, Boniol *et al.*, (2012a) conducted a meta-analysis of melanoma risk associated with sunbed use based on 27 studies: 2 cohort studies, 15 population-based case control studies and 10 other case-control studies, from Europe, the USA and Australia. Risks adjusted for confounders were used when available. Ever use of sunbeds was associated with a similar 20% excess risk,

meta-=1.20 (95% CI 1.08-1.34). Publication bias was not evident. Restricting the analysis to cohorts and population-based studies, the summary RR was 1.25 (95% CI 1.09-1.43). Calculations for dose-response showed a 1.8% (95% CI 0, 3.8) increase in risk of melanoma for each additional session of sunbed use per year. Based on 13 informative studies, first use of sunbeds before age 35 years was associated with a summary RR of 1.59 (95% CI 1.36-1.85), with no indication of heterogeneity between studies. Risks for sunbed related melanoma were compared in populations living at different latitudes. Relative risks associated with ever versus never use of sunbeds did not differ much with variations in latitude and there was no indication that risks would be higher in more sun sensitive populations such as those in the Nordic countries.

The most recent meta-analysis (Colantonio et al., 2014) of melanoma risk associated with sunbed use was based on 31 studies, from Europe, North-America and Oceania, including 14,956 melanoma cases and 233,106 controls. Where available, risk estimates adjusted for confounders were used. Compared with never using sunbeds, the OR for melanoma associated with ever using indoor sunbeds was 1.16 (95% CI 1.05-1.28) (US 1.23 (95%CI 1.03-1.47); Europe 1.10 (95%CI 0.98-1.28); Oceania 1.33 (95%CI 0.99-1.78). Similar findings were identified in recent studies with enrolment occurring in the year 2000 onward (OR 1.22, 95% CI 1.03-1.45). The authors suggest that this result implies that newer tanning technology is not safer than the older one. A dose-dependent relationship was suggested from the effect of duration of use: based on 3 studies, duration of use less than or equal to 1 year was associated with a 37% increased risk (OR 1.37, 95% CI 1.06-1.77), whereas duration of use for more than 1 year was associated with a 61% increased risk (OR 1.61, 95% CI 0.98-2.67). Similarly, based on 10 studies, lifetime exposure to more than 10 tanning sessions was associated with a 34% increased risk (OR 1.34, 95% CI 1.05-1.71). Colantonio includes a discussion and table on potential biases (likely, less likely, possible, unclear) inherent in the individual studies although details of the assessment criteria methods used are not given. For example, many of the studies used a case-control design and for most of these, recall bias, which is an inherent problem of this design, was assigned 'possible'.

## Summary

All four recent meta-analyses show a consistent increased risk of approximately 20% for melanoma with ever use of artificial tanning. The two meta-analyses (IARC 2006, 2007, Boniol *et al.*, 2012a) that examined risk by age at first use both show a more pronounced risk when exposure began at a younger age. In addition, the two meta-analyses (Boniol *et al.*, 2012a, Colantonio *et al.*, 2014) that investigated dose-response both indicate an increasing risk with increasing sunbed use. Therefore there is strong evidence in the meta-analyses of a significantly increased risk from cutaneous melanoma associated with sunbed use. The risk increases with the number of sessions and frequency of use.

## 7.7.2 Case-control studies

The SCCP report (SCCP/0949/05) briefly reviewed a number of case-control studies published up to 2005. Most of these studies were included in meta-analyses by IARC (2006) and Hirst *et al.* (2009) – see section 8.2.2.1. Key case-control studies published since 2006 are reviewed below.

A case-control approach compares individuals with a given disease (cases) with a group of individuals without the disease (the controls). Information on past exposure to possible risk factors is then obtained for both cases and controls and compared. This is an efficient design in terms of time and cost as only cases and a relatively small number of controls need to be assembled and studied and it is especially useful in the study of rare diseases. However, there are potentially inherent biases because of the retrospective nature of the data including recall bias and also possible selection effects for both cases and controls.

## Studies published since 2006

In a population case-control study (the Skin Health Study), people diagnosed with invasive cutaneous melanoma in Minnesota between 2004 and 2007 at ages 25 to 59 years (case patients) were identified from the state cancer registry. Controls were frequency matched to case patients on age and sex and were randomly selected from the state drivers' license register (Lazovich et al., 2010). Among potential participants, 1167 case patients and 1101 control subjects (84.6% and 69.2% of eligible, respectively) provided written consent and completed a self-administered questionnaire and telephone interview. Adjustment was made for potential confounders including age, gender, eye and skin colour, freckles and moles, annual income, education, family history of melanoma, lifetime sun exposure (routine, leisure activities outdoors, during work) and sunscreen use. Indoor tanning use was reported by 62.9% of cases and 51.1% of controls. The adjusted risk of melanoma associated with ever sunbed use was 1.74 (95% CI 1.42-2.14). There was a significant increasing dose-response relationship with an increasing number of sessions per year:  $\leq 10 \text{ OR} = 1.34(95\% \text{CI } 1.00-1.81); 11-$ 24 OR=1.80 (95%CI 1.30-2.49); 25-100 OR=1.68 (95%CI 1.25-2.26); >100 OR=2.72 (95%CI 2.04-3.63) (p-trend 0.0002). Risk also increased with years of sunbed use: 1 OR=1.47 (95%CI 1.06-2.02); 2-5 OR=1.64 (95%CI 1.26-2.15); 6-9 OR=1.85 (95%CI 1.31-2.61); 10+ OR=2.45 (95%CI 1.83-3.28) (p-trend 0.006). Cases were also more likely than controls to report having experienced painful burns from indoor tanning (adjusted OR, 2.28; 95% CI, 1.71-3.04), a greater number of indoor tanning-related burns (P trend = 0.01), or painful sunburns at a time when they thought they were protected from the sun by indoor tanning (adjusted OR, 2.00; 95% CI, 1.48-2.70).

Melanoma risk was pronounced among users of UVB-enhanced (adjusted OR, 2.86; 95% CI, 2.03-4.03) and primarily UVA-emitting devices (adjusted OR, 4.44; 95% CI, 2.45-8.02). The likelihood of melanoma was significantly increased 2.86 and 4.44 times for users of high-speed/high-intensity devices and high pressure devices, respectively; and 1.76 and 1.85 times for users of conventional devices and sunlamps, respectively, relative to never users. The authors note that the associations by device type, dose and duration were similar whether use was initiated at least 15 years prior to or within 15 years of the reference date (data not shown in the paper).

A letter by Grant *et al.* (2010) suggested that having fair or red hair and many moles might explain the increased risk found by Lazovich *et al.* (2010) and that there was overlap between those reporting indoor tanning and a history of sunburns. These factors were adjusted for in multivariate analyses by Lazovich *et al*; Grant *et al.* suggest that having an additional analysis stratified by these factors would be informative.

Another analysis of the same data set from Lazovich *et al.* (2010), but this time excluding those who had reported burns from indoor tanning use, investigated the interaction between sunbed use and sunburns from outdoor solar radiation and the risk of melanoma (Vogel *et al.* 2014). Significantly increased risk was found for melanoma across all sunburn categories. Participants who had tanned indoors without burning were
Final

at high risk compared with those who never tanned indoors. The highest risk was found for those who reported zero lifetime sunburns (OR = 3.87; 95% CI 1.68, 8.91).

In a letter about this study, Boniol *et al.* (2015) discuss the potential for misinterpretation of the decline in risk associated with sunbed use with increasing sunburns, found by Vogel *et al.* (2014), as having a protective effect. They suggest that sunbeds have an effect on melanoma independently from the effect of sunburns and that the additive effect could have been masked by using models that assume a multiplicative effect (see Kalilani and Atashili, 2006).

A further paper reporting results from the same study found that persons who used indoor tanning exclusively in businesses as opposed to in their homes were at increased risk of melanoma (OR=1.82, 95% CI 1.47-2.26) compared with non-users (Ferrucci *et al.,* 2014). Melanoma risk was also increased in the small number who reported tanning indoors only at home relative to non-users (OR= 4.14, 95% CI 1.75-9.78); 67.6% used sun lamps.

From the Australian Melanoma Family Study, a multicentre, population-based, casecontrol-family study, data on 604 cases of melanoma diagnosed between ages 18 and 39 years and 479 controls were collected by interview (Cust *et al.*, 2011). Compared with having never used a sunbed, the OR for melanoma associated with ever-use was 1.41 (95%CI 1.01-1.96). The OR was 2.01 (95% CI 1.22-3.31) for more than 10 (the median) lifetime sessions (p-trend=0.01 with cumulative use), adjusting for age, sex, city, education, family history, skin colour, usual skin response to sunlight and sun exposure with a similar OR (2.09, 95% CI 1.25–3.48; P trend 0.007) when estimates were weighted by the reported proportion of time that the melanoma site was exposed to the sunbed radiation.

The association was stronger for those aged <25 years at first use (OR= 1.64 (1.07– 2.51) and for melanoma diagnosed when aged 18-29 years (OR for more than 10 lifetime sessions = 6.57, 95% CI 1.41-30.49) than for melanoma diagnosed when 30-39 years (OR 1.60, 95% CI 0.92-2.77; p (interaction) 0.01). Among those who had ever used a sunbed and were diagnosed between 18 and 29 years of age, three quarters (76%) of melanomas were attributable to sunbed use. More than 10 lifetime sunbed sessions was associated with a fivefold higher risk of melanoma for participants whose lifetime total sun exposure was below the median value, but the same sunbed exposure did not increase risk for those with higher levels of total sun exposure (Pinteraction 0.02).

A UK study used the same questionnaire and method of analysis as the Australian study by Cust *et al.* (2011) for a study of 959 incident cases of melanoma and 513 populationascertained controls and 174 sibling controls (Elliott *et al.*, 2012). The locations where sunbeds were used were private home (54%), tanning salons (34%), gyms/spas (32%), hairdressers/beauty salons (13%) and hospital/medical facilities (9%). Ever-use of sunbeds was not a significant risk factor for melanoma (OR 1.06, 95% CI 0.83–1.36, adjusted for age, gender, education, sun sensitivity phenotype, family history and cumulative lifetime total sun exposure. Age at first use of sunbeds showed a small nonsignificant increased risk for use <25 years compared with never use (OR 1.16, 95%CI 0.84–1.62), as did age at last use <25 years (OR 1.49, 95% CI 0.95–2.34). Number of sessions and years since first use did not show an increasing trend effect on melanoma risk. A letter by Autier *et al.* (2013) about this paper questions whether the design of the study was adequate. They point out that having 44% fewer controls than cases is an unusual feature of a case-control study, and that the family doctors who selected controls did not appear to have successfully selected controls who were within 5 years of age of the cases as a large imbalance in age of cases and controls resulted; controls were also of a higher socioeconomic status than the cases. They also suggest that the use of sibling controls may be problematical in that siblings may share identical behaviours such as visiting indoor tanning parlours. Elliott *et al.* (2013) responding to this letter point out that other studies have not found a clear relationship between socio-economic status or educational level on sunbed use.

The US Nurses' Health Study was established in 1976, when 121 700 female registered nurses between the ages of 30 and 55 completed a self-administered questionnaire on their medical histories and baseline health-related exposures. Updated information has been obtained by questionnaires every 2 years. A nested case-control study of 200 melanoma cases found that sunlamp usage or tanning salon attendance was a risk factor for melanoma after adjusting for age, constitutional susceptibility,, family history of skin cancer, life-time severe burns, cumulative sun exposure and geographical region, (OR for ever vs never usage, 2.06, 95% CI 1.30–3.26) and similar results for both <10 years and >10 years of use (Han *et al.*, 2006). Melanoma risk was associated with both family history of melanoma (OR, 1.81; 95% CI 0.99–3.29) and that of non-melanoma skin cancer (OR, 1.49; 95% CI 0.99–2.25).

An analysis of a large case-control study carried out in 1991-92 of melanoma cases investigated the characteristics of and risk for subjects who used sunbeds or sunlamps (Fears et al., 2011). Risk was estimated for ever/never use of a sunbed /sunlamp, the total number of sessions (reported in categories of zero, <10 times, 10-50 times or >50 times) and typical session times reported in minutes. Females were more likely than males to have used sunbeds (OR = 1.5, 95% CI 1.2, 1.8), especially at younger ages. Adjustment was carried out for average residential UVR flux, hours outdoors, tan type, and presence of nevi. For females, the individual risk for melanoma increased with typical session time and frequency of sessions. Use before age 20, current use and years of use were not significant. The use patterns of occasional and frequent users were very different. Typical 5-min sessions were estimated to increase the risk for melanoma by 19% (95% CI -14%, 23%) for frequent users (total 10+ sessions) and by 3% (95% CI 2%, 38%) for occasional users (total 1–9 sessions). Body sites that are not generally exposed to sunlight were more common sites of primary melanomas for frequent sunbed/sunlamp users. For males, measures of sunbed/sunlamp use were not significantly associated with melanoma risk.

A population-based case-control study of 423 cases of melanoma identified from the state cancer registry and 678 controls selected from driving licence registries was carried out in the state of New Hampshire, USA (Clough-Gorr *et al.*, 2008). Exposure data, including sunlamp and sunbed use, were collected by telephone interview. About 17% of participants had used a sunlamp at least once and most use (89%) occurred before 1980. The OR was 1.39 (95% CI 1.00–1.96) for ever using a sunlamp, 1.23 (95% CI 0.81–1.88) for those starting sunlamp use at <20 years, and 1.71 (95% CI 1.00–2.92) for those starting  $\geq$ 20 years. There was an increasing risk with the number of sunlamp uses, 1.29 (95% CI 0.84–1.99) for use less than 6 times, and 1.54 (95% CI 0.93– 2.57) for use 6 or more times. The overall prevalence of sunbed use was 22% (86 cases and 102 controls) and most use (83%) occurred after 1980. The OR was 1.14 (95% CI 0.80–

Final

1.61) for ever using a sunbed(adjusted for age, gender, family history of melanoma, hair colour, freckles, sun sensitivity, total sun exposure hours). The OR for age at first use <20 was 1.78 (95% CI 0.76-4.15) and for more than 10 times use was 1.25 (95%CI 0.79-1.98). The OR was 1.96 (95% CI 1.06–3.61) for having used both devices. The authors comment that the sunlamps used before 1980 emitted mainly UVB and that the sunbeds used after that time emitted more UVA. They suggest that a sufficient lag time may not have elapsed to assess a true effect of sunbed exposure.

A hospital-based case-control study of 120 cases of non-metastatic melanoma selected from a single dermatovenereology department and 120 unmatched controls selected among outpatients visiting the same department for various dermatology problems was conducted in Croatia from May 2010 to January 2011 (Zivkovic *et al.*, 2012). The study was primarily designed to assess the perception of melanoma and attitudes towards sun protection among melanoma patients in comparison with patients suffering from other dermatological disorders, but the self-administered questionnaire also contained questions on sunbed use (categorized as "Never, 3–4 times a year, 1–2 times a month, once in a week"). The results are presented in percentages, and the analysis is limited to chi-square. Melanoma patients used artificial sunbathing less often than controls ( $\chi^2$  = 9.938; df = 3; P = 0.019). However, participants in both groups rarely use artificial sunbathing (ever use: 5 and 8%, respectively; Note that there are errors in figures reported in the relevant Table of the article).

### Summary of case-control studies

The majority of these more recent case-control studies show significantly increased risks of melanoma associated with sunbed use and add weight to the literature reviewed by IARC. Most have a large sample size and collect and adjust for relevant confounders such as sunlight exposure, hair colour, presence of moles/freckles etc. It should be noted that the use of sunbeds was generally self-reported and there was generally no information on the specific sunbed type used.

The excess risk of melanoma associated with ever using a sunbed varied from 40% to double the risk. Only one study, in the UK, found no risk. However, this study was unusual in design in that there were fewer controls than cases, there was an imbalance of age between cases and controls and some of the controls were siblings for whom there may have been similar behaviours.

There is also moderate evidence from a few of the reviewed studies that the risk of melanoma increases with increasing number of sessions and increasing frequency of use (number of sessions per year).

It should be noted that there is little information on the type of sunbeds and no quantitative measures of radiation emitted from sunbeds in the case-control studies.

## 7.7.3 Cohort studies

Cohort studies follow over time a group of people, the cohort, with particular characteristics in common, including levels of exposure, to observe the development of disease. The rate at which diseases develop in the exposed people in the cohort is compared with the rate in the non-exposed or in a standard group such as the national population. This design facilitates the inclusion of several outcomes, exposures and

confounding factors and potentially a complete description of changes over time. However, for diseases with a small excess risk, a large number of exposed people followed over a long period of time may be needed.

The SCCP report (SCCP/0949/05) reviewed a cohort that followed more than 100,000 Norwegian and Swedish women for an average of 8 years and identified use of sunbeds as a risk factor for melanoma, more especially when exposure took place at a younger age (Veierød *et al.*, 2003). A new analysis of the Norwegian-Swedish cohort and two new cohorts are described below.

#### **Studies published since 2006**

The first cohort on sunbed use and melanoma was published in 2003 by Veierød et al. and updated in 2010 (Veierød et al. 2003, 2010). This study was conducted in Norway and Sweden and included 106,379 women aged 30 to 50 years at recruitment in 1991-1992. The authors reported risk adjusted for host factors (age, hair colour and sunburns), and sun exposure (annual summer vacations). In the first report published in 2003, 187 melanoma cases had been diagnosed during a follow-up of 8.1 years on average. For women exposed 1 time per month to sunbeds or more between 10 to 39 years of age, the risk of melanoma was increased by 55% (RR=1.55 95%CI 1.04-2.32). In the updated analysis published in 2010 with an average follow-up of 14 years, a total of 412 melanoma cases have been diagnosed. In this update, the increased risk of melanoma was confirmed with a RR of 2.37 (95% CI 1.37-4.08) for exposure 1 time per month or more in two or three decades between 10 to 39 years. A significant test for this trend was also reported with a p-value of 0.003, and showed a clear incremental risk with use: as compared to never use, the risk was of 1.24 for rare exposure, 1.38 for exposure 1 time or more in one decade between 10-39 years, 2.37 for exposure 1 time or more in two or three decades between 10-39 years. Hence, this cohort study showed both an increased risk of melanoma, and a dose-response association.

The Nurses' Health Study II (NHSII) cohort study included 73,494 female nurses residing in the United States. Women were aged 25 to 42 years of age in 1989 at inclusion in the cohort and were followed on average 18.5 years. Participants self-reported frequency of sunbed use during high school/college or between ages 25 and 35 years. The authors reported risks adjusted for host factors (age, hair colour, moles, tendency to sunburn), and sun exposure during different period of life (outdoor exposure at high school/college and UV index). During the follow-up period 5,506 nurses were diagnosed with a BCC, 403 with a SCC and 349 with melanoma. This study found some significant increase risk of BCC and SCC associated with a past history of sunbed use. For melanoma, there was no significant increase in risk with relative risk above 1 such as the risk of melanoma with 4 times use of solarium per year associated with RR of 1.11 (95% CI 0.97-1.27). However, there was no clear dose-response relationship when the frequency was analysed as a categorical variable with 4 categories. There was a stronger effect for those with low skin pigmentation. Reported RR were slightly higher when restricted to exposure during high school and college (Zhang *et al.*, 2012).

Nielsen *et al.* (2012) published results from the analysis of another Swedish cohort of 40,000 women aged 25-64 at enrolment in 1990. After an average follow-up of 11.5 years, 215 cases of melanoma were found (155 invasive and 60 in situ melanoma). The authors reported relative risks adjusted for host factors (nevi, hair colour, freckles), UV exposure (sun vacation in winter, sunbathing) and sunscreen use. Overall, no significant risk of melanoma was observed for sunbed exposure 1-10 times/year (HR=1.0 95% CI

0.6 - 1.6) and a non-significant increased risk was observed for sunbed use more than 10 times per year (HR=1.5 95% CI 0.8-2.8). For younger women (25-39 years at inclusion), there was a significant risk of melanoma associated with sunbed exposure more than 10 times/year (HR=2.5; 95% CI, 1.0-6.2). The authors also report (data not shown) that when adjusting also for frequent sunbathing events, the risk associated with highest degree of sunbed use was reduced, but still doubled compared to baseline risk.

#### Summary of cohort studies

The three most recent cohort studies show an increase in melanoma risk (up to double in one study) associated with sunbed exposure at a younger age. In addition, since all analyses were adjusted for host factors such as tendency to sunburn, hair colour, and for sun exposure, they also suggest that sunbed use adds a specific risk of melanoma independently from individual susceptibility and behaviour in the sun.

## 7.7.4 Other designs

Although ecological and cross sectional studies are usually considered to be of limited weight in evidence building, some may, in specific circumstances, be of interest. This is the case for the analysis of a melanoma epidemic in Iceland (Héry *et al.*, 2010).

Iceland is a Nordic country situated at 64-66° North latitude where bright, sunny days are rare. In a collaborative work with the Iceland Cancer Registry and Icelandic dermatologists, an epidemic of melanoma starting in 1995 was described. Before 1995, the melanoma incidence in Iceland was lower than in Denmark and Sweden. In 1990s, it started to rise steeply and after 2000 it surpassed the incidence in other Nordic countries. This phenomenon was mainly noticeable among women. In women, the slow increase in trunk melanoma incidence before 1995 was followed by a significantly sharper increase in incidence, mainly among women aged less than 50 years, resembling an epidemic incidence curve (estimated annual percent change 1995-2002: 20.4%, 95% confidence interval: 9.3, 32.8). In 2002, the melanoma incidence on the trunk had surpassed the incidence on the lower limbs for women; this latter aspect was in sharp contrast with the usual observations prior to 1995 whereby the greatest increase in melanoma incidence in women occurred on lower limbs. The investigation concluded that the only plausible explanation for this epidemic was the massive exposure of Icelandic youths to artificial tanning devices after 1985. In 1979, there were only 3 salons in Reykjavik, and by 1988, 56 salons with 207 sunbeds were operating. Sunbed use in Iceland expanded rapidly after 1985, mainly among young women, and in 2000 it was approximately 2 and 3 times the levels recorded in Sweden and in the United Kingdom, respectively. In 2002, 70% of women and 35% of men had used sunbeds at least once for tanning purposes in Iceland. Travelling abroad to more southern areas represents an important source of sun exposure for Icelanders. However, travelling abroad was more prevalent among older Icelanders: in 2001–2002, 6% of women and 5% of men aged 20-39 years had travelled abroad 10 times or more during their lifetime, compared with 17% among women and men aged 50 years or more (Rafnsson et al., 2004). However, younger people were shown to have used sun beds more often and taken a sunny vacation than older people, indicating a changed behaviour in the population.

Héry *et al.* (2010) suggest that the high prevalence of sunbed use probably contributed to the sharp increase in the incidence of melanoma in Iceland. However, they also discuss other potential reasons. For example they suggest that the decrease in incidence of trunk melanoma incidence observed in women after 2002 are probablydue to

screening and awareness campaigns initiated by the Icelandic health services at the end of the 1990s. A campaign by health authorities in 2004 to discourage sunbed use, especially by teenage girls, resulted in a 50% reduction in the number of sunbeds by 2008. Héry *et al.* also point out that an increase did occur for melanoma mortality and that the incidence was due to an increase in the non-metastasizing form of melanoma.

In an invited commentary accompanying Héry's *et al.* (2010) publication, Berwick (2010) noted that this ecologic study was consistent with biologic evidence and case-control and cohort analyses of sunbed use associated with melanoma, and added to the evidence that sunbeds are health hazards and that UVA has a biologically plausible role in the development of melanoma.

In a letter, Alberg (2011) noted that, despite its reliance on population-level data, the study by Héry *et al.* (2010) provided a stronger level of evidence than might first be apparent and was important in complementing the evidence provided by observational epidemiologic studies.

In Germany, individuals over the age of 35 years are eligible for the national skin cancer screening program. A study evaluated the effectiveness of this screening and assessed the risk factors associated with them (Schmitt *et al.*, 2011). A total of 12 187 individuals age 14 to 34 years were screened in Saxony for skin cancer by a dermatologist in the screening program of a large German health insurance company. Demographic, clinical and histopathological data and UV-exposure data were collected from each participant. In 1072 individuals (8.8 %) the screening included at least one excision of a skin lesion leading to the diagnosis of melanoma in two participants, melanoma *in situ* in four persons, and atypical nevus in 641 persons. 13% of those screened regularly used sunbeds with a third of these using them all year round. Higher age, number of nevi, and previous cutaneous excision were independent risk factors for the detection of a melanoma or atypical nevus. In addition, a histological diagnosis of dysplastic nevus or melanoma was associated with sunbed use both all year round (OR=1.73, 95% CI 1.17-2.56) and also just in the winter (OR=1.35, 95% CI 1.17-2.56) (adjusted for confounding factors).

A survey of 1518 dermatology clinic patients collected information on the extent of sunbed exposure and history of skin cancer (Ting *et al.*, 2007). Of these, 551 (36.3%) completed all components of the survey. The available medical records, including pathology reports (n = 501; 33%), were reviewed to confirm cases of skin cancer. Data on potential confounding factors, including indoor/outdoor occupation and leisure activities, Fitzpatrick skin type, history of blistering sunburn, use of sunscreen and sun protective clothing, history of phototherapy and level of education, were assessed and compared. Of the patients surveyed, 487 (32.1%) reported sunbed exposure, with 60% being women aged 45 years or younger. Seventy-nine cases of malignant melanoma were reported, 22 in women aged 45 years or younger. Overall "ever use" of sunbeds was significantly associated with melanoma (OR=1.64, 95% CI 1.01–2.67). Risk was greater in women aged 45 years or younger (OR = 3.22, 95% CI 1.01–11.46). Patients with a history of melanoma were significantly more likely to report sunbed sessions exceeding 20 min (OR = 3.18, 95% C, 1.48–6.82); this association was even stronger for women aged 45 years or younger (OR, 4.12; 95% CI, 1.41–12.02).

## Summary of other designs

The association of sunbed use and increased risk of melanoma was supported in an ecological study in Iceland, from skin cancer screening data in Germany and from a US survey of patients attending a dermatology clinic.

# Overall Summary of the epidemiological literature on melanoma risk and sunbed use

New papers reporting epidemiological studies since 2006 have been reviewed. It should be noted that the meta-analyses also include studies published before that date. There is strong evidence from meta-analyses and individual studies of an increased risk of melanoma with ever use of sunbeds. In addition when the risks by age and frequency of use were examined, there was evidence of a higher risk when first exposure begins at a younger age and with increasing use of sunbeds (number and frequency of sessions per year). These analyses are adjusted for host factors such as tendency to sunburn, hair colour, and for sun exposure; this suggests that sunbed use adds a specific risk of melanoma, independently from individual susceptibility and behaviour in the sun.

## 7.7.5 Ocular melanoma

The SCCP report (SCCP/0949/05) reviewed four studies published up to 2005 assessing the relationship between sunbed use and ocular melanoma and concluded that *'there is some evidence that sunbed use is associated with ocular melanoma*'. A new study adds data to support this conclusion (Schmidt-Pokrzywniak *et al.*, 2009), with the risk increased when exposure started at a younger age.

In a hospital-based case-control study from Germany, data on sunlamp/sunbed use was obtained from 459 cases of incident primary uveal melanoma diagnosed at one single clinic in Germany (age: 20–74 yrs.), 827 population controls (selected from list of residence, matched 2:1 on age (5-yr age groups), sex and region) and 187 sibling controls (matched 1:1 by age (+/– 10 yr) and sex when possible) (Schmidt-Pokrzywniak *et al.*, 2009). Exposure was assessed by a self-administered postal questionnaire and computer-assisted telephone interviews. Regular sunlamp/sunbed use was positively but insignificantly associated with ocular melanoma (OR = 1.3; 95% CI 0.9–1.8), the odds ratio being greater when exposure started at a younger age: OR> 20 yr = 1.3 (95% CI 0.9–1.9), OR< 20 yr = 1.7 (95% CI 0.8–3.6). OR calculated with sibling controls were somewhat higher (2.1), but with wider confidence intervals and insignificant. It should be noted that this study found little evidence of association between sun exposure and ocular melanoma. Furthermore, there is a lack of mechanistic studies to support the causal link between ocular melanoma and UV radiation.

# 7.7.6 Experimental animal studies

According to the previous SCCP report (SCCP/0949/05), sunburn, an important risk factor for melanoma, has implicated UVB in its pathogenesis (Wang *et al.*, 2001). The incidence of melanoma, as well as basal cell carcinoma (BCC) and squamous cell carcinoma (SCC), is very high in xeroderma pigmentosum (XP) with defective excision repair of UVB-type DNA damage, e.g cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers (CPD). The wavelength dependency for melanoma however is not yet established because of the lack of a good animal model (Noonan *et al.*, 2003).

As murine melanocytic tumours are dermal in origin and lack the epidermal component

that characterises human melanoma, melanomas have proven extremely difficult to induce by UVR alone in mice (SCCP/0949/05). Wavelength dependency has been determined in a fish model (Xiphophorus) (Schartl *et al.*, 1997), the value of which is limited because its melanoma-like lesions arise from the dermis instead of the epidermis and fish are phylogenetically very different from humans. Studies in these fish however showed that visible and UVA radiation, as well as UVB (Setlow *et al.*, 1993) induced lesions, which raised concern that UVA might be causal for human melanoma as well or instead of UVB. However this could not be confirmed in later experiments (Mitchell *et al.*, 2010). A mammalian opossum model also developed melanoma-like lesions after broad-band UVA exposure but with low potency compared to broad-band UVB (Robinson *et al.*, 2000).

A mouse model was described in 2000 (the hepatocyte growth factors/scatter factor (HGF/SF) transgenic mouse), which had melanocytes in the dermis, epidermis and dermal–epidermal junction. This mouse model is thus more suitable for an extrapolation to human skin (Noonan *et al.*, 2000).

Adult chronic sub-erythemal UV radiation did not significantly accelerate melanoma genesis in this mouse model (Noonan *et al.*, 2000). In this study, mice of 4 to 6 weeks of age started to be exposed with a bank of six FS40 sunlamps (60% UVB, 290–320 nm; 40% UVA, 320–400 nm; and 1% UVC, 250–290 nm) leading to an incrementally graded UV protocol: three times weekly a UV dose was delivered of 2.25 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> (7.5 min) for 12 treatments (weeks 1–4), 4.05 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> (13.5 min) for 24 treatments (weeks 5–12), 5.1 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> (17 min) for 12 treatments (weeks 13–16), and 6 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> (20 min; week 17 to the end of the experiment). This treatment increased the number of lesions (squamous cell carcinoma, papilloma, sarcoma) but with no significant increase in melanoma.

For neonatal mice (3.5 days of age), an erythemal dose of UV radiation was necessary and sufficient to induce melanoma (Recio *et al.*, 2002). Neonatal mice were irradiated with a bank of six Phillips F40 UV lamps. The exposure time was 15 min for a total dose of 6.24 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> UVB (280–320 nm), 3.31 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> UVA (320–400 nm), 0.03 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> UVC (<280 nm), and 5.04 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> of visible radiation (400–800 nm). The effectiveness of neonatal UV irradiation in melanoma development in HGF transgenic mice was also confirmed in mouse models (Hacker *et al.*, 2005 and 2006; Kannan *et al.*, 2003).

In 2004, the team of Noonan (De Fabo *et al.*, 2004) using the same experimental species (neonatal HGF/SF-transgenic mice) irradiated the animals with specialised optical sources emitting isolated or combined UVB or UVA wavebands and showed that UVB (280-320 nm) corresponding to  $13.5 \text{ kJ/m}^2$  is responsible for the induction of melanoma whereas UVA (320-400 nm)  $150 \text{ kJ/m}^2$  is ineffective at doses considered physiologically relevant, providing perhaps more persuasive evidence that UVB exposure rather than UVA<sup>15</sup> is causal.

The role of UVA, which can initiate different molecular events, in melanoma has, however, also been questioned. The same group (Noonan *et al.*, 2012) exposed neonatal C57BL/6-HGF and C57BL/6-c-HGF transgenic mice (3 days of age) to an absolute UVB dose of 14 kJ/  $m^2$  (unweighted) or to a UVA dose of 150 kJ/m<sup>2</sup>. They reported the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Note: For comparative purposes, the number of SEDs given to neonatal mice in these experiments was calculated as 23. De Fabo *et al.*, 2004 determined previously that 23 SEDs could have been received in 2 h and 40 min of sunlight exposure at northern mid-latitudes.

existence of two distinct pathways for melanoma: an UVB-dependent pathway independent of pigmentation associated with direct UVB-type DNA damage and an UVA pathway that requires melanin which is associated with indirect oxidative DNA damage in melanocytes.<sup>16</sup>

The relative contributions of phaeomelanin pigment and of pigment-independent melanocortin 1 receptor (MC1R) signaling effects to melanoma risk were investigated by the same team (Wolnicka-Glubisz *et al.*, 2015). Neonatal mice (C57BL/6-Mc1r<sup>+/+</sup>-HGF, C57BL/6-Mc1r<sup>e/e</sup>-HGF, C57BL/6-Mc1r<sup>e/+</sup>-HGF) were irradiated at 3.5 days of age with 9.5 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> of UV radiation which consisted of 6.2 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> of UVB (280–320 nm) and 3.3 kJ/m<sup>2</sup> of UVA (320–400 nm). However, their relative contributions to melanoma risk remains unclear.

Viros et al., (2014, Nature) identified TP53/Trp53 as a UVR target gene that cooperates with BRAF(V600E) to induce melanoma, providing molecular insight into how UVR accelerates melanomagenesis. Viros et al. exposed BRAF(V600E) mice (pretreated with tamoxifen - to induce expression of BRAF(V600E) - at approximately 2 months old), to 160 mJ/cm<sup>2</sup> UVA/UVB at 3 months of age using a broad-spectrum UVA/UVB lamp, performing weekly re-exposures for up to 6 months, thus mimicking both somatic mutation acquisition and mild sunburn in humans. The data firstly showed that BRAF(V600E)-expressing melanocytes are susceptible to UVR-driven naevogenesis and melanomagenesis. UVR induced BRAF(V600E)-melanocyte proliferation in vivo in mice and, within 7 days, the UVR-exposed skin had more abundant and larger naevi than non-UVR exposed skin. And, as previously reported in this model, BRAF(V600E) induced melanoma in 70% of mice at a median latency of 12.6 months (0.9 tumour/mouse, on average). But, when exposed to UVR, all BRAF(V600E) mice developed melanoma within 7months at a median latency of 5.3months and an average of 3.5 tumours/mouse. Viros et al. further showed that these tumours were driven by acquired Trp53 mutations: the UVR-exposed tumours showed mutations linked to evidence of UVR-induced DNA damage in the Trp53 tumour suppressor gene in approximately 40% of cases, and data showed that mutant Trp53 accelerated BRAF(V600E)-driven melanomagenegis.

So far evidence for the presence of UVB-generated signature mutations in melanoma that could be ascertained as the driver mutations has been considered less than compelling (Hocker and Tsao, 2007). UVB exposure is undoubtedly mutagenic and signature mutations are starting to be uncovered. Support is strong for the notion that UVR is a complete carcinogen, acting with respect to melanoma as both an initiator, through genotoxicity (Ikehata et al., 2008), and promoter, through а immunosuppression. Zaidi et al. (2011 and 2012) showed that IFN-gamma is the driver of novel cellular and/or molecular inflammatory mechanisms that may underlie the initiation, immunoevasion and/or survival, and outgrowth of UVB-induced melanoma. Melanocytes are built for enhanced survival to withstand both UV exposure, ensuring the continued synthesis of melanin, and the chemical stresses associated with the synthesis of melanin itself.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Noonan *et al.*, 2012 investigated the effect of Mc1r deficiency in a mouse model of UV-induced melanoma The MC1R controls the balance between black eumelanin and red/yellow phaeomelanin, and polymorphisms in the MC1R are one of the best described risk factors for melanoma and confer melanoma risk independent of pigment.

# Summary

Several *in vivo* experimental studies conducted on neonatal HGF/SF transgenic mice irradiated with UVB have shown the induction of melanoma. A study with irradiation with UVA has also shown the induction of melanoma. The existence of two distinct pathways for melanoma is under investigation: i) an UVB-dependent pathway independent of pigmentation associated with direct UVB-type DNA damage and ii) an UVA pathway that requires melanin which is associated with indirect oxidative DNA damage in melanocytes. Overall, UVB exposure is undoubtedly mutagenic, and signature mutations are starting to be identified. There is strong support for the notion that UVR is a complete carcinogen, acting with respect to melanoma as both an initiator, through genotoxicity, and a promoter, through immunosuppression.

# 7.8 Non-melanoma skin cancer

# 7.8.1 Meta-analysis and systematic reviews

No meta-analysis of non-melanoma skin cancer risk associated with sunbed use were available for SCCP at the time of the previous Opinion (SCCP/0949/05). Four meta-analyses published since 2006 are reviewed below. Please see section 7.2.1 for an introduction to meta-analysis and general issues relating to this type of analysis.

## Studies published since 2006

Regarding basal cell carcinoma and squamous cell carcinoma, the meta-analysis conducted by the IARC working group of 3 studies on ever use of indoor tanning versus never use found an increased risk of double for squamous cell carcinoma meta-RR=2.25 (95% CI 1.08-4.70) after adjustment for sun exposure and sun sensitivity, especially when age at first use was below 20 years. Based on one study that reported information on age at first exposure to indoor tanning, it was suggested that the risk increased by 20% (OR = 1.2: 0.9-1.6) with each decade younger at first use (IARC 2006, 2007). The four studies on BCC did not support an association with exposure to indoor tanning.

In a meta-analysis of non-melanoma skin cancer risk associated with sunbed use, based on 6 studies that included 1,812 cases and 2,493 controls, Hirst *et al*. (2009) reported a summary relative risk of 1.34 (95% CI 1.05-1.70). However, this study made no distinction between BCC and SCC.

In their update of the IARC's 2006 meta-analysis (IARC, 2006, 2007), Boniol *et al.* (2012a) added two new studies published since 2005 and looked at the risk of nonmelanoma skin cancer associated with sunbed use. Adding data from these studies to the 2006 meta-analysis gave similar results to those of IARC i.e. an excess risk of double ever versus never sunbed use Meta-RR= 2.23 (95% CI 1.39 - 3.57) for SCC (1242 cases in five studies); the evidence for BCC was weaker at 9% excess risk, meta-RR=1.09 (95% CI 1.01 - 1.18) (6995 cases in six studies).

Wehner *et al.* (2012) conducted a meta-analysis of non-melanoma skin cancer risk associated with sunbed use, based on 12 studies that collected data in 6 different countries and included 80,661 total participants and 9,328 non-melanoma skin cancer cases. Effect estimates for ever exposure to indoor tanning compared with never exposure were available for 10 out of 12 studies. A meta-analysis of these studies

yielded summary relative risks of 1.29 (95% CI 1.08 to 1.53) for BCC and 1.67 (1.29 to 2.17) for SCC. No significant heterogeneity existed between studies. Two additional studies reported only higher dose exposure, and considered only BCC; with these two studies included, the summary relative risk for BCC was 1.25 (95% CI 1.01 to 1.55). In a sub-analysis of 4 studies to assess a dose-response effect, high dose exposure (frequent use) was associated with a relative risk of 1.50 (95% CI 0.81 to 2.77) for BCC. In a sub-analysis of 3 studies that included effect estimates for early life exposure, indoor tanning exposure before age 25 was associated with a relative risk of 1.40 (95%CI 1.29 to 1.52) for BCC and 2.02 (0.70 to 5.86) for SCC.

#### Summary of meta-analyses

There were no meta-analyses on sunbed use and non-melanoma skin cancer available at the time of the SCCP Opinion. Although based on a smaller number of studies than for melanoma, the four meta-analyses published since 2006, including one as part of the IARC review, consistently indicate that exposure to UVR through sunbed use is a risk factor for squamous cell carcinoma and to a lesser extent for basal cell carcinoma, especially when exposure takes place at a younger age. Ever use of sunbeds approximately doubles the risk of SCC; the evidence of an increase of BCC is weaker being between 10% and 30%.

### 7.8.2 Case-control studies

Please see section 7.7.2 for an introduction to case-control studies and general issues relating to this study design.

Some of the case-control studies reviewed in section 7.7.2 also investigate the relationship between sunbed use and NMSC.

The paper by Han *et al.* (2006) also includes case-control studies of 275 SCC and 283 BCC cases nested within the US Nurses' Health Study. Sunlamp usage or tanning salon attendance was non-significantly associated with risk for both SCC and BCC after adjusting for age, skin and hair colour, tendency to burn and presence of moles (OR for ever vs never usage: SCC 1.44, 95% CI 0.93–2.24; BCC 1.32, 95%CI 0.87, 2.03). NMSC risk was not associated with family history of melanoma but was strongly associated with both family history of SCC (OR, 1.86; 95% CI 1.29–2.68) and BCC (OR, 2.65, 95% CI 1.86–3.76).

The paper by Ferrucci *et al.* (2014) also included 375 cases of early-onset BCC (382 controls, age 40 years) and found that persons who used indoor tanning exclusively in businesses were at increased risk of BCC (OR=1.69, 95% CI 1.15-2.48) compared with non-users. The association between business only indoor tanning and BCC was unchanged (OR 1.74, 95% CI 1.17-2.58) when 28 individuals (19 reported business-only indoor tanning) who reported any UV light therapy for medical conditions (eg, acne, psoriasis were removed).

An earlier paper by Ferrucci *et al.* (2012) evaluated the association between indoor tanning and early-onset BCC. Patients with BCC (n = 376) and control subjects with minor benign skin conditions (n = 390) younger than 40 years of age were identified through Yale Dermatopathology Department. Participants provided information on ever indoor tanning, age of initiation, frequency, duration, burns while tanning, and type of tanning device during an in-person interview. Patients with BCC were more likely to have

fairer pigment-related characteristics, a family history of skin cancer, regularly used sunscreen on the body site of their skin biopsy, spent more time outdoors during warm months, and sunburned more frequently than control subjects. Ever indoor tanning was associated with a 69% increased risk of early-onset BCC (95% CI 1.15-2.48). This association was stronger among females (OR 2.14, 95% CI 1.31-3.47), for multiple BCCs (OR 2.16, 95% CI 1.26-3.70), and for BCCs on the trunk and extremities (OR 2.81, 95% CI 1.57-5.02). Having been burned while indoor tanning (OR 1.87, 95% CI 1.17-2.97), particularly burning at the site of the skin biopsy (OR 2.72, 95% CI 1.57-4.69), was strongly associated with early-onset BCC. There were significant increases in risk for regular use (OR=1.68, 95%CI 1.14, 2.46), high-speed/high-intensity use (OR=2.26, 95%CI 1.33, 3.83) and for high pressure use (OR=2.89, 95%CI 1.34, 6.24). Risk increased dose dependently with years using regular indoor tanning devices (P trend = .003).

In a population-based case-control study from New Hampshire, USA, data on indoor tanning was obtained on 657 cases of 'early onset' BCC (aged <50 years) and 452 controls (randomly selected from resident lists) (Karagas et al., 2014). BCCs were located on head and neck sites in 57% of the cases, and about 50% had histologic evidence of severe solar elastosis. Early-onset BCC was related to indoor tanning, with an adjusted odds ratio (OR) of 1.6 (95% CI, 1.3-2.1) (adjusted for age, gender, skin reaction to first hour of sun exposure in summer). Associations were present for each type of device examined (i.e. sunlamps, sunbeds, and tanning booths). Elevated ORs were found for both early (<1975) and late (>1986) calendar periods of first exposure. ORs were elevated among those whose first exposure was before age 20 (OR = 2.0; 95% CI, 1.4–3.0) and those who began later in life but to a lesser extent (OR for first use at 20-35 years = 1.4; 95% CI, 1.0–2.0; and OR for first use at >36 years = 1.6; 95% CI, 1.0–2.6). There was a 10% increase in the OR with each age younger at first exposure (OR per year of age  $\leq 23 = 1.1$ ; 95% confidence interval, 1.0-1.2). Positive associations were found between tanning lamp use and early-onset BCC in all categories of skin types, sunburn history, and hours of outdoor exposure (see table in Annex II). In subgroup analyses, ORs were higher for tumours on the trunk (OR = 2.1; 95% CI, 1.5-3.1) and upper limbs (OR = 2.0; 95% CI, 1.0-4.3) than on the head and neck (OR = 1.4; 95% CI, 1.1-1.9).

A hospital-based case-control study investigated the association between pigmentary characteristics, patterns of solar exposure, habits and lifestyle, and risk for BCC among patients attending a dermatology centre in a region in southern Brazil (Gon *et al.*, 2011). The study included 127 cases with histologically confirmed BCC and 280 cancer-free control subjects with other dermatologic conditions. The study was conducted using a questionnaire and physical examination by a dermatologist. Risk for BCC was associated with family history of skin cancer, Fitzpatrick skin type I, and the presence of actinic keratosis, solar lentigines, leukoderma, and elastosis romboidalis nuchae. No effect was found for different patterns of solar exposure, eye, hair or skin colour, lifestyle-related habits such as sunscreen use and cigarette smoking or exposure to non-solar ultraviolet radiation (UVR). However, it should be noted that only 3 cases and 25 controls had used artificial tanning.

### Summary of case-control studies

The IARC systematic review and meta-analysis which included 5 case-controls studies of SCC and/or BCC concluded that there is some evidence of an excess risk for SCC; the more recent study by Han found a 40% excess risk for SCC (statistically non-significant). IARC found no evidence for an increase in BCC. In contrast several new studies of BCC

have found positive associations with sunbed use with the excess risk ranging from 30% to over 60%. One study showed an increase with first use in early life and regular use and showed an increased dose with increasing years of use.

It should be noted that there is little information on type of sunbeds or operation and no quantitative measures of radiation emitted from sunbeds in the case-control studies.

## 7.8.3 Cohort studies

Please see section 7.7.3 for an introduction to cohort studies and general issues relating to this study design.

The analysis of the US nurses' cohort data that investigated the influence of sunbed use during high school/college and at ages 25 to 35 years with risk of melanoma also gave results for the risk of BCC and SCC (Zhang *et al.*, 2012). The multivariable-adjusted HR for an incremental increase of use of sunbeds 4 times per year during high school/college and between ages 25 and 35 years was 1.15 (95% CI, 1.11-1.19) for BCC, 1.15 (95% CI, 1.01-1.31) for SCC. Multivariable adjusted ORs for BCC were associated with significant trends in increasing use (times/year) during high school/college (1-2 OR=1.25 95%CI 1.10,1.41; 3-5 OR=1.20 95%CI 1.00,1.43; >6 OR=1.73, 95%CI 1.52, 1.98; (p-trend<0.001)) and at ages 25-35 (1-2 OR=1.19 95%CI 1.08,1.31; 3-5 OR=1.21 95%CI 1.06,1.38; >6 OR=1.28, 95%CI 1.16, 1.41; (p-trend<0.001)). For SCC multivariable adjusted ORs were associated with significant trends in increasing use at ages 25-35 (1-2 OR=1.60 95%CI 1.15, 2.22; 3-5 OR=1.51 95%CI 0.95,2.42; >6 OR=1.61, 95%CI 1.13, 2.31; (p-trend<0.001)).

An investigation of the association between SCC risk and host characteristics, sun exposure, and indoor tanning was carried out in the population-based Norwegian-Swedish Lifestyle and Health women's cohort study together with SCC incidence data from national cancer registries (Veierød et al., 2014). Host characteristics and exposure to sun and indoor tanning devices before the age of 50 were recorded by questionnaire at inclusion (30-50 years) in 1991/92. Before 1982/83, tanning devices mainly used UVB-rich mercury arc lamps and after that UVA-rich fluorescent lamps. The age group 20-29 at cohort inception represents women exposed to the more recent lamps. During follow-up of 106,548 women through December 2009, SCC was diagnosed in 141 women. Very few women (2%) had used an indoor tanning device before the age of 20. Indoor tanning during ages 20–29 and 30–39 years were not associated with SCC risk in the fully adjusted model adjusted for age, region of residence, hair colour and skin colour after heavy sun exposure in the beginning of the summer and after repeated sun exposure, sun exposure (corresponding number of age-specific sunburns and weeks on annual summer vacations), while indoor tanning during ages 40-49 years showed a positive trend in all models (ptrend <0.005, fully adjusted model). There was a significantly increased risk of SCC following indoor tanning at age 40-49 years (fully adjusted RR = 2.17, 95% CI 1.29-3.67, for  $\geq 1$  time/month versus never). Over all ages there was a statistically significant trend with increasing frequency of use with the ORs being consistently significant for all categories of use.

### Summary

Both cohort studies showed general increasing risks with increasing frequency of use of sun beds (times/year) overall for both BCC and SCC. However, there were contrasting

results for use of sunbeds at younger ages, 25-25 years, with the US study showing a strong relationship and the Norwegian study showing only a weak increased risk at younger ages. The US study may not be directly applicable to Europe with regard to the exposures received.

# Overall Summary of the Epidemiological Literature on the association of NMSC and sunbed use.

New papers reporting epidemiological studies since 2006 have been reviewed. It should be noted that the meta-analyses also include studies published before that date. There is consistent evidence from individual studies and meta-analyses of an increased risk of squamous cell carcinoma and to a lesser extent for basal cell carcinoma, especially when exposure takes place at a younger age. Ever use of sunbeds approximately doubles the risk of SCC; the evidence of an increase of BCC is weaker being between 10% and 30%. Regular use and increasing years of use result in an increased risk of NMSC.

## 7.8.4 Experimental animal studies

The wavelength dependencies for skin cancer (SCC - squamous cell carcinoma) and photo ageing have been determined in hairless mouse models (de Gruijl, 1995; Kligman and Sayre, 1991) and these studies have shown action spectra similar to that for human erythema (CIE, 1998; Young *et al.*, 1998). The figure 2 in the SCCP Report (SCCP/0949/05), which is copied below, shows the action spectra for human erythema and non-melanoma skin cancer (SCC) (CIE 1998, 2000).



Figure 2 (a copy of the figure 2 in the SCCP Report (SCCP/0949/05)): The CIE (1987) reference action spectrum for erythema in human skin (red) and the estimated CIE (2000) action spectrum for human squamous cell carcinoma (blue) based on mouse studies.

It can be seen in the figure that these are very similar, especially in the solar UVB and short UVA (315-340nm) ranges.

Although erythema is used as a surrogate risk factor for SCC and photaging, the two phenomena correspond to very different biological responses. Erythema is a short-term

process with a clear threshold, while cancer is a long-term effect triggered by initial events (genotoxicity and mutagenesis) without a threshold response.

There is no animal model for UVR-induced BCC.

As highlighted by IARC in its last evaluation of the radiation including UVR (IARC, 2010), most of the animal studies were not designed to test whether or not the radiation used was carcinogenic *per se* but to investigate the process of UV carcinogenesis, or to test enhancement or inhibition of photocarcinogenicity by drugs and chemical agents. Recent studies have mainly focused on the mechanisms of UV-induced carcinogenesis and have used specific strains of mice. Sencar mice were derived by selective breeding for susceptibility to chemical carcinogens. They are more sensitive than other mouse strains to a variety of chemical initiators and promoters (e.g. 7,12-dimethyl-benz(a)anthracene (DMBA) and 12-o-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate (TPA)) as well as to UV radiation. Using these mice, squamous cell carcinomas (SCCs) and malignant spindle cell tumours (SCTs) appeared within 16-18 weeks and 30 weeks of irradiation respectively (Tong *et al.*, 1997, 1998). Tong *et al.* (1997, 1998) have also shown that alterations in the Tp53 gene are frequent events and that overexpression of H-Ras-p21 in conjunction with aberrant expression of keratine K13 is a frequent event in Sencar mouse skin developing SCCs after chronic UVR exposure.

Using the v-Ha-ras transgenic Tg.AC mouse strain, sensitive to tumour promoters, Trempus et al. (1998) have shown that SCCs and SCTs developed within 18-30 weeks following the initial UVR exposure and that in contrast to other mouse strains used in photocarcinogenesis studies, few Tp53 mutations were found in Tg.AC UV-induced skin tumours, although all Tg.AC tumours express the v-Ha-ras transgene. Other strains of transgenic mice, FVN/B strains 215 and 224, which overexpress protein kinase C epsilon (PKCɛ) and are highly susceptible to the induction of skin tumours by chemical carcinogens, also show increased susceptibility to the induction of skin tumours by UVR. PKCE transgenic mice were observed to be highly sensitive to the development of papilloma-independent metastatic squamous cell carcinomas elicited by repeated exposure to UVR (Wheeler et al., 2004, 2005). In studies using Skh-1 mice, exposure to UVR induced a statistically significant increase in the number of malignant skin tumours per mouse, mainly SCCs when compared to controls (Rossman et al., 2002; Burns et al., 2004; Davidson et al., 2004; Uddin et al., 2005, 2007). Dietary polyunsaturated fat enhances the development of UVR-induced tumours in Skh-1 mice, this enhancement being mediated by a modulation of the immunosuppression caused by chronic UV irradiation (Reeve et al., 1996).

A further study from Sand *et al.*, 2010, indicates that transgenic SKH-1 hairless mice overexpressing PKCɛ may also provide a useful model to investigate UVR carcinogenesis. Furthermore, their results indicate that the PKCɛ level dictates susceptibility, irrespective of genetic background, to UVR carcinogenesis.<sup>17</sup>

### Summary

Several in vivo experimental animal studies have demonstrated UV carcinogenesis, namely, squamous cell carcinoma (SCC). It remains that most of the animal studies were not designed to test whether or not the radiation used was carcinogenic *per se* but

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> CBL note: PKCε overexpression sensitizes skin to UVR-induced carcinogenesis, suppresses UVR induced apoptotic cell formation, and enhances both UVR-induced levels of TNFalpha and hyperplasia.

to investigate the process of UV carcinogenesis, or to test enhancement or inhibition of photo-carcinogenicity by drugs and chemical agents.

#### 7.9 Mechanistic studies

The clinical effects of UVR exposure, whether acute or long-term, are underpinned by many molecular and cellular events (Matsumura and Ananthaswamy, 2002). Mechanistic studies mainly focus on the molecular events associated with different wave lengths (UVA/UVB) in relation to tumour formation. The mechanistic studies are mainly *in vitro* studies with human-derived cell lines or skin biopsies. Additional information is obtained from molecular screening of melanoma and non-melanoma derived skin tumours.

UVB radiation directly damages the DNA molecule. It covalently links pyrimidines. This typically includes the formation of cyclobutane pyrimidine (CPD) dimers and 6-4 photoproducts (6-4P), which are premutagenic lesions (Daya-Grosjean *et al.*, 2005). The CPDs are the most abundant and block transcription and replication. They can be demonstrated in human skin immediately after exposure to erythemal and suberythemal UVR (Young *et al.*, 1998). CPDs and 6-4Ps in double stranded DNA are normally repaired by nucleotide excision repair (NER) using the undamaged DNA strand as a template. If the lesions are not repaired, they can lead to a misreading of the genetic code and cause mutations and cell death. Mutations induced by UVB are conversions such as C  $\rightarrow$  T and CC  $\rightarrow$  TT, commonly named the "UVB fingerprint" or "UVB signature". Unlike UVB, UVA is not absorbed by DNA and so has no direct effect. Instead, UVA indirectly induces damage to DNA through the absorption of photons by other cell structures (chromophores) and the subsequent formation of oxygen reactive species.

UVA radiation can also induce formation of another highly reactive oxygen species, as superoxide anion  $(O_2^{-\bullet})$ , which can indirectly participate in DNA damage by means of type I mechanism (electron transfer process), Figure 3.



Figure 3: Scheme of the mechanism of DNA damage by UVA

The type II sensitisation is based on an energy-transfer from the chromophore (known as sensitizer (S)) to molecular oxygen  $({}^{3}O_{2})$  (via singlet excited state  $({}^{1}S^{*})$  and triplet excited state  $({}^{3}S^{*})$  generated by irradiation with UVA), leading to singlet oxygen  $({}^{1}O_{2})$  and the subsequent oxidative events (Cadet *et al.*, 2009).

In type I sensitisation, the photoactivated sensitisers in triplet excited state may induce oxidation of DNA, directly through a one electron oxidation reaction, when an electron abstraction from the target molecule is involved, leading to the formation of a pair of charged radicals (S<sup>-•</sup> and DNA<sup>+•</sup>) (Cadet *et al.*, 2015). In subsequent steps, the latter transient species react with molecular oxygen, generating superoxide anions ( $O_2^{-•}$ ), known as highly oxidizing radicals, finally resulting in peroxide/hydroperoxide species

Final

(e.g. hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$ ) and/or hydroxyl radicals  $(OH^{\bullet})$  that constitute important intermediates responsible for the final oxidation products of DNA, lipids and proteins (Dumont *et al.*, 2015).

These principally react with guanine that may lead to  $G \rightarrow T$  conversions, known as "UVA fingerprint" or "UVA signature" mutations (Drobetsky *et al.*, 1995; Pfeifer *et al.*, 2005). This is challenged, however, in recent findings. The signatures partially overlap. It is now concluded that back-extrapolation from a mutation to an exposure to a single wavelength region of the UVR spectrum is not possible (Mitchell *et al.*, 2012). A typical solar UV signature is:  $\geq 60\%$  of mutations are C $\rightarrow$ T at a dipyrimidine site, with  $\geq 5\%$  CC $\rightarrow$ TT (Brash *et al.*, 2015).

The UV exposure fingerprint was recently confirmed in a malignant melanoma cell line with significantly higher frequencies than expected on the basis of chance alone for C>T mutations and CC>TT at the 3'base of a pyrimidine dinucleotide, and a high-frequency frequency of C>T and CC>TT mutations at CpG dinucleotides (Pleasance *et al.*, 2010).

UV mutation signatures have been described in melanomas and non-melanoma skin cancers (Pfeifer *et al.*, 2012; Griewank *et al.* 2013, Roberts *et al.*, 2014).

Sequencing of skin tumour genomes revealed UV signature mutations in key cell cycle regulatory genes such as in the p53 tumour suppressor gene and Hedgehog signaling pathway related Patched (PTCH) gene in basal cell carcinomas (Kim *et al.*, 2002) and squamous cell carcinomas (SCC) (Brash *et al.*, 1991). UV-signature mutations were also detected in the p53 gene of UVA irradiated skin cells long before squamous cell carcinoma becomes visible (de Gruijl and Rebel, 2008; Runger and Kappes, 2008). Mutation of p53 can be an important step in the development of UV-induced skin carcinogenesis since the p53-dependent apoptosis of UV-damaged normal cells is prevented due to p53 mutation. Thus, these mutated cells can clonally expand to form skin carcinogenesis following subsequent UVR exposures. The patched/hedgehog intracellular signaling pathway plays a central role and is specifically mutated in BCCs (Sehgal *et al.*, 2014).

More recently in SCC, UV-induced signature mutations could be detected in another important tumour suppressor PTEN (phosphatase and tensin homologue deleted on chromosome 10) that affects the nucleotide excision repair capacity (Ming *et al.*, 2011; Wang *et al.*, 2009). Melanoma and nevi from *Xeroderma pigmentosum* (XP) patients also contain UV signature mutations in PTEN. It is well known that these DNA-repair deficient XP patients are particularly UV sensitive and have a high risk of developing skin cancers in childhood (Masaki *et al.*, 2014).

Although the role of UV in melanoma was controversial for many years, nextgeneration sequencing of melanomas from sun-exposed body sites has now revealed UV signatures in many genes such as RAC1 and the apparent tumour suppressor PPP6C (Brash, 2015). New highly mutated target genes have been identified in melanomas and include BRAF, NRAS (Hodis *et al.*, 2012, Krauthammer *et al.*, 2012). However the BRAF and NRAS genes that are mutated in melanoma do not show the typical UVB-induced signature. In contrast mutations in BRAF more closely resemble the UVA-induced DNA lesions (Garibyan and Fisher, 2010). In addition it has been recently shown that TP53, which contains mutations that display the typical UV radiation signature, may cooperate with BRAF(V600E) to induce melanoma, providing molecular insight into how UVR accelerates melanomagenesis (Viros *et al.*, 2014). Recently, three driver mutations in the promotor of the telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT), needed for telomere maintenance in cancer cells, close to the transcriptional start site, have been described for sporadic (Huang *et al.*, 2013) and familiar (Horn *et al.*, 2013) forms of human malignant melanoma. The mutations have also been found, though less frequently, in other tumours and tumour-derived cell lines. The mutations found were of UV-signature type and therefore consistent with UV-induced DNA damage. The results support evidence that UV-induced mutations can be detected in driver genes (TERT) which play important roles in skin cancer (melanoma) etiology.

It was also suggested that UVA (and to some extent also UVB) have an indirect adverse effect on the micro-environment in the dermis and dermo-epidermal junction by inducing growth factor release which may have a proliferative effect on melanocytes (Brenner et al. 2005). More recently, bystander effects of UVA in human keratinocytes and fibroblasts were reported (Whiteside and McMillan, 2009). Bystander effects, mediated both by gap-junction and extracellular signalling, induce genomic instability in nonirradiated cells (surrounding cells which were not themselves exposed) or the progeny of cells that have survived irradiation. Such persistent genomic instability defined as persistent induction of DNA and cellular damage in irradiated cells and their progeny can lead to a hypermutator phenotype where genetic alterations increase generation upon generation in a large proportion of the progeny of irradiated cells, thus increasing the risk of malignant transformation (Ridley et al., 2009). UVA has also been reported to be involved in telomere shortening (Ridley et al., 2009). UVA can induce DNA damage indirectly via photosensitisation of endogenous molecules such as melanins or proteins containing porphyrin, haeme or flavin groups or by photosensitisation of exogenous molecules. UVA, in addition to inducing a variety of DNA damage, also penetrates the dermis where it interacts with proteins and lipids resulting in skin ageing (for a review, see Ridley et al., 2009).

In 2006 an important work (Mouret *et al.*, 2006) demonstrated that UVA is also able to directly introduce CPDs in human skin. In human skin explants, CPDs were shown to be the most frequent pre-mutagenic lesion after UVA-exposure (more frequent than UVA-induced oxidative damage) and that these CPDs are less effectively repaired than UVB-induced once. These findings underpin the prominent role UVA can play in photocarcinogenesis because they show that UVA is able to introduce DNA-damage (CPD), which is known to possess the highest mutational potential.

It could be added that several *in vitro* studies have shown that melanocytes are more sensitive than keratinocytes to UVA in terms of induction of oxidative DNA damage and reduced DNA repair capacities (Wang *et al.*, 2010; Mouret *et al.*, 2012 11).

A recent publication (Mouret *et al.*, 2010) reported the important finding that a UVAtriggered chemical excitation of melanin derivatives induces DNA photoproducts (CPDs) long after UVA exposure (> 3 hours). These "dark CPD" constitute the majority of CPDs that initiate UV-signature mutations in melanocytes derived from mice and in mice skin. Dark CPDs could also be detected in human melanocytes after UVA or UVB, although there was inter-individual variation in response, particularly after UVA, most likely reflecting genetic differences between donors. Dark CPDs arise when UV-induced reactive oxygen and nitrogen species combine to excite an electron in fragments of pigment melanin. This creates a quantum triplet state that has the energy of a UV photon but that induces CPD by energy transfer in a radiation-independent manner (Premi *et al.*, 2015). Although melanin possesses limited protection potential against skin cancer induction, these results further explain the carcinogenic potential of melanin after UV-exposure.

A full genome transcriptomic analysis furthermore shows a clear UVA1 signature with the modulation of expression of 461 and 480 genes in epidermal keratinocytes and dermal fibroblasts. Functional gene ontology (GO) analysis then revealed a stress response with up-regulation of genes encoding heat shock proteins or genes involved in oxidative stress response. UVA1 also affected a wide panel of pathways and functions including cancer, proliferation, apoptosis, development, extracellular matrix and metabolism of lipids and glucose. A quarter of the genes were related to innate immunity: genes involved in inflammation were strongly up-regulated while those involved in antiviral defence were severely down-regulated. The transcriptomic data support the contribution of UVA1 to long-term harmful consequences of UV-exposure such as photo-aging and photo-carcinogenesis (Marionnet *et al.*, 2014).

The importance of UVA in mutation induction has been summarised excellently e.g. by Sage *et al.* (Sage *et al.*, 2012) together with other topics in a themed issue "The biology of UVA" in Photochemical and Photobiological Sciences (vol. 11, 1-228 (2012).

Further evidence of the important role of UVA in introducing harmful DNA lesions, beside that of mutation, comes from a study showing that *in-vitro*-irradiation of human keratinocytes with UVA induces DNA double strand breaks (DNA-dsb) via locally generated reactive oxygen species (Greinert *et al.*, 2012; Osipov *et al.*, 2014). DNA-dsb represents the most severe DNA-lesion leading to chromosomal aberrations, which play important roles in cancer development, including skin cancer.

Interestingly, it has been shown that UVA almost exclusively induces  $C \rightarrow T$  mutations at <sup>me</sup>CpG sites while UVB also mutates unmethylated sites and that these sites of damage correlate with mutation hotspots in tumour suppressor genes (Ikehata *et al.*, 2011), suggesting that UVA may play an important role in tumour progression (Mitchell *et al.*, 2012). It has long been known that methylation of cytosines at CpG islands (<sup>me</sup>CpG) significantly increases CPD formation of these sites after *in-vitro* UVB irradiation (Tommasi *et al.*, 1997; Mitchell *et al.*, 2000) and, consequently, the formation of C $\rightarrow$ T mutations. Indeed, cytosine deamination within a T-<sup>me</sup>C CPD located in a CpG island is greatly enhanced by the 3'G and explains the targeting of these mutations to hotspots in tumour suppressor genes as p53 (Cannistraro *et al.*, 2010).

The above results already show a close link between epigenetic modifications (e.g. methylation of cytosine to yield <sup>me</sup>C) and UV-radiation. This was not widely recognised in the last decades. In recent years, however, it has been shown that UV itself is able to induce epigenetic changes, which influence processes strongly involved in skin cancer development.

Epigenetic changes are those changes in DNA that do not touch DNA sequence but modify bases via chemical modification in order to regulate gene expression, including CpG island promoter methylation, chromatin modification and remodelling, and the diverse activities of non-coding RNAs (e.g. microRNAs (miRNA)).

It has been reported that in chronically UVA-irradiated human epidermal keratinocytes, UVA induces an epigenetic regulation of p16INK4a, which leads to repression of the tumour promotor, both, via promotor CpG island hypermethylation and epigenetic histone modifications (Chen et al., 2012). These results have not been confirmed in another publication that uses a genome-wide analysis assay to detect DNA-methylation in normal human keratinocytes; however this work used a chronic UVB-irradiation

Final

instead of a chronic UVA irradiation (Lahtz *et al.*, 2013). On the other hand, *in-vivo* UVBirradiation of mice leads to remarkable promotor CpG island hypermethylation, both for the p16<sup>INK4a</sup> as well as the RASSF1A tumour suppressor (Nandakumar *et al.*, 2011).The results might indicate severe differences between the two radiation qualities (UVA vs UVB) used.

Interesting new data have been presented in the last decade concerning the role of UVradiation in regulating miRNA-expression, clearly demonstrating that UV-radiation is also acting on this level of epigenetic regulation.

miRNAs are small (18-23 bases), non-coding, RNAs that regulate gene expression posttranscriptionally by binding to complementary sequences in the 3' untranslated region (UTR) of target mRNAs. The binding subsequently leads to the degradation of the target mRNAs and inhibition of protein synthesis (Syed *et al.*, 2013).

In 2009 Guo *et al.* reported differential expression profiles of miRNAs in NIH3T3 cells in response to UVB irradiation (Guo *et al.*, 2009). In the same year, Pothof *et al.*, using HeLa cells and human primary fibroblasts, reported that microRNA-mediated gene silencing modulates the UV-induced DNA-damage response (Pothof *et al.*, 2009). However, in this case, UVC was used as radiation quality.

The first data to compare UV-induced miRNA-expression and miRNA-expression in squamous cell carcinoma (SCC) were presented in the year 2010. Dziunycz *et al.* reported that UVA-irradiation of normal human keratinocytes significantly increased the expression of miR-21, -203, and -205, whereas UVB-irradiation only increases the expression of miR-203 and decreases the expression of miR-205. Interestingly, miR-21 and miR-203 were also shown to be differentially expressed in SCC-tissue compared to normal tissue. These data have been interpreted as indicating that UV-induced miRNA-expression might be found again, later, after (UV-dependent) SCC development in the tumour tissue (Dziunycz *et al.*, 2010).

In 2013 Kraemer *et al.* reported that UVA and UVB irradiation differentially regulate microRNA expression in human primary keratinocyte. Using array technologies, it could be shown that out of 378 miRNAs tested, 45 were differentially expressed after UVA/B. Interestingly, some miRNAs only reacted on UVA, others only on UVB and a third group on both radiation qualities. Looking for target genes of the miRNAs expressed and performing network-analysis, the authors were able to show that the UV-dependent differentially expressed miRNA built networks of target genes, which play an important role in cancer and other diseases, as well as in inflammatory response. Certain miRNAs could be directly linked to processes involved in UV-damage response and skin cancer (Kraemer *et al.*, 2013).

In 2013 Guo *et al.* were furthermore able to show that UVB-induced upregulation of a single miRNA, miR-23a (which is part of a mir-23a ~27a~24-2 cluster, which has been reported to play a role in anti-tumourigenic pathways, DNA repair, and apoptosis) is able to regulate DNA damage repair and apoptosis in UVB-irradiated human keratinocytes (Guo *et al.*, 2013).

Collectively the selected in vitro data demonstrate the important role of UV-radiation in miRNA regulation. Because miRNAs are known to be essential regulators in the development and progression of photo-carcinogenesis (recently reviewed in Syed *et al.*, 2015), this further underscores how deeply UV-radiation is connected to skin cancer ethology.

## Summary of mechanistic studies

Although UV-induced tanning of the human skin provides limited protection against UVinduced DNA damage, there is evidence for the carcinogenicity of UV exposure. This is based on mechanistic and animal studies, which have shown the induction of melanoma and squamous cell carcinoma.

Many mechanistic studies, mainly *in vitro* with human derived (tumour) cell lines and skin biopsies, underpin the outstanding importance UV-induced (UVA and UVB) molecular and cellular events which are involved in human photocarcinognesis (non-melanocytic skin cancer and malignant melanoma).

A UVA and UVB signature mutation pattern has been identified. Importantly, from a mechanistic point of view, UVA has been shown to be as much involved as UVB in processes that lead to damaging DNA and inducing mutation. UV-signatures could be detected in a wide range of genes involved in photocarcinogenesis. New findings, using sophisticated methods in genome sequencing, support this view.

In recent years, there has been increasing evidence that epigenetic changes, which play a crucial role in (skin) cancer induction and development, are also induced via UVA/B. This highlights, furthermore, the importance of the effects of UV on several regulation mechanisms involved in human photocarcinogenesis.

# 7.10 Susceptibility

It is hypothesised that polymorphisms in genes implicated in the responses to DNA damage and oxidative stress following exposure to UV constitute genetic susceptibility factors for skin cancers. Genome wide association studies have associated melanoma with SNPs in NER (nucleotide excision repair) genes (Povey *et al.*, 2007). Also SNPs in other genes such as the interleukin-6-receptor gene, were associated with an increased risk for melanoma (Gu *et al.*, 2008). Polymorphisms in the vitamin D receptor gene were associated with melanoma and non-melanoma skin cancer (Povey *et al.*, 2007; Gandini *et al.*, 2009).

The etiology of BCC (Basal Cell Carcinoma) is still unclear but appears to be of multifactorial origin, resulting from a complex interaction of both intrinsic and extrinsic factors. UV radiation (UVR), and especially UVB, is responsible for the majority of cutaneous damage and is believed to be the primary established risk factor in the development of BCC (Gallagher and Lee, 2006; Oberyszyn, 2008).

Constitutional factors include gender, age, immunosuppression and genetic predisposition, such as family history of BCC, genetically-inherited NER defects as in XPpatients, etc. Also, pigmentary traits, such as fair skin, blond or red hair, light eye colour, tendency to sunburn and poor tanning ability (skin Type I), have all been associated with a higher risk of BCC (Green *et al.*, 1996). These predisposing factors of BCC were reviewed by Dessinioti *et al.*, 2010.

Individuals with lower DNA repair capacity may be more vulnerable. Lower DNA repair capacity was measured in a UV-based host-cell reactivation assay in individuals with basal cell carcinoma and cutaneous melanoma (Li *et al.*, 2009). Several studies have reported an age-associated decline in NER and BER (Moriwaki and Takahashi, 2008), which could result in an accumulation of damage.

People with pale skin, red hair, freckles and an inability to tan — the 'red hair/fair skin' phenotype — are at highest risk of developing melanoma, compared to all other pigmentation types (Rhodes et al., 1987). Genetically, this phenotype is frequently the product of inactivating polymorphisms in the melanocortin 1 receptor (MC1R) gene. MC1R encodes a cyclic AMP-stimulating G-protein-coupled receptor that controls pigment production. Minimal receptor activity, as in red hair/fair skin polymorphisms, produces the red/yellow pheomelanin pigment, whereas increasing MC1R activity stimulates the production of black/brown eumelanin (Valverde et al., 1995). Pheomelanin has weak UVR shielding capacity relative to eumelanin, and has been shown to amplify UVA-induced ROS reactive oxygen species) (Rouzaud et al., 2005, Wenczl et al., 1998; Hill and Hill, 2000). Unlike non-melanoma skin cancers, melanoma is not restricted to sun-exposed skin and ultraviolet radiation signature mutations are infrequently oncogenic drivers (Curtin et al., 2005). Although linkage of melanoma risk to UVR exposure is beyond doubt, UVR-independent events are likely to have a significant role (Rhodes *et al.*, 1987) (Elwood and Jopson, 1997). Mitra et al., 2012 experiment suggest that the pheomelanin pigment pathway produces UVR-independent carcinogenic contributions to melanomagenesis by a mechanism of oxidative damage. Furthermore, Morgan et al. 2013 envisaged two possible mechanistic pathways. First, pheomelanin might generate reactive oxygen species that directly or indirectly cause oxidative DNA damage. Second, pheomelanin synthesis might consume cellular antioxidant stores and make the cell more vulnerable to other endogenous reactive oxygen species.

Other factors have shown to influence UV sensitivity for erythema, which is an important risk factor for melanoma. It has been shown that repeated exposure to UV radiation leads to thickening of the epidermis, to increased pigmentation, reduced cyclobutane pyrimidine dimer formation and reduced UV sensitivity for erythema (De Winter *et al.,* 2001). However, epidemiological studies have not confirmed a beneficial effect of prolonged exposures.

# 7.11 Other cancers

# 7.11.1 Internal cancers

It has been hypothesised that vitamin D levels may have a favourable impact on incidence of internal cancers and on all-cause or cancer mortality; some groups even advocate increasing vitamin D status through exposure to sunbeds (IARC, 2008).

The IARC monograph (2012) reviewed five studies of use of indoor tanning devices with internal cancers, specifically breast cancer, non-Hodgkin lymphoma, Hodgkin lymphoma, and multiple myeloma. They report that most studies found little evidence of an association. Two studies observed inverse associations between the use of sunbeds and non-Hodgkin lymphoma, and one study showed this inverse association with Hodgkin lymphoma. The IARC suggest that possible confounding with exposure to natural sunlight cannot be ruled out in any of these studies.

Three more recent cohort studies have investigated cancer incidence in relation with exposure to sunbeds.

The Swedish Women's Lifestyle and Health cohort followed prospectively 49,261 women aged 30 to 49 years at enrolment in 1991 to 1992 for 15 years (Veierød *et al.*, 2003, 2010). During follow-up 2,303 incident cases of cancer were diagnosed within the cohort (breast: 1,053, ovary: 126, lung: 116, colon-rectum: 133, and brain: 116). No associations were found between any cumulative measure of UV exposure (sunbathing

vacations and/or sunbed use) at ages 10 to 39 years and overall cancer risk, except for the category of sunbathing vacations between ages 10 and 29 years in which an inverse association was found (HR: 0.70, 95% CI: 0.53–0.93) when compared with women who never went on such vacations. Reduced breast cancer risk consistently appeared among women who spent one week or more per year on sunbathing vacations between ages 10 and 29 years (HR: 0.56, 95% CI: 0.36–0.89), or who used sunbed between ages 10 and 39 years (HR: 0.87, 95% CI: 0.73–1.05 for sunbed use in one decade, and HR: 0.63, 95% CI : 0.41–0.96 for sunbed use in two or three decades), after controlling for the other risk factors. No other associations were found between sunbed use at ages 10 to 39 years and cancer risk (Yang *et al.*, 2011).

The Nurses' Health Study II (NHS II) cohort study was established in 1989 and enrolled 116,678 female registered nurses aged 25–42, who were residing in the United States. In the 2005 questionnaire, participants self-reported frequency of sunbed use during high school/college and between ages 25 and 35 years (none, 1–2 times/year, 3–5 times/year, 6-11 times/year, 12-23 times/year, and 24+ times/year). Eligible cancer cases consisted of women with incident cancers diagnosed any time after the baseline up to the 2009 follow-up cycle. Only pathologically confirmed invasive cancer cases were included, except for breast cancer, which included both invasive and in situ cases. During a 20-year follow-up of 73,358 female nurses from 1989 to 2009, a total of 4,271 cancer cases (excluding skin cancers) were diagnosed. The first primary cancers for which at least 100 cases were diagnosed were breast cancer (n=2,779), thyroid cancer (n=306), colorectal cancer (n=186), non-Hodgkin lymphoma (n=185), and endometrial cancer (n=100). No association was found between sunbed use and risk of total cancers (multivariable-adjusted HR, 0.99; 95% CI, 0.95-1.04 for every 4 times/year use on average during high school/college and at ages 25–35). In addition, no association was found for the risk of any individual major cancers, such as breast cancer, thyroid cancer, colorectal cancer, non-Hodgkin lymphoma, or endometrial cancer (Zhang et al., 2013).

With the exception of a negative association for breast cancer in the Swedish cohort (and not in the NHS II cohort), no association was found between sunbed use in adolescence and/or early adulthood and cancer risk.

### Summary

With the exception of a negative association for breast cancer in one cohort, no association was found between sunbed use in adolescence and/or early adulthood and internal cancer risk.

### 7.12 All-cause mortality

Two Swedish studies (Yang *et al.,* 2011; Lindqvist *et al.,* 2014, 2016) evaluated the association between UV exposure and the risk of death from any cause.

The Yang et al. study was an analysis of the Swedish part of the Norwegian-Swedish Lifestyle and Health women's cohort study (Veierød *et al.*, 2003, 2010, 2014). Among the 38,472 women followed for 15 years, a total of 754 deaths occurred: 457 due to cancer and 100 to cardiovascular disease. While the risk of death from all causes and from CVD was reduced in women that took sunbathing vacations more than once a year over three decades, the risk of death was not reduced for women using sunbeds. In fact it was even the reverse as solarium use one time or more per month during two or three decades of life between 10 and 39 years of age was associated with an increased all-cause mortality (HR= 1.9, 95% CI 1.3-2.7) compared to women with no solarium use.

Final

Such increased risk was also reported for cancer (HR 1.4 (1.1–1.8) for solarium use during one decade, and 1.6 (1.0–2.8) for solarium use during two or three decades) and a non-significant increased risk of death from cardiovascular disease. Intake of vitamin D through diet or supplements was not associated with the risk of death from any cause, nor did the association between UV exposure and death from all causes change when the analysis included only women with low dietary vitamin D intake. The analysis could be adjusted for only for a limited number of factors: education, smoking, physical activity, alcohol drinking and body mass index. It cannot be ruled out that other confounding factors could have influenced the risk of death from any cause (e.g. access to care, behaviour, comorbidities). The hazard ratio did not change considerably if personal characteristics such as hair and eye colour and skin response to acute or chronic sun exposure were included in the analysis.

Lindqvist's study (2014, 2016) analysed data from the Melanoma in Southern Sweden cohort in which data on 29518 women was collected for 20 years. They concluded that avoidance of skin exposure decreased life expectancy and increased the risk for CVD and non-cancer/non-CVD mortality in the Swedish women if the highest and lowest exposure groups were compared. The use of sunbeds (never, 1-3 times per year, 4-10 times per year, more than 10 times per year) was included as one of the 4 questions to score the skin exposure habits. Multivariate analysis adjusted for age, smoking, marital status, educational level, disposable income and comorbidity, BMI and physical exercise showed a reduced risk for all-cause mortality in sunbed users compared to non-users (HR= 0.87, 95% CI 0.8-0.98) (Lindqvist *et al.*, 2014). The cohort is not representative for the Swedish population. The study is about sun avoidance and not sunbeds exposure and shows huge differences between the groups of sun seekers and sun avoiders.

Competing risk analysis showed that women with the highest exposure score showed an increased risk of cancer death probably due to longer survival (Lindqvist *et al.*, 2016).

#### Summary

The current evidence does not show a decreased risk in all-cause mortality associated with sunbed use.

# 7.13 Risk characterization (dose response in humans and animals by age and other factors)

# Risk of skin cancers (melanoma and non-melanoma) attributable to sunbed exposure

The contribution of exposure to sunbeds to skin cancer incidence is far from being negligible.

Based on 88 records reporting a prevalence of indoor tanning, Wehner *et al.* (2014) calculated the population proportional attributable risk and estimated that more than 450 000 non-melanoma skin cancer cases and more than 10,000 melanoma cases each year are attributable to indoor tanning in the US, Europe, and Australia.

Using published emission spectra from sunbeds to quantify the increased risk of SCC induction according to pattern of use and background sunlight exposure, Tierney *et al.* (2015) estimated that by age 55 years, the risk of squamous cell carcinoma induction from exposure to median UV levels [176 standard erythemal dose (SED) per year] in

addition to median baseline sun exposure level (166 SED year + 85.5 SED per year holiday) between the ages of 20 and 35 years from a sunbed is increased by 90% (RR 1.9). A higher sunbed exposure (302 SED per year; 20–35 years of age) produced an RR value of 2.8 (180% increase) at 55 years of age.

In France, Boniol *et al.* (2012b) estimated the attributable fraction (AF) from prevalence data reported in the 'Baromètre cancer 2010' (Léon *et al.*, 2012), and from the relative risk of an update of the IARC meta-analysis. The authors estimated that of 7532 new cases of cutaneous melanoma diagnosed each year, 347 (4.6%), of which 76% are women, could be attributed to sunbed use. Under the assumption that cases attributed to sunbed have the same prognosis as other cases, between 19 and 76 deaths from melanoma annually in France could be attributed to sunbed use.

According to prevalence data from surveys and data from GLOBOCAN 2008, in 2008 in the 15 original member countries of the European Community plus three countries that were members of the European Free Trade Association, it was estimated that in Europe, of 63,942 new cases of melanoma diagnosed each year, an estimated 3,438 (5.4%) may be related to sunbed use, women representing most of this burden with 2,341 cases (6.9% of all melanomas in women). And about 498 women and 296 men may die each year from a melanoma as a result of being exposed to indoor tanning (Boniol *et al.*, 2012a).

Although the increase in melanoma risk due to sunbed use may appear modest in the general population (+15%, according to the 2006 IARC report), most of the risk concentrates in the population that started sunbed use before the age of 35 (+75%, according to the 2006 IARC report, +59% in a more recent meta-analysis by the same team – Boniol *et al.* 2012a -, and up to more than +200% for frequent use in the 10–39 years period – Veierod *et al.*, 2010). Based on figures in the meta-analysis of Boniol *et al.* (2012b) with a relative risk of 1.59, 37% of melanoma cases would be caused by sunbeds use among individuals who exposed themselves to sunbeds before the age of 35. Sunbed use is associated with increased risk of early-onset melanoma. Thus, the fraction of risk attributable to sunbed use in patients diagnosed with a melanoma before the age of 30 may be very high: 76% in Australia among those who had ever used a sunbed and were diagnosed between 18-29 years of age, (Cust *et al.*, 2011), and 43% in France (Boniol *et al.*, 2010).

#### 8. OPINION

#### **ANSWERS TO TERMS OF REFERENCE**

In this Opinion, the term "sunbed" refers to all types of UV tanning devices for cosmetic/aesthetic purposes.

1. Does new scientific and medical evidence (collected over the past decade) have a significant impact on the conclusion of the previous SCCP Opinion of 2006<sup>18</sup> with regard to the general health and safety implications relating to the exposure of people to UV radiation (UVR)? If yes, what are the key elements to be considered and how is the health of users of tanning devices for cosmetic purposes (sunbeds) likely to be affected (both positively e.g. vitamin D regulation and negatively, e.g. skin and ocular melanoma).

There is no difference in the biological (and general health) effects induced by UVradiation in respect to their origin, the natural solar UVR or artificial UVR from e.g. tanning devices with the same spectrum as the solar one. UV-radiation from the sun or from tanning devices has been classified by IARC (2009) as carcinogenic to humans (Group 1, IARC). During the last decade there has been increasing evidence that, like UVBR, UVAR (the main spectral component in usual tanning devices) is mutagenic. It has been shown that UV-radiation introduces specific mutations in human genes which drive ("driver genes") the induction and development of skin cancer. UV-radiation does not only introduce genetic mutations but also epigenetic alterations, which act in concert with genetic lesions to lead to skin cancer. There is moderate evidence that UV-radiation is a risk factor for ocular melanoma and is involved in age-related macular degeneration.

The UVBR emitted from sunbeds can induce vitamin D production but there is no need to use sunbeds to enhance vitamin D levels. In summer, short (minutes to half an hour) daily exposures to solar UVR of unprotected (e.g. no sunscreens applied) face, arms and hands have been shown to build up sufficient levels of vitamin D. At high latitudes, in the winter, a suitable diet is an adequate source of vitamin D.

In addition to the knowledge about the immunosuppressive effects of UVBR, there is now evidence for an immunosuppressive effect of UVAR in the wavelength range from 350–390 nm. Exposure to UVAR and UVBR contributes to photoaging.

It is not clear yet whether the perceived positive influence of sunbeds use on mood has a biological basis. There is insufficient evidence that sunbed use lowers blood-pressure except only temporarily, for up to half an hour after exposure. There is currently insufficient evidence for a positive effect on all-cause mortality.

There is strong evidence from case-control studies and cohort studies of a significantly increased risk of cutaneous melanoma associated with sunbed use. The risk increases with the number of sessions and frequency of use. Recent cohort studies show an increase in melanoma risk associated with sunbed exposure at a younger age. In

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Opinion on the biological effects of ultraviolet radiation (UVR) from sunbeds for cosmetic purposes - Scientific Committee on Consumer Products - SCCP/0949/05- 20 June 2006

http://ec.europa.eu/health/ph risk/committees/04 sccp/docs/sccp o 031b.pdf

addition, since all analyses have been adjusted for host factors such as tendency to sunburn, hair colour, and for sun exposure, they also suggest that sunbed use adds a specific risk of melanoma independently from individual susceptibility and behaviour in the sun. In Europe, 3,438 (5.4%) of 63,942 new cases of melanoma diagnosed each year are estimated to be attributable to sunbed use for all ages. The percentage of melanomas arising due to sunbeds usage before the age of 30 is 43% in France and 76% in Australia. Although based on a smaller number of studies than for melanoma, there is strong evidence from individual studies and meta-analyses that sunbed use is also a risk factor for squamous cell carcinoma and to a lesser extent for basal cell carcinoma, especially when exposure takes place at a younger age.

2. Does SCENIHR uphold the assessment of the SCCP that the limit value of the Erythemally-weighted irradiance of 0.3 W/m<sup>2</sup> (equivalent to an UV index of 12) ensures sufficient levels of protection for the health and safety of users? If this is not the case, please specify if it is sufficient to give specific information. If it is not sufficient to provide information, please specify the limit values above which adverse health effects can occur.

No limit value of either irradiance or dose (irradiance multiplied by time of exposure) can be given to ensure protection for the health and safety of the users of sunbeds, due to (a) the evidence of the carcinogenic effects of UVR emitted by sunbeds, and (b) the stochastic nature of skin cancer induction (no threshold levels of UV-irradiance and UV– dose are known).

3. What should be the wavelength range for which the total Erythemally-weighted irradiance should be negligible (e.g., under 0.003 W/  $m^2$ ) to minimise the risks of developing skin cancer due to the use of sunbeds?

The risk of developing skin cancer cannot be minimised because of the stochastic nature of cancer induction. Since there is no threshold for adverse long-term health effects, there is no wavelength range in the use of sunbeds for which the total Erythemally-weighted irradiance is negligible.

### 9. MINORITY OPINION

None.

### **10. RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FURTHER WORK**

Although SCHEER welcomes studies on biological effects of UV radiation on the human skin (carcinogenicity, immunosuppression and other health effects), there is a large body of consistent evidence which has established the adverse health effects and limited beneficial effects associated with the use of sunbeds. Hence, new studies on sunbed usage for cosmetic purposes would therefore not be a priority for future work.

# 11. CONSIDERATION OF THE RESPONSES RECEIVED DURING THE CONSULTATION PROCESS

A public consultation on this Opinion was open on the website of the Scientific Committees from 22 January to 27 April 2016. Information about the public consultation was broadly communicated to national authorities, international organisations and other stakeholders.

A public hearing was also organised in Luxembourg on 12 April 2016, which saw the participation of 26 organisations. The public hearing aimed to complement the public consultation on the preliminary Opinion to gather specific comments, suggestions and explanations or contributions on the scientific basis of the Opinion.

Thirty-five organisations and individuals (providing in total 284 contributions and nearly 1000 comments) participated in the public consultation providing input to different chapters and subchapters of the Opinion. The majority of comments came from sunbed industry representatives and sunbed associations, several came from public health authorities/institutes and NGOs associations. Because of the multitude of the comments, the answers to them by necessity had to be concise.

Each comment received and reference submitted during this time has been carefully considered by the SCHEER. Where appropriate, the text of the relevant sections of the Opinion was edited or explanations were added in response to relevant comments.

As a consequence of the contributions received, the literature of the Opinion has been updated with relevant publications, the scientific rationale and the Opinion section were clarified and strengthened.

In instances where the SCHEER, after consideration and discussion of the comments, decided to maintain its initial views, the Opinion (or the section concerned) remained unchanged.

Several comments, mainly raised by sunbed industry representatives and sunbed associations, claimed that the Opinion did not pay enough attention to the positive effects of exposure to UVR from sunbeds such as vitamin D synthesis, and overlooked the benefits of vitamin D on a number of health conditions including cancers. In this respect, the SCHEER stated that the Opinion does address vitamin D synthesis following UV exposure, although the relation between vitamin D blood levels and risks of diseases including cancer is not discussed in detail because is outside SCHEER's mandate.

Another frequent comment was concerning the choice of scientific studies included in the meta-analyses and reviewed by the SCHEER. A paragraph was added to the relevant section to explain the methodology used by the SCHEER to weigh scientific evidence.

Several comments were received which concern risk management or enforcement of legislation (especially about section 5.3). These could not be accommodated in the final text of the Opinion because risk management is outside of the remit of the mandate received by the SCHEER. Other comments concerned the use of sunbeds for medical uses which is outside the scope of this Opinion.

The text of the comments received and the response provided by the SCHEER is available at:

http://ec.europa.eu/health/scientific\_committees/consultations/public\_consultations/scenihr\_consultation\_30\_en.htm

#### Final

# ABBREVIATIONS AND GLOSSARY OF TERMS

| Action spectrum           | efficiency of inducing an effect by UVR in dependence of its wave-<br>length  |
|---------------------------|---|
| AF                        | Attributable fraction   |
| ANSES                     | French Agency for Food, Environmental and Occupational Health & Safety  |
| BCC                       | Basal cell carcinoma  |
| BRAF                      | Human gene that makes a protein called B-Raf that helps transmit chemical signals from outside the cell to the cell's nucleus |
| codon                     | A nucleotide triplet that specifies which amino acid will be added next during protein synthesis                              |
| CPD                       | Cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers   |
| CPD                       | Cyclobutane pyrimidine dimer  |
| CPDs                      | DNA photoproducts   |
| CVD                       | Cardiovascular disease  |
| CVD                       | Cerebrovascular disease   |
| DMBA                      | 7,12-dimethylbenz(a)anthracene  |
| df                        | Degree of freedom   |
| Dose                      | irradiance multiplied by time of exposure   |
| Effective irradi-<br>ance | irradiance of electromagnetic radiation weighted according to a spe-<br>cific action spectrum                                 |
| HGF/SF                    | the hepatocyte growth factors/scatter factor  |
| IARC                      | International Agency for Research on Cancer   |
| IR                        | infrared radiation  |
| Irradiance                | UVR intensity (power density) incident on a reference area  |
| LVD                       | Low Voltage Directive   |
| NER                       | Nucleotide Excision repair  |
| NER                       | Nucleotide excision repair  |
| NMSC                      | Non melanoma skin cancer  |
| NRAS                      | A gene that provides instructions for making a protein called N-Ras,  |

#### Health effects of sunbeds for cosmetic purposes

Final

which is involved primarily in regulating cell division

| ΝΡΡΔ | National Radiation Protection Authority |   |
|------|---|---|
|      |   | y |

- PTCH Patched gene
- SCC squamous cell carcinoma
- SCTs spindle cell tumours
- SED Standard erythemal dose
- SHH Sonic hedgehog
- SMO Growth-promoting smoothened
- TERT Telomerase reverse transcriptase
- TPA 12-o-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate
- V600E A mutation of the BRAF gene in which valine (V) is substituted by glutamine (E) at codon 600
- WMO World Meteorological Organization
- XP Xeroderma pigmentosum

## ANNEX I

# Literature review on biological effects of ultraviolet radiation relevant to health with particular reference to sunbeds for cosmetic purposes

The purpose of the literature review was to provide the SCENHIR with scientific literature papers to help them perform the assessment of the scientific evidence concerning the biological effects of ultraviolet radiation relevant to health with particular reference to sunbeds for cosmetic purposes.

#### Method

The terms used in the searches are included in the table below. The searches were performed in PubMed and covered the period from 2006 to September 2015.

| Term  | Number of<br>hits |
|---|-------------------|
| sunbeds   | 95                |
| sunlamps  | 36                |
| tanning booths                                    | 7                 |
| maximum ultraviolet radiation (UVR)*              | 21                |
| standard erythema doses                           | 67                |
| malignant melanoma*                               | 21                |
| basal cell carcinoma*                             | 45                |
| eyes irritation                                   | 27                |
| eyes conjunctivitis                               | 23                |
| cataracts*  | 3                 |
| actinic keratosis                                 | 159               |
| contact hypersensitivity                          | 98                |
| immediate pigment darkening                       | 10                |
| infrared radiation                                | 62                |
| minimal erythema dose                             | 179               |
| matrix metalloproteinases*                        | 2                 |
| psoralen plus UVA*                                | 5                 |
| reactive oxygen species*                          | 8                 |
| squamous cell carcinoma*                          | 46                |
| sun protection factor, based on UVB<br>absorbance | 209               |
| solar simulating radiation                        | 25                |

7

16

Final

| urocanic acid              | 64  |
|----------------------------|-----|
| xeroderma pigmentosum*     | 3   |
| risk assessment*           | 24  |
| Attributable risk fraction | 1   |
| Prevalence*                | 197 |
| UVR AND neoplasms          | 206 |
| UVR AND Immune function    | 37  |
| UVR AND mood               | 46  |
| UVA AND neoplasms*         | 20  |
| UVA AND immune function    | 41  |
| UVA AND mood               | 78  |
| UVB And neoplasms*         | 23  |
| UVB AND immune function    | 99  |
| UVB AND mood               | 109 |
| UVC AND neoplasms          | 50  |

An initial search was carried out for (ultraviolet) AND (UV), with a date limited of 1/1/2006. The number of initial hits was a given as the combined number for both ultraviolet and UV, and was only slightly smaller than the sum of separate searches with ultraviolet or UV. This was used as the basis for the searches with the terms in the table. Where the number of hits for the specific term combined with the basic search was

UVC AND immune function

UVC AND mood

around 200 or less, the results were retained for screening (the numbers for these are included in the table). For a number of the terms, those marked as "\*" in the table, the numbers were much higher. Following discussion with the secretariat, it was agreed that the results for these terms would be combined with three additional terms – sunbeds, sunlamps and indoor tanning. The numbers for the terms marked "\*" in the table are the result of applying these additional terms.

The types of documents required are peer reviewed articles, journal entries, book chapters, government funded publications etc. Bibliographic information and abstracts has been obtained for the search results as above. The abstracts were reviewed to identify documents relevant to the Opinion.

The results were presented as tables of bibliographic information divided into three sections:

- The first containing papers where artificial sources of UV exposure appear to be the main or a major part of the content.
- The second containing papers which relate to the effects of UV in more general terms.

Health effects of sunbeds for cosmetic purposes

Final

| • | The | third | section | containing | papers | dealing | with | exposure | to | UV. |
|---|-----|-------|---------|------------|--------|---------|------|----------|----|-----|
|---|-----|-------|---------|------------|--------|---------|------|----------|----|-----|

# ANNEX II

Prevalence of sunbed use among adults in Europe, USA and Australia

| Country | Period                             | Age<br>(years) | Sample size                        | Sample source   | % sunbed use  | Reference                        |
|---------|------------------------------------|----------------|------------------------------------|---|---|----------------------------------|
| Europe  |                                    |                |                                    |   |   |                                  |
| France  | September 28 -<br>October 20, 2011 | ≥ 18           | 1,502<br>(787 female,<br>715 male) | Nationwide<br>telephone survey<br>(quota method).<br>9209 contacted,<br>participation 16,3% | 10 (current or past<br>users)<br>14,5 (female)<br>5.0 (male)<br>(mean age at 1 <sup>st</sup> use:<br>27.6 y)<br>18.9 (female <50 yrs)<br>5.1 (male <50 yrs)<br>15.6 (skin phototype 1<br>and 2) | Grange <i>et al</i> .<br>2015    |
| Germany | 2012                               | 14-45          | 4,851                              | National telephone<br>survey  | 39.2 (ever users)<br>24.7 (past users)<br>14.6 (current users)  | Schneider <i>et al</i> .<br>2015 |

Final

| Italy<br>(Romagna) | June-August<br>2011         | Not<br>specified | 4,703                        | Questionnaires<br>distributed and<br>collected at<br>information points<br>in 22 bathing<br>locations and 3<br>public spaces.<br>(91% response<br>rate) | 20 (overall prevalence)<br>22 (women)<br>16 (men)<br>22 (<35 y.o.)<br>17 (older)   | Stanganelli <i>et</i><br>2013 | al. |
|--------------------|-----------------------------|------------------|------------------------------|---|--|-------------------------------|-----|
| France             | April 3 – August<br>7, 2010 | 15-75            | 3,359                        | National telephone<br>survey (fixed line<br>and mobile)<br>"Baromètre cancer<br>2010" (acceptation<br>rate 60%)   | <ul> <li>13.4 (ever use)</li> <li>19.4 (women)</li> <li>7.1 (men)</li> <li>3.5 (use in the last 12 months)</li> <li>5.0 (women)</li> <li>2.0 (men)</li> <li>13.7 (women 20-25 y.o.)</li> <li>6.1 (men 20-25 y.o.)</li> </ul> | Benmarhnia<br>al. 2013        | et  |
| Denmark            | 2007 - 2009                 | 15-59            | 13,229<br>6,049 M<br>7,180 F | Population based<br>annual web and<br>telephone surveys<br>(following a<br>campaign in March<br>2007)   | Recent users (past 12<br>mo.):<br>March 2007: 29.9 (21.8<br>(M), 35.9 (F))<br>Aug. 2007 : 27.8 (17.2,  | Køster <i>et</i><br>2011      | al. |
|           |             |           |              |   | 35.3)   |         |            |     |
|-----------|-------------|-----------|--------------|---|---|---------|------------|-----|
|           |             |           | 15-19: 1,359 |   | Aug. 2008 : 26.7 (17.5,                       |         |            |     |
|           |             |           | 20-29: 1,958 |   | 35.4)   |         |            |     |
|           |             |           | 30-39: 3,049 |   | Aug. 2009 : 23.3 (16.7,                       |         |            |     |
|           |             |           | 40-49: 3,552 |   | 50.1)   |         |            |     |
|           |             |           | 50-59: 3,301 |   | <i>Age</i> (Ma 2007; Aug<br>2007; 2008; 2009) |         |            |     |
|           |             |           |              |   | 15-19: 50.3; 47.4; 44.2;<br>32.9              |         |            |     |
|           |             |           |              |   | 20-29: 46.7; 45.4; 37.6;<br>31.5              |         |            |     |
|           |             |           |              |   | 30-39: 30.6; 30.8; 27.9;<br>22.0              |         |            |     |
|           |             |           |              |   | 40-49: 25.7; 22.3; 22.6;<br>22.5              |         |            |     |
|           |             |           |              |   | 50-59: 17.8; 15.8; 14.6;<br>13.8              |         |            |     |
| USA       |             |           |              |   |   |         |            |     |
|           | Juno-August | Not       | 201          | Parante with a child  | 40.5 (use in the last $12.0$                  | Cohon ( | <b>.</b> + | 2/  |
| (Chicago) | 2010        | specified | 201          | 9-16 y.o. attending<br>3 paediatric<br>practices (87%<br>participation: 93% | months)                                       | 2013    | εL         | aı. |
|           |             |           |              | mothers, /%   |   |         |            |     |

|     |      |       |   | fathers)  |  |                            |
|-----|------|-------|---|---|--|----------------------------|
| USA | 2011 | ≥ 18  | 315   | Data from 2011<br>national Youth Risk<br>Behaviour Survey<br>(YRBS) of high<br>school students        | non-Hispanicwhitefemalehighschoolstudents:43.8%[95%CI: 36.0-52.0](useintheprevious 12 months)                          | Guy <i>et al</i> . 2013    |
|     |      |       |   |   | 29.97% [95%CI: 23.0-<br>37.8] (frequent use $\geq$ 10 times in the previous 12 months).                                |                            |
|     | 2010 | 18-34 | 1,857   | Data from 2010<br>National Health<br>Interview Survey<br>(NHIS) for adults<br>aged 18 to 34           | non-Hispanicwhitewomen: $24.9\%$ (use in theprevious 12 months) $15.1\%$ (frequent use $\geq$ 10 times in the provious |                            |
|     |      |       |   | years.  | 12 months).<br>Highest use among 18-<br>21 y (31.8%), lowest<br>among 30-34 y (17.4%).                                 |                            |
| USA | 2008 | ≥ 18  | NHIS :<br>Approx.<br>20,000-<br>40,000 adults | Data from National<br>Health Interview<br>Surveys (NHIS) and<br>Health Information<br>National Trends | Use in the past 12 mo.:<br>NHIS: 15.2<br>HINTS: 9.0  | Buller <i>et al</i> . 2011 |

|                        |   | HINTS :<br>Approx. 7,000<br>adults | Survey (HINTS)                                    |                      |                |    |     |
|------------------------|---|------------------------------------|---|----------------------|----------------|----|-----|
| Australia              | L |                                    | I   | I                    | I              |    |     |
| Australia,<br>Brisbane |   | 2,867                              | Cross-sectional<br>survey among office<br>workers | 2.5 (over 12 months) | Gordon<br>2012 | et | al. |

## **ANNEX III**

Prevalence of sunbed use among teenagers in Europe, USA and Australia

| Country | Period            | Age of<br>interviewed<br>people<br>(years) | Sample size | Sample source  | % sunbed use  | Reference                              |
|---------|-------------------|--|-------------|--|---|--|
| Europe  |                   |  |             |  |   |  |
| Denmark | September<br>2010 | 14-18                                      | 6,059       | Adolescents attending 56 continuation schools randomly chosen among schools where smoking was either prohibited (employees and pupils) (n=26) or allowed (n=30). | 38 (used at least<br>once the last 12<br>months)  | Bentzen <i>et</i><br><i>al.</i> , 2012 |
| Denmark | 2007 - 2009       | 15-19                                      | 1,359       | Population-based annual web<br>and telephone surveys<br>(following a campaign in March<br>2007)  | Recent users   (past 12 mo.): (Ma 2007; Aug 2007; 2008; 2009)   50.3; 47.4; 44.2; 32.9   Age at first use | Køster <i>et al.,</i><br>2011          |

|         |                                |               |                         |   | (% ever sunbed<br>users): (Ma 2007;<br>Aug 2007; 2008;<br>2009) |                                    |
|---------|--------------------------------|---------------|-------------------------|---|---|------------------------------------|
|         |                                |               |                         |   | <13 y.o. : 13; 17;<br>13; 8                                     |                                    |
|         |                                |               |                         |   | 13-15 y.o. : 75;<br>70; 65; 65                                  |                                    |
|         |                                |               |                         |   | 16-18 y.o. : 13;<br>13; 22; 27                                  |                                    |
| Denmark | August –<br>October<br>2008    | 8-18          | 1871<br>(864 M, 1007 F) | 'Sun survey' (random digit<br>dialing, followed by mailed<br>questionnaire)                               | Recent sunbed<br>use (past 12<br>months): 16.5                  | Krarup <i>et al</i> .,<br>2011     |
|         |                                | 8-11<br>12-14 | 725<br>693              |   | 8-11 y.o.: 2  |                                    |
|         |                                | 15-18         | 453                     |   | 12-14 y.o.: 13<br>15-18 y.o. : 43                               |                                    |
|         |                                |               |                         |   | (Note : more<br>frequent among<br>girls than boys)              |                                    |
| France  | April 3 –<br>August 7,<br>2010 | 15-75         | 3,359                   | National telephone survey<br>(fixed line and mobile)<br>"Baromètre cancer 2010"<br>(acceptation rate 60%) | <18 y.o.:<br>3.5 (ever)   | Benmarhnia<br><i>et al</i> ., 2013 |

| France        | December<br>2011               | 11-17<br>(mean age:<br>13.5) | 713<br>(male<br>/ female: 1.1) | Students of two middle and<br>high schools from a typical<br>city of the middle class French<br>population, Paris suburbs. | 4.5 (ever)<br>1.4 (past year)   | Tella <i>et al.,</i><br>2012 |
|---------------|--------------------------------|------------------------------|--------------------------------|--|---|------------------------------|
| Great-Britain | February<br>2008-April<br>2009 | 11-17                        | 3,509<br>3,101 (England)       | National prevalence study and<br>six cities.<br>Children were interviewed as   | National<br>Prevalence Study:<br>6.8 : Great Britain  | Thomson <i>et al.</i> , 2010 |
|               |                                |                              |                                | part of the Youth Omnibus<br>Survey after the weekly Adult<br>BMRB   | (ever)<br>13.6 ( 95% CI<br>9.7-17.5)<br>Scotland<br>10.6 ( 6.0-15.2)<br>Wales<br>5.9 ( 5.0-6.7)<br>England<br><i>England</i><br>6.0% (95% CI<br>5.1-6.8) ever |                              |
|               |                                |                              |                                |  | 8.6 (7.2-10) girls<br>3.5 (2.6-4.4) boys  |                              |

|                                 |                 |              |                      |  | 11.2 (9.5-12.9)<br>15-17 years<br>1.8 (1.2-2.4) 11-<br>14 years<br>Note:<br>Sunbed use<br>higher in lower<br>social grade (7.6)<br>and in the North<br>(11)<br><i>Six Cities</i><br>20.0 (17.5-22.4)<br>Liverpool |   |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|--------------|----------------------|--|---|---|
|                                 |                 |              |                      |  | 18.0 (15.6-20.3)<br>Sunderland  |   |
| Italy                           | January<br>2011 | 16 - 19      | 191<br>(74 M, 117 F) | Students "selected" from a high school in Naples | 40 (ever)   | Fabbrocini <i>et</i><br><i>al.</i> , 2012 |
| United<br>Kingdom<br>(Sandwell) | 2012            | 15-17        | 407                  | Survey in 5/22 schools                           | 1.7 (95% CI =<br>0.7-3.9, n = 5)  | Lee <i>et al.,</i><br>2013                |
| USA                             |                 |              |                      |  | ·   |   |
| USA                             | 2009-2011       | Not reported | Not reported         | Representative sample of high                    | 2009  | Basch et al.,                             |

|     |           |       |        | school students  | 25.4 (Female)                                   | 2014                       |
|-----|-----------|-------|--------|--|---|----------------------------|
|     |           |       |        |  | 6.7 (Male)                                      |                            |
|     |           |       |        | Data from the CDC's Youth Risk<br>Behaviour Surveillance System                          | 37.4 (White female)                             |                            |
|     |           |       |        |  | 7.0 (White male)                                |                            |
|     |           |       |        |  | 2011  |                            |
|     |           |       |        |  | 20.9 (F)  |                            |
|     |           |       |        |  | 6.2 (M)   |                            |
|     |           |       |        |  | 29.3 (White female)                             |                            |
|     |           |       |        |  | 6.2 (White male)                                |                            |
| USA | 2009-2011 | ≤14   | 25,861 | 2009 and 2011 high school  | 2009:   | Guy et al.,                |
|     |           | ≥18   |        | students   | 25.4 (22.4-28.6)                                | 2014                       |
|     |           |       |        | national Youth Risk Behaviour  | Female  |                            |
|     |           |       |        | Surveys (TRBS)   | 6.7 (5.6-8.0) Male                              |                            |
|     |           |       |        |  |   |                            |
|     |           |       |        |  | 2011:   |                            |
|     |           |       |        |  | 20.9 (17.6-24.7))<br>Female                     |                            |
|     |           |       |        |  | 6.2 (4.8-7.8) Male                              |                            |
| USA | 2011      | 14-18 | 2,527  | Data from 2011 national Youth<br>Risk Behaviour Survey (YRBS)<br>of high school students | Non-Hispanic<br>white female<br>Students, 14-18 | Guy <i>et al.,</i><br>2013 |

|                         |      |                               |     |  | y.o.:<br>29.3 (95% CI<br>25.1-33.9)<br>(use in the<br>previous 12<br>months)<br>16.7 (13.4-20.7)<br>(frequent use ≥<br>10 times in the<br>previous 12<br>months). |   |
|-------------------------|------|-------------------------------|-----|--|---|---|
| USA                     | n.d. | 18-24<br>(mean age:<br>19.98) | 551 | Survey among college students<br>from a large university in north-<br>eastern US | 39.6 (ever users)<br>87.6% women  | Banerjee <i>et</i><br><i>al.</i> , 2012 |
| USA (North<br>Carolina) | 2010 | Not reported                  | 487 | Self-administered study in 5<br>eastern North Carolina<br>community colleges     | <ul><li>12.7 current users</li><li>24.5 past users</li><li>(79% women)</li></ul>  | Neenan et<br>al., 2012                  |
| USA                     | Not  | Not reported                  | 153 | On-line survey. Undergraduate  | 60 (recent indoor   | Basch <i>et al</i> .,                   |

| (Western<br>New York)   | reported                      |   | (response rate<br>90.8 %, n= 139)  | students   | tanning)   | 2012                                     |
|-------------------------|-------------------------------|---|--|--|--|--|
| USA (East<br>Tennessee) | October<br>2008 - May<br>2009 | 21.8<br>(mean age)                        | 360 (participation<br>rate 90%,<br>n=325; follow-up<br>n = 296)              | Randomly selected college<br>students contacted by e-mail,<br>from East Tennessee State<br>University. | 26.01(eventtanners)14.2tanners)  | Hillhouse <i>et</i><br><i>al.</i> , 2012 |
| USA                     | February –<br>May 2009        | ≤14 - ≥18<br>≤14<br>15<br>16<br>17<br>≥18 | 14,590<br>(7,314 F; 7,219<br>M)<br>1,471<br>3,827<br>3,705<br>3,755<br>2,305 | Data from 2009 national Youth<br>Risk Behaviour Survey (YRBS)<br>of high school students               | Past 12 months :<br>% (95% CI)<br>Overall: 15.6<br>(13.7 - 17.6)<br>F: 25.4 (22.4 -<br>28.6)<br>M: 6.7 (5.6 - 8.0)<br>By age:<br>≤14: 9.7 (7.7 -<br>12.2)<br>15 : 12.0 (10.1 -<br>14.1)<br>16 : 14.9 (12.7 -<br>17.4)<br>17 : 19.1 (16.8 -<br>21.7)<br>≥18: 22.0 (19.0 - | Guy <i>et al.</i> ,<br>2011              |

|           |           |                         |                                     |  | Frequent use   (>10 times/y)   among tanners:   49.1 (   45.6 -   52.6) -   F: 51.7 (47.6   55.7) M: 40.1 (32.7   48.0) - - |                         |
|-----------|-----------|-------------------------|-------------------------------------|--|---|-------------------------|
| Australia |           |                         |                                     |  | -   |                         |
| Australia | 2003-2004 | 12-17<br>12-14<br>15-17 | 699<br>(358 M; 340 F)<br>351<br>348 | National skin cancer prevention<br>survey (summer 2003/04 and<br>2006/07). Randomly selected<br>households with a landline<br>telephone. | 2003-2004<br>Ever use : 3.4<br>(M:2.8; F:3.8)<br>Past 12 months:<br>1.2 (M: 0.3; F:<br>2.3)                                 | Francis et<br>al., 2010 |
|           | 2006-2007 | 12-17<br>12-14<br>15-17 | 652<br>(334 M; 319 F)<br>329<br>324 |  | 2006-2007<br>Ever use: 2.5 (M:<br>1.5; F: 3.4)<br>Past 12 months:<br>0.6 (M: 0; F: 1.3)                                     |                         |

## REFERENCES

Agência Nacional de Vigilância Sanitária (ANVS). Resolução nº59 de 9 de novembro 2009. Proibe em todo território nacional o uso dos equipamentos para bronzeamento artificial, com finalidade estética, baseada na emissão da radiação ultraviolet (UV). Diário Oficial da União – Seção 1, no. 215, quarta-feira, 11 de novembro 2009.

Alberg AJ. Re: A melanoma epidemic in Iceland: possible influence of sunbed use. Am J Epidemiol. 2011; 173(7):845.

ANSES Opinion of the French Agency for Food, Environmental and Occupational Health & Safety relating to a draft decree concerning the sale and provision to the public of certain tanning devices that use ultraviolet radiation. December 2012.

APPGS. The All Party Parliamentary Group on Skin. Inquiry into sunbed regulation in England, 2014. wwwsch.appgs.co.uk (accessed June 2015).

Asbell PA, Dualan I, Mindel J, Brocks D, Ahmad M, Epstein S. Age-related cataract. Lancet. 2005;365:599–609.

Autier P, Boniol M, Pizot C, Mullie P. Vitamin D status and ill health: a systematic review. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol. 2014; 2:76-89.

Autier P, Boniol M. RE: Relationship between sunbed use and melanoma risk in a large case-control study in the United Kingdom. Int J Cancer. 2013; 132(8):1959.

Autier P, Doré JF, Breitbart E, Greinert R, Pasterk M, Boniol M. The indoor tanning industry's double game. Lancet. 2011; 377(9774):1299-301.

Autier P, Doré JF, Eggermont AMM, Coebergh JW. Epidemiological evidence that the UVA radiation is involved in the genesis of cutaneous melanoma. Curr Opinion Oncol. 2011; 23:189–196.

Autier P, Gandini S. Vitamin D supplementation and total mortality: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Arch Intern Med. 2007; 167(16):1730-7.

Bäärnhielm M., Hedström AK., Kockum I., Sundqvist E., Gustafsson SA., Hillert J., Olsson T, Alfredsson L. Sunlight is associated with decreased multiple sclerosis risk: no interaction with human leukocyte antigen-DRB1\*15, Eur J Neurol. 2012 Jul;19(7):955-62. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2011.03650.x. Epub 2012 Jan 31.

BAD (2010) British Association of Dermatologists. Vitamin D consensus 2010. <u>http://www.bad.org.uk/for-the-public/skin-cancer/vitamin-d/vitamin-d-consensus-2010</u> (accessed April 2015).

Banerjee SC, Hay JL, Greene K. College students' cognitive rationalizations for sunbed use: an exploratory study. Arch Dermatol. 2012; 148:761–762.

Basch CH, Basch CE, Rajan S, Ruggles KV. Use of sunscreen and indoor tanning devices among a nationally representative sample of high school students, 2001-2011. Prev Chronic Dis. 2014; 11:E144.

Basch CH, Hillyer GC, Basch CE, Neugut AI. Improving understanding about tanning behaviors in college students: a pilot study. J Am Coll Health. 2012; 60:250–256.

Behrens CL, Schiøth C, Christensen AS. Danskernes solarievaner 2015 – en kortlægning Kræftens Bekæmpelse og TrygFonden smba (TryghedsGruppen smba) 2016 (in Danish. Danish Cancer Society, 2016).

Benmarhnia T, Léon C, Beck F. Exposure to indoor tanning in France: a population based study. BMC Dermatol. 2013;13:6.

Bentzen J, Krarup AF, Castberg IM, Jensen PD, Philip A. Determinants of sunbed use in a population of Danish adolescents. Eur J Cancer Prev. 2013; 22:126–130.

Berneburg M, Plettenberg H, Medve-Koenigs K, Pfahlberg A, Gers-Barlag H, Gefeller O, Krutmann J. Induction of the photoaging-associated mitochondrial common deletion in vivo in normal human skin by repetitive UVA exposure and persistence for 16 months. J Invest Dermatol. 2004; 122:1277–1283.

Berwick M. Invited commentary : a sunbed epidemic ? Am J Epidemiol. 2010; 172(7):768-770

BfR (2014) Bundesinstitut für Risikobewertung. Augewählte Fragen und Antworten zu Vitamin D.

http://www.bfr.bund.de/de/ausgewaehlte fragen und antworten zu vitamin d-131898.html#topic 192287 (accessed April 2015).

Blettner M, Sauerbrei W, Schlehofer B, Scheuchenpflug T, Friedenreich C. Traditional reviews, meta-analyses and pooled analyses in epidemiology. Int J Epidemiol. 1999;28:1-9.

Boniol M, Autier P, Boyle P, Gandini S. Cutaneous melanoma attributable to sunbed use: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ. 2012a; 345:e4757. PMID: 22833605. (corrections in BMJ 2012;345: http://www.bmj.com/content/345/bmj.e8503)

Boniol M, Césarini P, Chignol MC, Césarini JP, Doré JF. [Why indoor tanning must be taxed? A proposal from La Sécurité Solaire, WHO collaborating centre]. Presse Med 2010; 39:1236-1237.

Boniol M, Coignard F, Vacquier B, Benmarhnia T, Gaillot de Saintignon J, Le Tertre A, Doré JF, Empereur-Bissonnet P. Évaluation de l'impact sanitaire de l'exposition aux ultraviolets délivrés par les appareils de bronzage artificiel sur le mélanome cutané en France. Bulletin épidémiologique hebdomadaire (BEH) 2012b; 18-19 : 210-13.

Boniol M, Doré JF, Greinert R, Gandini S, Cesarini JP; Sécurité Solaire and EUROSKIN. Re: Exposure to indoor tanning without burning and melanoma risk by sunburn history. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2015; 107(5).

Bowman DM, Lewis RC, Lee MS, Yao CJ. The Growing Public Health Challenges of Exposure to Ultraviolet Radiation From Use of Indoor Tanning Devices in the United States. New Solut. 2015 May 20. pii: 1048291115586416.

Brandberg Y, Ullén H, Sjöberg L, Holm LE. Sunbathing and sunbed use related to selfimage in a randomized sample of Swedish adolescents. Eur J Cancer Prev. 1998; 7:321-329.

Brash DE, Rudolph JA, Simon JA, Lin A, McKenna GJ, Baden HP, Halperin AJ, Pontén J. A role for sunlight in skin cancer: UV-induced p53 mutations in squamous cell carcinoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1991; 88(22):10124-8.

Brash DE. UV signature mutations. Photochem Photobiol. 2015 Jan-Feb;91(1):15-26. doi: 10.1111/php.12377. Epub 2014 Nov 28. Review

Brenner M, Degitz K, Besch R, Berking C. Differential expression of melanoma-associated growth factors in keratinocytes and fibroblasts by ultraviolet A and ultraviolet B radiation. Br J Dermatol. 2005; 153:733-739.

Broadstock M, Borland R, Gabon R. Effects of suntan on judgements of healthyness and attractiveness by adolescents. J Appl Soc Psychol. 1992; 22:157-172.

Buller DB, Cokkinides V, Hall HI, Hartman AM, Saraiya M, Miller E, Paddock L, Glanz K. Prevalence of sunburn, sun protection, and indoor tanning behaviors among Americans: review from national surveys and case studies of 3 states. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2011; 65(5 Suppl 1):S114-23.

Burns FJ, Uddin AN, Wu F et al. (2004). Arsenic-induced enhancement of ultraviolet radiation carcinogenesis in mouse skin: a dose-response study. Environ Health Perspect, 112: 599–603. PMID:15064167.

Cadet J, Douki T, JL Ravanat and Paolo Di Mascio, Sensitized formation of oxidatively generated damage to cellular DNA by UVA radiation, Photochem Photobiol Sci, 2009,8, 903-911

Cadet J, Douki T, Ravanah JL, Oxidatively Generated Damage to Cellular DNA by UVB and UVA Radiation, Photochem.Photobiol. 2015; 91(1): 140–155

Cannistraro VJ, Taylor JS. Methyl CpG binding protein 2 (MeCP2) enhances photodimer formation at methyl-CpG sites but suppresses dimer deamination. Nucleic Acids Res, 2010; 38(20): 6943-55.

Chang E, Kuehn CM, Rapid Response letter, February, 17, 2015 http://www.bmj.com/content/345/bmj.e5909/rr

Chen IP, Henning S, Faust A, Boukamp P, Volkmer B, Greinert R.UVA-induced epigenetic regulation of P16(INK4a) in human epidermal keratinocytes and skin tumour derived cells. Photochem Photobiol Sci. 2012; 11(1):180-90.

CIE: Action spectrum for photocarcinogenesis (non-melanoma skin cancers), CIE 132/2; TC 6-32 ed (Commission Internationale de l' Éclairage, Vienna 2000).

CIE: Erythema reference action spectrum and standard erythema dose. CIE S 007/E ed (Commission Internationale de l' Éclairage, Vienna 1998).

Clough-Gorr KM, Titus-Ernstoff L, Perry AE, Spencer SK, Ernstoff MS. Exposure to sunlamps, tanning beds, and melanoma risk. Cancer Causes Control. 2008; 19: 659–69.

Cohen L, Brown J, Haukness H, Walsh L, Robinson JK. Sun protection counseling by pediatricians has little effect on parent and child sun protection behavior. J Pediatr. 2013; 162(2): 381–386.

Cokkinides V, Weinstock M, Lazovich D, Ward E, Thun M., Indoor tanning use among adolescents in the US, 1998 to 2004. Cancer. 2009; 115: 190-98.

Colantonio S, Bracken MB, Beecker J. The association of indoor tanning and melanoma in adults: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2014; 70(5):847-57.

Corbyn Z. Prevention: lessons from a sunburnt country. Nature. 2014; 515: S114–S116.

Cortat B et al., The relative roles of DNA damage induced by UVA irradiation in human cells, Photochem Photobiol Sci, 2013; 12, 1483-1495

Curtin JA, Fridlyand J, Kageshita T, Patel HN, Busam KJ, Kutzner H, Cho KH, Aiba S, Bröcker EB, LeBoit PE, Pinkel D, Bastian BC. Distinct sets of genetic alterations in melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2005; 353(20):2135-47.

Cust AE, Armstrong BK, Goumas C, Jenkins MA, Schmid H, Hopper JL, Kefford RF, Giles GG, Aitken JF, Mann GJ. Sunbed use during adolescence and early adulthood is associated with increased risk of early-onset melanoma. Int J Cancer. 2011; 128(10):2425-35.

Damian DL Matthews YJ, Phan TA, Halliday GM. An action spectrum for ultraviolet radiation-induced immunosuppression in humans. Br J Dermatol. 2011; 164:657-659.

Davidson T, Kluz T, Burns F, Rossman T, Zhang Q, Uddin A, Nadas A, Costa M Exposure to chromium (VI) in the drinking water increases susceptibility to UV-induced skin tumors in hairless mice. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2004 May 1;196(3):431-7.

Datta M, Schwartz GG. Calcium and Vitamin D Supplementation During Androgen Deprivation Therapy for Prostate Cancer: A Critical Review. The Oncologist. 2012; 17(9):1171-1179. doi:10.1634/theoncologist.2012-0051.

Daya-Grosjean L, Sarasin A. The role of UV induced lesions in skin carcinogenesis: an overview of oncogene and tumour suppressor gene modifications in xeroderma pigmentosum skin tumours. Mutat. Res. 2005; 571:43–56.

De Fabo EC, Noonan FP, Fears T, Merlino G. Ultraviolet B but not ultraviolet A radiation initiates melanoma. Cancer Res. 2004; 64:6372-6.

Décret n° 2013-1261 du 27 décembre 2013 relatif à la vente et à la mise à disposition du public de certains appareils utilisant des rayonnements ultraviolets.

Décret n°97-617 du 30 mai 1997 relatif à la vente et à la mise à disposition du public de certains appareils de bronzage utilisant des rayonnements ultraviolets.

Delcourt C, Cougnard-Grégoire A, Boniol M, Carrière I, Doré JF, Delyfer MN, Rougier MB, Le Goff M, Dartigues JF, Barberger-Gateau P and Korobelnik JF. Lifetime exposure to ambient ultraviolet radiation and the risk for cataract extraction and age-related macular degeneration: the Alienor Study. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2014;55:7619–7627.

Dessinioti C, Antoniou C, Katsambas A, Stratigos AJ, Basal Cell Carcinoma: What's New Under the Sun, DOI: Photochemistry and Photobiology, 2010; 86: 481–491.

Diffey B. Ultraviolet A sunbeds and vitamin D. J Am Acad Dermatol 2011; 65:1059-1060. doi:10.1080/09553000902740150 PMID:19296341

Doré JF, Chignol MC. Tanning salons and skin cancer. Photochem Photobiol Sci. 2012; 11:30-7.

Drobetsky EA, Turcotte J, Châteauneuf A. A role for ultraviolet A in solar mutagenesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1995; 92:2350-4.

Dumaz N, Stary A, Soussi T, Daya-Grosjean L, Sarasin A. Can we predict solar ultraviolet radiation as the causal event in human tumours by analysing the mutation spectra of the p53 gene? Mutat Res 1994; 307: 375–386. PMID:7513818.

Dumont E, Monari A, Understanding DNA under oxidative stress and sensitization: the role of molecular modeling, Front Chem. 2015; 3: 43

Dziunycz P, Iotzova-Weiss G, Eloranta JJ, Läuchli S, Hafner J, French LE, Hofbauer GF. Squamous cell carcinoma of the skin shows a distinct microRNA profile modulated by UV radiation. J Invest Dermatol., 2010; 130(11): p. 2686-9.

Egger M, Smith GD, Sterne JA. Uses and abuses of meta-analysis. Clin Med (Lond). 2001;1:478-84.

Elliott F, Barrett JH, Timothy Bishop D, Newton-Bishop JA. Response to P. Autier, Boniol M. Relationship between sunbed use and melanoma risk in a large case-control study in the United Kingdom. Int J Cancer. 2013; 132(8):1960-1.

Elliott F, Suppa M, Chan M, Leake S, Karpavicius B, Haynes S, Barrett JH, Bishop DT, Newton-Bishop JA. Relationship between sunbed use and melanoma risk in a large case-control study in the United Kingdom. Int J Cancer. 2012; 130(12):3011-3.

Elwood JM, Jopson J. Melanoma and sun exposure: an overview of published studies. Int. J. Cancer 1997; 73, 198–203.

Fabbrocini G, Mazzella C, Marasca C, De Vita V, Savastano R, Monfrecola G. Sunbathing and sunlamp exposure: awareness and risk among Italian teenagers. Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed. 2012; 28:224–225.

Fears TR, Sagebiel RW, Halpern A, Elder DE, Holly EA, Guerry D 4th, Tucker MA. Sunbeds and sunlamps: who used them and their risk for melanoma. Pigment Cell Melanoma Res. 2011; 24:574-81.

Feldman SR, Liguori A, Kucenic M, Rapp SR, Fleischer AB Jr, Lang W, Kaur M. Ultraviolet exposure is a reinforcing stimulus in frequent indoor tanners. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2004; 51:45-51

Fell GL, Robinson KC, Mao J, Woolf CJ, Fisher DE. Skin  $\beta$ -endorphin mediates addiction to UV light. Cell. 2014; 157:1527-1534.

Ferrucci LM, Cartmel B, Molinaro AM, Leffell DJ, Bale AE, Mayne ST. Indoor tanning and risk of early-onset basal cell carcinoma. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2012; 67(4):552-62. doi: 10.1016/j.jaad.2011.11.940. Epub 2011 Dec 9.

Ferrucci LM, Vogel RI, Cartmel B, Lazovich D, Mayne ST. Indoor tanning in businesses and homes and risk of melanoma and nonmelanoma skin cancer in 2 US case-control studies. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2014; 71(5):882-7.

Fisher GJ, Kang S, Varani J, Bata-Csorgo Z, Wan Y, Datta S, Voorhees JJ. Mechanisms of photoaging and chronological skin aging. Arch Dermatol 2002; 138:1462-70.

Fleet JC, DeSmet M, Johnson R, Li Y. Vitamin D and cancer: a review of molecular mechanisms. Biochem J. 2012; 441:61-76.

Fleiss JL, Gross AJ. Meta-analysis in epidemiology, with special reference to studies of the association between exposure to environmental tobacco smoke and lung cancer: a critique. J Clin Epidemiol. 1991;44:127-39.

Francis K, Dobbinson S, Wakefield M, Girgis A. Solarium use in Australia, recent trends and context. Aust N Z J Public Health. 2010; 34:427–430.

Gallagher RP, Lee TK. Adverse effects of ultraviolet radiation: A brief review. Prog. Biophys. Mol. Biol. 2006; 96, 252–261.

Gandini S, Raimondi S, Gnagnarella P, Doré JF, Maisonneuve P, Testori A. Vitamin D and skin cancer: a meta-analysis. Eur J Cancer. 2009; 45:634-641.

Garibyan L, Fisher DE. How sunlight causes melanoma. Curr Oncol Rep. 2010;12:319-326.

Ghashut R. A., Talwar D., Kinsella J, Duncan A, McMillan DC, The Effect of the Systemic Inflammatory Response on Plasma Vitamin 25 (OH) D Concentrations Adjusted for Albumin, 2014 PLoS ONE 9(3): e92614. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.00926140.

Gies P, Javorniczky J, Henderson S, McLennan A, Roy C, Lock J, Lynga C, Melbourne A, Gordon L. UVR Emissions from Solariums in Australia and Implications for the Regulation Process. Photochem. Photobiol. 2011; 87, 184-190.

Ghashut RA, Talwar D, Kinsella J, Duncan A, McMillan DC (2014) The Effect of the Systemic Inflammatory Response on Plasma Vitamin 25 (OH) D Concentrations Adjusted for Albumin. PLoS ONE 9(3): e92614. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0092614.

Gläser R1, Navid F, Schuller W, Jantschitsch C, Harder J, Schröder JM, Schwarz A, Schwarz T.UV-B radiation induces the expression of antimicrobial peptides in human keratinocytes in vitro and in vivo J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2009; 123(5):1117-23 DOI: 10.1016/j.jaci.2009.01.043

Gon A, Minelli L. Risk factors for basal cell carcinoma in a southern Brazilian population: a case–control study. Int J Dermatol. 2011; 50: 1286–1290.

Gordon LG, Hirst NG, Green AC, Neale RE. Tanning behaviors and determinants of solarium use among indoor office workers in Queensland, Australia. J Health Psychol. 2012; 17(6):856–865.

Gosis B, Sampson BP, Seidenberg AB, Balk SJ, Gottlieb M, Geller AC. Comprehensive evaluation of indoor tanning regulations: a 50-state analysis, 2012. J Invest Dermatol. 2014; 134(3):620-7.

Grange F, Mortier L, Crine A, Robert C, Sassolas B, Lebbe C, Lhomel C, Saiag P. Prevalence of sunbed use, and characteristics and knowledge of sunbed users: results from the French population-based Edifice Melanoma survey. JEADV. 2015; 29 (Suppl. 2): 23–30.

Grant WB. Critique of the International Agency for Research on Cancer's meta-analyses of the association of sunbed use with risk of cutaneous malignant melanoma. Dermatoendocrinol. 2009; 1(6):294-9.

Grant WB, Pope SJ, Moan JE. Indoor tanning and risk of melanoma: a case-control study in a highly exposed population - letter. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2010; 19(10):2685; author reply 2685-6.

Green A, Battistutta D, Hart V, Leslie D, Weedon D. Skin cancer in a subtropical Australian population: Incidence and lack of association with occupation. The Nambour Study Group. Am. J. Epidemiol. 1996; 144: 1034–1040.

Greinert R, Volkmer B, Henning S, Breitbart EW, Greulich KO, Cardoso MC, Rapp A. UVAinduced DNA double-strand breaks result from the repair of clustered oxidative DNA damages. Nucleic Acids Res, 2012; 40(20): 10263-73.

Griewank KG, Westekemper H, Murali R, Mach M, Schilling B, Wiesner T, Schimming T, Livingstone E, Sucker A, Grabellus F, Metz C, Süsskind D, Hillen U, Speicher MR, Woodman SE, Steuhl KP, Schadendorf D. Conjunctival melanomas harbor BRAF and NRAS mutations and copy number changes similar to cutaneous and mucosal melanomas. Clin Cancer Res. 2013; 19:3143-3152.

de Gruijl FR Action spectrum for photocarcinogenesis. Recent Results Cancer Res. 1995; 139:21-30.

de Gruijl FR, Pavel S. The effects of a mid-winter 8-week course of sub-sunburn sunbed exposures on tanning, vitamin D status and colds. Photochem Photobiol Sci. 2012 Dec;11(12):1848-54. doi: 10.1039/c2pp25179e.

de Gruijl FR, Rebel H. Early events in UV carcinogenesis-DNA damage, target cells and mutant p53 foci. Photochem Photobiol. 2008 Mar-Apr; 84(2):382-7. doi:10.1111/j.1751-1097.2007.00275.x.

Gu F, Qureshi AA, Niu T, Kraft P, Guo Q, Hunter DJ, Han J. Interleukin and interleukin receptor gene polymorphisms and susceptibility to melanoma. Melanoma Res. 2008; 18(5):330-5

Guo L, Huang ZX, Chen XW, Deng QK, Yan W, Zhou MJ, Ou CS, Ding ZH. Differential expression profiles of microRNAs in NIH3T3 cells in response to UVB irradiation. J. Photochem. Photobiol., 2009; 85(3): 765-73.

Guo Z, Zhou B, Liu W, Xu Y, Wu D, Yin Z, Permatasari F, Luo D. MiR-23a regulates DNA damage repair and apoptosis in UVB-irradiated HaCaT cells. J Dermatol Sci. 2013; 69(1): 68-76.

Guy GP Jr, Berkowitz Z, Jones SE, Olsen EO, Miyamoto JN, Michael SL, Saraiya M. State indoor tanning laws and adolescent indoor tanning. Am J Public Health. 2014; 104(4):e69-74.

Guy GP Jr, Berkowitz Z, Tai E, Holman DM, Everett Jones S, Richardson LC. Indoor tanning among high school students in the United States, 2009 and 2011. JAMA Dermatol. 2014; 150:501-11.

Guy GP Jr, Berkowitz Z, Watson M, Holman DM, Richardson LC. Indoor tanning among young non-Hispanic white females. JAMA Intern Med. 2013; 173:1920-2.

Guy GP Jr, Tai E, Richardson LC. Use of indoor tanning devices by high school students in the United States, 2009. Prev Chronic Dis. 2011; 8:A116.

Hacker E, Irwin N, Muller HK, Powell MB, Kay G, Hayward N, Walker G. Neonatal ultraviolet radiation exposure is critical for malignant melanoma induction in pigmented Tpras transgenic mice. J Invest Dermatol. 2005; 125 (5):1074-7. doi: 10.1111/j.0022-202X.2005.23917.x.

Hacker E, Muller HK, Irwin N, Gabrielli B, Lincoln D, Pavey S, Powell MB, Malumbres M, Barbacid M, Hayward N, Walker G. Spontaneous and UV radiation-induced multiple metastatic melanomas in Cdk4R24C/R24C/TPras mice. Cancer Res. 2006; 66:2946-52.

Halliday GM, Damian DL, Rana S, Byrne SN. The suppressive effects of ultraviolet radiation on immunity in the skin and internal organs: implications for autoimmunity. J Dermatol Sci 2012; 66:176-182.

Halliday GM, Zhou Y, Sou XX, Huang S. Rana, Bugeja MJ, Painter N, Scolyer RA, Muchardt C, Di Girolamo N, Lyons JG. The absence of Brm exacerbates photocarcinogenesis. Exp Dermatol. 2012; 21 (8):599-604. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0625.2012.01522.x.

Han J, Colditz GA, Hunter DJ. Risk factors for skin cancers: a nested case-control study within the Nurses' Health Study. Int J Epidemiol. 2006; 35(6):1514-21.

Harrington CR, Beswick TC, Leitenberger J, Minhajuddin A, Jacobe HT, Adinoff B. Addictive-like behaviours to ultraviolet light among frequent tanners. Clin Exp Dermatol. 2011; 36:33-38.

Hart PH, Gorman S, Finlay-Jones JJ. Modulation of the immune system by UV radiation: more than just the effects of vitamin D? Nat Rev Immunol. 2011; 11:584-596.

Héry C, Tryggvadóttir L, Sigurdsson T, Olafsdóttir E, Sigurgeirsson B, Jonasson JG, Olafsson JH, Boniol M, Byrnes GB, Doré JF, Autier P. A Melanoma Epidemic in Iceland: Possible Influence of Sunbed Use . Am J Epidemiol. 2010; 172:762-67.

Hill HZ, Hill GJ. UVA, pheomelanin and the carcinogenesis of melanoma. Pigment Cell Res. 13 (suppl. 8). 2000; 140–144.

Hillhouse JJ, Baker MK, Turrisi R, Shields A, Stapleton J, Jain S, Longacre I. Evaluating a measure of tanning abuse and dependence. Arch Dermatol. 2012; 148:815–819.

Hirst N, Gordon L, Gies P, Green AC. Estimation of avoidable skin cancers and costsavings to government associated with regulation of the solarium industry in Australia. Health Policy 2009; 89: 303–311.

Hocker T, Tsao H. Ultraviolet radiation and melanoma: a systematic review and analysis of reported sequence variants. Hum Mutat 2007; 28:578–88.

Hodis E, Watson IR, Kryukov GV, Arold ST, Imielinski M, Theurillat JP, Nickerson E, Auclair D, Li L, Place C, Dicara D, Ramos AH, Lawrence MS, Cibulskis K, Sivachenko A, Voet D, Saksena G, Stransky N, Onofrio RC, Winckler W, Ardlie K, Wagle N, Wargo J, Chong K, Morton DL, Stemke-Hale K, Chen G, Noble M, Meyerson M, Ladbury JE, Davies MA, Gershenwald JE, Wagner SN, Hoon DS, Schadendorf D, Lander ES, Gabriel SB, Getz G, Garraway LA, Chin L. A landscape of driver mutations in melanoma. Cell. 2012; 150:251-263.

Holick MF, Chen TC. Vitamin D deficiency: a worldwide problem with health consequences. Am J Clin Nutr. 2008; 87(4):1080S–6S.

Holick MF, MacLaughlin JA, Doppelt SH. Regulation of cutaneous previtamin D3 photosynthesis in man: skin pigment is not an essential regulator. Science. 1981; 211(4482):590–3

Holick MF. Vitamin D deficiency. Nw Engl J Med 2007; 357:266-281

Horn S, Figl A, Rachakonda PS, Fischer C, Sucker A, Gast A, Kadel S, Moll I, Nagore E, Hemminki K, Schadendorf D, Kumar R. TERT promoter mutations in familial and sporadic melanoma. Science. 2013;339:959-61.

Huang FW, Hodis E, Xu MJ, Kryukov GV, Chin L, Garraway LA. Highly recurrent TERT promoter mutations in human melanoma. Science. 2013;339:957-9.

IARC Monographs on the evaluation of carcinogenic risks to humans. Solar and ultraviolet radiation. IARC Monogr Eval Carcinog Risks Hum. 1992; 55: 1-316.

IARC Working Group on the Evaluation of Carcinogenic Risks to Humans. Radiation. IARC Monogr Eval Carcinog Risks Hum. 2012; 100(Pt D):7-303.

IARC Working Group. Vitamin D and cancer / a report of the IARC Working Group on Vitamin D. IARC Working Groups Reports v 5. 2008. ISBN 978 92 832 24464.

IARC. Exposure to artificial UV radiation and skin cancer. IARC Working Groups Reports vol.1. Lyon, IARC; 2006.

IARC. The association of use of sunbeds with cutaneous malignant melanoma and other skin cancers. A systematic review. Int J Cancer 2006b; 120: 1116-1122.

ICNIRP. Guidelines on limits of exposure to ultraviolet radiation of wavelength between 180nm and 400nm (incoherent optical radiation). Health Physics 2004; 87(2):171-186.

Ikehata H, Kawai K, Komura J, Sakatsume K, Wang L, Imai M, Higashi S, Nikaido O, Yamamoto K, Hieda K, Watanabe M, Kasai H, Ono T. UVA1 genotoxicity is mediated not by oxidative damage but by cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers in normal mouse skin. J Invest Dermatol. 2008; 128(9): p. 2289-96.

Ikehata H, Kumagai J, Ono T, Morita A. Solar-UV-signature mutation prefers TCG to CCG: extrapolative consideration from UVA1-induced mutation spectra in mouse skin. Photochem Photobiol Sci:, 2013; 12(8): p. 1319-27.

Ikehata H, Ono T. The mechanisms of UV mutagenesis. J Radiat Res. 2011; 52(2): p. 115-25.

INCa (2011) UV (artificiels et solaires), vitamine D et cancers non cutanés. Collection Rapports et Syntheses, INCa, Boulogne-Billancourt, novembre 2011.

Indoor Tanning Association. Current State Indoor Tanning Regulations. Updated July, 2014. http://theita.com (accessed june 2015).

International Commission on Illumination, e-ilv, termlist: <u>http://eilv.cie.co.at</u> (Last accessed: 13 July 2016)

IOM-Institute of Medicine 2011 Dietary reference intakes for calcium and vitamin D. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press

Jussila A, Huotari-Orava R, Ylianttila L, Partonen T, Snellman E. Narrow-band ultraviolet B radiation induces the expression of b-endorpphin in human skin vivo. J Photochem Photobiol. 2016; 155:104-108

Kadunce DP, Piepkorn MW, Zone JJ. Persistent melanocytic lesions associated with cosmetic sunbeduse: "sunbed lentigines". J Am Acad Dermatol 1990; 23:1029-1031.

Kalilani L, Atashili J. Measuring additive interaction using odds ratios. Epidemiol Perspect Innov. 2006 18;3:5.

Kannan K, Sharpless NE, Xu J, O'Hagan RC, Bosenberg M, Chin L. Components of the Rb pathway are critical targets of UV mutagenesis in a murine melanoma model. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003; 100:1221-5.

Karagas MR, Zens MS, Li Z, Stukel TA, Perry AE, Gilbert-Diamond D, Sayarath V, Stephenson RS, Barton D, Nelson HH, Spencer SK. Early-onset basal cell carcinoma and indoor tanning: a population-based study. Pediatrics. 2014; 134(1):e4-12. doi: 10.1542/peds.2013-3559.

Kaur M, Liguori A, Fleischer AB, Feldman SR. Plasma beta-endorphin levels in frequent and infrequent tanners before and after ultraviolet and non-ultraviolet stimuli. J Am Acad Dermatol 2006b; 54:919-920.

Kaur M1 Liguori A, Lang W, Rapp SR, Fleischer AB Jr, Feldman SR. Induction of withdrawal-like symptoms in a small randomized controlled trial of opioid blockade in frequent tanners. J Am Acad Dermatol 2006a; 54:709-711.

Khazova M, O'Hagan JB, Robertson S. Survey of UV Emissions from Sunbeds in the UK. Photochem Photobiol. 2015;91:545-52. doi: 10.1111/php.12425.

Kim MY, Park HJ, Baek SC, Byun DG, Houh D. Mutations of the p53 and PTCH gene in basal cell carcinomas: UV mutation signature and strand bias. J Dermatol Sci. 2002; 29(1):1-9.

Kligman, L. H. and R. M. Sayre. An action spectrum for ultraviolet induced elastosis in hairless mice: quantification of elastosis by image analysis. Photochem. Photobiol. 53:237-242, 1991.

Køster B, Thorgaard C, Philip A, Clemmensen H. Sunbed use and campaign initiatives in the Danish population, 2007-2009: a cross-sectional study. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2011; 25:1351-1355.

Kraemer A, Chen IP, Henning S, Faust A, Volkmer B, Atkinson MJ, Moertl S, Greinert R. UVA and UVB irradiation differentially regulate microRNA expression in human primary keratinocytes. PloS one, 2013; 8(12): e83392.

Krarup AF, Koster B, Thorgaard C, Philip A, Clemmensen IH. Sunbed use by children aged 8-18 years in Denmark in 2008: a cross-sectional study. Br J Dermatol. 2011; 165:214-6.

Krauthammer M, Kong Y, Ha BH, Evans P, Bacchiocchi A, McCusker JP, Cheng E, Davis MJ, Goh G, Choi M, Ariyan S, Narayan D, Dutton-Regester K, Capatana A, Holman EC, Bosenberg M, Sznol M, Kluger HM, Brash DE, Stern DF, Materin MA, Lo RS, Mane S, Ma S, Kidd KK, Hayward NK, Lifton RP, Schlessinger J, Boggon TJ, Halaban R. Exome sequencing identifies recurrent somatic RAC1 mutations in melanoma. Nat Genet. 2012; 44:1006-14.

Krutmann J, Gilchrest BA. Photoaging of Skin. In: Gilchrest, Krutmann (eds) Skin aging. Springer, Heidelberg 2006; ISBN 3-540-24443-3, chapter 4, pp 33-42.

Krutmann J, Schroeder P. Role of mitochondria in photoaging of human skin: the defective powwerhouse model. J Invest Dermatol Symposium Proceedings. 2009; 14:44-49.

Lahtz C, Kim SI, Bates SE, Li AX, Wu X, Pfeifer GP. UVB irradiation does not directly induce detectable changes of DNA methylation in human keratinocytes. F1000 Research, 2013; 2: p. 45.

Lam RW, Buchanan A, Mador JA, Corral MR, Remick RA. The effects of ultraviolet-A wavelengths in light therapy for seasonal depression. J Affect Disord. 1992; 24:237-243.

Lagunova Z, Porojnicu AC, Aksnes L, Holick MF, Iani V, Bruland OS, Moan J. Effect of vitamin D supplementation and ultraviolet B exposure on serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D concentrations in healthy volunteers: a randomized, crossover clinical trial. Br J Dermatol. 2013 Aug;169(2):434-40. doi: 10.1111/bjd.12349.

Langdahl B, Binkley N, Bone H, Gilchrist N, Resch H, Rodriguez Portales J, Denker A, Lombardi A, Le Bailly De Tilleghem C, Dasilva C, Rosenberg E, Leung A. Odanacatib in the treatment of postmenopausal women with low bone mineral density: five years of continued therapy in a phase 2 study. J Bone Miner Res. 2012 Nov;27(11):2251-8. doi: 10.1002/jbmr.1695.

Lazovich D, Vogel RI, Berwick M, Weinstock MA, Anderson KE, Warshaw EM. Indoor tanning and risk of melanoma: a case-control study in a highly exposed population. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2010; 19(6):1557-68.

Lee SI, Macherianakis A, Roberts LM. Sunbed use, attitudes, and knowledge after the under-18s ban: a school-based survey of adolescents aged 15 to 17 years in Sandwell, United Kingdom. J Prim Care Community Health. 2013; 4:265-74.

Léon C, Benmarnhia T, Tordjman I, Gaillot de-Saintignon J, Beck F. L'exposition aux ultraviolets artificiels en France. BEH 2012; 18-19:205-209.

Li C, Wang LE, Wei Q. DNA repair phenotype and cancer susceptibility - A mini review. International Journal of Cancer, Int J Cancer. 2009; 124(5):999-1007. doi: 10.1002/ijc.24126.

Liu D, Fernandez BO, Hamilton A et al (2014) UVA Irradiation of human skin vasodilates arterial vasculature and lowers blood pressure independently of nitric oxide synthase. J Invest Dermatol 134:1839-1846

Lindqvist et al 2014 Lindqvist PG, Epstein E, Landin-Olsson M, Ingvar C, Nielsen K, Stenbeck M, Olsson H. Avoidance of sun exposure is a risk factor for all-cause mortality: results from the MISS cohort. J Intern Med 2014; 276: 77–86

Lindqvist et al. 2016 Lindqvist PG, Epstein E, Nielsen K, Landin-Olsson M, Ingvar C, Olsson H (Karolinska University Hospital, Lund University, Lund, Sweden). Avoidance of sun exposure as a risk factor for major causes of death: a competing risk analysis of the Melanoma in Southern Sweden cohort. J Intern Med 2016; 280: 375–387.

Marionnet C, Pierrard C, Golebiewski C, Bernerd F. Diversity of biological effects induced by longwave UVA rays (UVA1) in reconstructed skin. PloS one, 2014; 9(8): p. e105263.

Masaki T, Wang Y, DiGiovanna JJ, Khan SG, Raffeld M, Beltaifa S, Hornyak TJ, Darling TN, Lee CC, Kraemer KH. High frequency of PTEN mutations in nevi and melanomas from xeroderma pigmentosum patients. Pigment Cell Melanoma Res. 2014; 27, 454–464.

Matsumura Y, Ananthaswamy HN. Short-term and long-term cellular and molecular events following UV irradiation of skin: implications for molecular medicine. Expert Rev Mol Med. 2002; 4:1-22.

Matthews YJ, GM Halliday, TA Phan, DL Damian. Wavelength dependency for UVAinduced suppression of recall immunity in humans. J Dermatol Sci 2010; 59:192-197.

McGee HM, Malley RC, Muller HK, Woods GM. Neonatal exposure to UVR alters skin immune system development, and suppresses immunity in adulthood. Immunol Cell Biol. 2011; 89:767-776.

Ming M, Feng L, Shea CR, Soltani K, Zhao B, Han W, Smart RC, Trempus CS, He YY. PTEN positively regulates UVB-induced DNA damage repair. Cancer Res. 2011; 71(15):5287-95.

Mitchell D, Fernandez A. The photobiology of melanocytes modulates the impact of UVA on sunlight-induced melanoma. Photochem Photobiol Sci. 2012; 11(1): 69-73.

Mitchell DL. Effects of cytosine methylation on pyrimidine dimer formation in DNA. J Photochem Photobiol B. 2000; 71(2): 162-5.

Mitchell et al Ultraviolet A does not induce melanoma in a Xiphophorus hybrid fish model Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2010;107:9329-34

Mitra D, Luo X, Morgan A, Wang J, Hoang MP, Lo J, Guerrero CR, Lennerz JK, Mihm MC, Wargo JA, Robinson KC, Devi SP, Vanover JC, D'Orazio JA, McMahon M, Bosenberg MW, Haigis KM, Haber DA, Wang Y, Fisher DE. An ultraviolet-radiation-independent pathway to melanoma carcinogenesis in the red hair/fair skin background. Nature. 2012; 491:449-53.

Morgan AM, Lo J, Fisher DE. How does pheomelanin synthesis contribute to melanomagenesis?: Two distinct mechanisms could explain the carcinogenicity of pheomelanin synthesis. Bioessays. 2013; 35:672-6.

Moan J, Grigalavicius M, Baturaite Z, Dahlback A and Juzeniene A. The relationship between UV exposure and incidence of skin cancer. Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed. 2015; 31: 26–35. doi:10.1111/phpp.12139

Moriwaki S, Takahashi Y. Photoaging and DNA repair. J Dermatol Sci. 2008; 50169-176.

Mouret S, Baudouin C, Charveron M, Favier A, Cadet J, Douki T. Cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers are predominant DNA lesions in whole human skin exposed to UVA radiation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2006; 103(37): 13765-13770.

Mouret S, Forestier A, Douki T. The specificity of UVA-induced DNA damage in human melanocytes. Photochem Photobiol Sci. 2012;11:155-62.

Mouret S, Philippe C, Gracia-Chantegrel J, Banyasz A, Karpati S, Markovitsi D, Douki T. UVA-induced cyclobutane pyrimidine dimers in DNA: a direct photochemical mechanism? Org. Biomol. Chem. 2010; 8(7): 1706-1711.

Nandakumar V, Vaid M, Tollefsbol TO, Katiyar SK. Aberrant DNA hypermethylation patterns lead to transcriptional silencing of tumour suppressor genes in UVB-exposed skin and UVB-induced skin tumours of mice. Carcinogenesis, 2011; 32(4): p. 597-604.

Neenan A, Lea CS, Lesesky EB. Reasons for tanning bed use: a survey of community college students in North Carolina. N C Med J. 2012; 73:89–92.

Nielsen K, Måsbäck A, Olsson H, Ingvar C. A prospective, population-based study of 40,000 women regarding host factors, UV exposure and sunbed use in relation to risk and anatomic site of cutaneous melanoma. International journal of cancer. 2012;131(3):706–15.

NIH (2014) Vitamin D. Fact sheet for health professionals. http://ods.od.nih.gov/factsheets/VitaminD-HealthProfessional/ (accessed July 2015).

Nilsen et al. (UV exposure from indoor tanning devices: A systematic review. Br J Dermatol. 2016 Jan 7. doi: 10.1111/bjd.14388

Nilsen LT, Aalerud TN, Hannevik M, Veierød MB. UVB and UVA irradiances from indoor tanning devices. Photochem Photobiol Sci. 2011; 10:1129-36.

Nilsen LT, Hannevik M, Aalerud TN, Johnsen B, Friberg EG, Veierød MB. Trends in UV irradiance of Tanning devices in Norway: 1983-2005. Photochem Photobiol. 2008; 84, 1100-1108.

Noonan FP, Dudek J, Merlino G, De Fabo EC. Animal models of melanoma: an HGF/SF transgenic mouse model may facilitate experimental access to UV initiating events. Pigment Cell Res. 2003; 16 (1):16-25.

Noonan FP, Muller HK, Fears TR, Kusewitt DF, Johnson TM, De Fabo EC. Mice with genetically determined high susceptibility to ultraviolet (UV)-induced immunosuppression show enhanced UV carcinogenesis. J Invest Dermatol. 2003; 121 (5):1175-81. doi: 10.1046/j.1523-1747.2003.12560.x.

Noonan FP, Otsuka T, Bang S, Anver MR, Merlino G. Accelerated ultraviolet radiationinduced carcinogenesis in hepatocyte growth factor/scatter factor transgenic mice. Cancer Res. 2000; 60 (14):3738-43.

Noonan FP, Zaidi MR, Wolnicka-Glubisz A, Anver MR, Bahn J, Wielgus A, Cadet J, Douki T, Mouret S, Tucker MA, Popratiloff A, Merlino G, De Fabo EC. Melanoma induction by ultraviolet A but not ultraviolet B radiation requires melanin pigment. Nat Commun. 2012; 3:884. doi: 10.1038/ncomms1893.

Oberyszyn TM. Non-melanoma skin cancer: Importance of gender, immunosuppressive status and vitamin D. Cancer Lett. 2008; 261, 127–136.

Olds WJ, McKinley AR, Moore MR, Kimlin MG. In vitro model of vitamin D3 (cholecalciferol) synthesis by UV radiation: dose-response relationships. Journal of Photochemistry and Photobiology. B, Biology. 2008;93(2):88–93.

Osipov AN, Smetanina NM, Pustovalova MV, Arkhangelskaya E, Klokov D. The formation of DNA single-strand breaks and alkali-labile sites in human blood lymphocytes exposed to 365-nm UVA radiation. Free Radic Biol Med. 2014; Aug;73:34-40. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2014.04.027.

Pan M, Geller L. Update on indoor tanning legislation in the United States. Clin Dermatol. 2015; 33(3):387-92.

Petitti D, Comment published on PubMed on 19 January 2016 http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24477278/#comments

Petri A, Karabetsos E. Effective Ultraviolet Irradiance Measurements from Artificial Tanning Devices in Greece. Radiat. Prot. Dosimetry; 2015;167(4):490-501.

Pfeifer GP, You YH, Besaratinia A. Mutations induced by ultraviolet light. Mutat. Res. 2005; 571:19–31.

Pfeifer GP, You YH, Besaratinia A. Mutations induced by ultraviolet light. Photochem Photobiol Sci. 2012; 11(1): 180-90.

Pilz S, Iodice S, Zittermann A, Grant WB, Gandini S. Vitamin D status and mortality risk in CKD: a meta-analysis of prospective studies. Am J Kidney Dis. 2011; 58(3):374-82.

Pleasance ED, Cheetham RK, Stephens PJ, McBride DJ, Humphray SJ, Greenman CD, Varela I, Lin ML, Ordóñez GR, Bignell GR, Ye K, Alipaz J, Bauer MJ, Beare D, Butler A, Carter RJ, Chen L, Cox AJ, Edkins S, Kokko-Gonzales PI, Gormley NA, Grocock RJ, Haudenschild CD, Hims MM, James T, Jia M, Kingsbury Z, Leroy C, Marshall J, Menzies A, Mudie LJ, Ning Z, Royce T, Schulz-Trieglaff OB, Spiridou A, Stebbings LA, Szajkowski L, Teague J, Williamson D, Chin L, Ross MT, Campbell PJ, Bentley DR, Futreal PA, Stratton MR. A comprehensive catalogue of somatic mutations from a human cancer genome. Nature. 2010 Jan 14;463(7278):191-6. doi: 10.1038/nature08658.

Poon TSC, Barnetson RS, Halliday GM. Sunlight-induced immunosuppression in humans is initially because of UVB, then UVA, followed by interactive effects. J Invest Dermatol. 2005; 125:840-846.

Pothof J, Verkaik NS, van IJcken W, Wiemer EA, Ta VT, van der Horst GT, Jaspers NG, van Gent DC, Hoeijmakers JH, Persengiev SP. MicroRNA-mediated gene silencing modulates the UV-induced DNA-damage response. The EMBO journal. 2009; 28(14): 2090-9.

Povey JE, Darakhshan F, Robertson K, Bisset Y, Mekky M, Rees J, Doherty V, Kavanagh G, Anderson N, Campbell H, MacKie RM, Melton DW. DNA repair gene polymorphisms

and genetic predisposition to cutaneous melanoma. Carcinogenesis. 2007; 28:1087-1093.

Premi S, Wallisch S, Mano CM, Weiner AB, Bacchiocchi A, Wakamatsu K, Bechara EJ, Halaban R, Douki T, Brash DE. Photochemistry. Chemiexcitation of melanin derivatives induces DNA photoproducts long after UV exposure. Science. 2015; 347:842-847.

Regulations on Radiation Protection and Use of Radiation, FOR-2010-29-1380: http://www.nrpa.no/dav/a3e3933033.pdf (last accessed 16 July 2016)

Rafnsson V, Hrafnkelsson J, Tulinius H, Sigurgeirsson B, Olafsson JH. Risk factors for malignant melanoma in an Icelandic population sample. Prev Med. 2004; 39(2):247–252.

Recio JA, Noonan FP, Takayama H, Anver MR, Duray P, Rush WL, Lindner G, De Fabo EC, DePinho RA, Merlino G. Ink4a/arf deficiency promotes ultraviolet radiation-induced melanomagenesis. Cancer Res. 2002; 62:6724-30.

Reeve VE, Bosnic M, Boehm-Wilcox C. Dependence of photocarcinogenesis and photoimmunosuppression in the hairless mouse on dietary polyunsaturated fat. Cancer Lett. 1996; 108: 271–279.

Reeve VE, Allanson M, Cho JL, Arun SJ, Domanski D. Interdependence between heme oxygenase-1 induction and estrogen-receptor-b signalling mediates photoimmune protection by UVA radiation in mice. J Invest Dermatol. 2009; 129:2702-2710

Reimann V, Krämer U, Sugiri D, Schroeder P, Hoffmann B, Medve-Koenigs K, Jöckel KH, Ranft U, Krutmann J. Sunbed use induces the photoaging-associated mitochondrial common deletion J Invest Dermatol. 2008; 128:1294-1297.

Rhodes AR, Weinstock MA, Fitzpatrick TB, Mihm MCJ, Sober AJ. Risk factors for cutaneous melanoma. A practical method of recognizing predisposed individuals. J Am Med Assoc. 1987; 258, 3146–3154.

Rhodes LE, Webb AR, Fraser HI, Kift R, Durkin MT, Allan D, O'Brien SJ, Vail A, Berry JL. Recommended summer sunlight exposure levels can produce sufficient (>20 ng ml\_1) but not the proposed optimal (>32 ng ml\_1) 25(OH)D Levels at UK latitudes. J Invest Dermatol. 2010; 130:1411-1418.

Ridley AJ, Whiteside JR, McMillan TJ, Allinson SL. Cellular and sub-cellular responses to UVA in rela- tion to carcinogenesis. Int J Radiat Biol. 2009; 85: 177–195.

Roberts SA, Gordenin DA. Hypermutation in human cancer genomes: footprints and mechanisms. Nat Rev Cancer. 2014; 14(12):786-800.

Robinson ES, Hill RH Jr, Kripke ML, Setlow RB. The Monodelphis melanoma model: initial report on large ultraviolet A exposures of suckling young. Photochem Photobiol.. 2000; 71(6): p. 743-6.

Rossman TG, Uddin AN, Burns FJ, Bosland MC. Arsenite cocarcinogenesis: an animal model derived from genetic toxicology studies. Environ Health Perspect. 2002; 110.

Rouzaud F, Kadekaro AL, Abdel-Malek ZA, Hearing VJ. MC1R and the response ofmelanocytes to ultraviolet radiation. Mutat.Res. 2005; 571, 133–152.

Runger TM, Kappes UP, Mechanisms of mutation formation with long-wave ultraviolet light (UVA). Photodermatology, photoimmunology & photomedicine, 2008; 24(1): 2-10.

Runger TM, Ultraviolet light. In: Bolognia JL, Jorizzo JL, Schaffer JV, Dermatology vol I, Third Edition, 2012; Springer, 86: 1455-1465.

Sage E, Girard PM, Francesconi S. Unravelling UVA-induced mutagenesis. Photochem Photobiol Sci. 2012; 11(1): p. 74-80.

Sallander E, Wester U, Bengtsson E, Wiegleb Edström D. Vitamin D levels after UVB radiation: effects by UVA additions in a randomized controlled trial. Photodermatol Photoimmunol Photomed. 2013; 29:323-329.

Sand JM, Aziz MH, Dreckschmidt NE, Havighurst T, Kim K, Verma AK. PKCc overexpression, irrespective of genetic background, sensitizes skin to ultraviolet radiation-induced development of squamous cell carcinomas. J Invest Dermatol. 2010; doi: 10.1038/jid.2009.212.

Schartl A, Pagany M, Engler M, Scharttl M. Analysis of genetic factors and molecular mechanisms in the development of hereditary and carcinogen-induced tumors of Xiphophorus. Recent Results Cancer Res, 1997. 143: 225-235.

Schmidt-Pokrzywniak A, Jöckel KH, Bornfeld N, Sauerwein W, Stang A. Positive interaction between light iris color and ultraviolet radiation in relation to the risk of uveal melanoma: a case-control study. Ophthalmology. 2009 Feb;116(2):340-8. doi: 10.1016/j.ophtha.2008.09.040.

Schmitt J, Seidler A, Heinisch G, Sebastian G. Effectiveness of skin cancer screening for individuals age 14 to 34 years. J Dtsch Dermatol Ges. 2011; 9:608-16.

Schneider S, Diehl K, Bock C, Schlüter M, Breitbart EW, Volkmer B, Greinert R. Sunbed use, user characteristics, and motivations for tanning: results from the German population-based SUN-Study 2012. JAMA Dermatol. 2013; 149:43-9.

Schneider S, Krämer H. Who uses sunbeds? A systematic literature review of risk groups in developed countries. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2010; 24:639-48.

Schneider S, Schirmbeck F, Bock C, Greinert R, Eckhard W. Breitbart EW Diehl. Casting Shadows on the Prevalence of Tanning Dependence: An Assessment of mCAGE Criteria. Acta Derm Venereol 2015; 95: 162–168.

Schöttker B, Jorde R, Peasey A, Thorand B, Jansen EH, Groot LD, Streppel M. Vitamin D and mortality: meta-analysis of individual participant data from a large consortium of cohort studies from Europe and the United States. Br Med J. 2014; 348:G3656.

Schwarz T. 25 years of UV-induced immunosuppression mediated by T cells-from disregarded T suppressor cells to highly respected regulatory T cells. Photochem Photobiol. 2008; 84:10-18.

Schwarz T. The dark and sunny side of UVR-induced immunosuppression: photoimmunology revisited. J Invest Dermatol. 2010; 130:49-54.

Scientific Committee on Consumer Products (SCCP/0949/05) Opinion on Biological effects of ultraviolet radiation relevant to health with particular reference to sunbeds for cosmetic purposes.

Sehgal VN, Chatterjee K, Pandhi D, Khurana A. Basal cell carcinoma: pathophysiology. Skinmed. 2014; 12:176-81.

Serakinci N, Guldberg P, Burns JS, Abdallah B, Schrødder H, Jensen T, Kassem M. Adult human mesenchymal stem cell as a target for neoplastic transformation. Oncogene. 2004; 23: 5095–5098.

Setlow, R.B., Christ E, Thomson K, Woodhead AD Wavelengths effective in induction of malignant melanoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 1993. 90: p. 6666-6670

Song EJ, Gordon-Thomson C, Cole L, Stern H, Halliday GM, Damian DL, Reeve VE, Mason RS. 1á25-Dihydroxyvitamin D3 reduces several types of UV-induced DNA damage and contributes to photoprotection. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2013; 136:131-138.

Stanganelli I, Gandini S, Magi S, Mazzoni L, Medri M, Agnoletti V, Lombi L, Falcini F. Sunbed use among subjects at high risk of melanoma: an Italian survey after the ban. Br J Dermatol. 2013; 169:351-7.

Stroup DF, Berlin JA, Morton SC, Olkin I, Williamson GD, Rennie D, Moher D, Becker BJ, Sipe TA, Thacker SB. Meta-analysis of observational studies in epidemiology: a proposal for reporting. Meta-analysis Of Observational Studies in Epidemiology (MOOSE) group. JAMA. 2000;283:2008-12.

Sui GY, Liu GC, Guang-Ying Liu GY, Gao YY, Deng Y, Wang WY, Tong SH, and Wang L. Is sunlight exposure a risk factor for age-related macular degeneration? A systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Ophthalmol. 2013; 97:389–394.

Sutton AJ, Song F, Gilbody SM, Abrams KR. Modelling publication bias in meta-analysis: a review. Stat Methods Med Res. 2000;9:421-45.

Syed DN, Khan MI, Shabbir M, Mukhtar H. MicroRNAs in skin response to UV radiation. Current drug targets. 2013; 14(10): p. 1128-34.

Syed DN, Lall RK, Mukhtar H. MicroRNAs and photocarcinogenesis. J Photochem Photobiol B. 2015; 91(1): p. 173-87.

Tella E, Beauchet A, Vouldoukis I, Séi JF, Beaulieu P, Sigal ML, Mahé E. French teenagers and artificial tanning. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol. 2012; 27:e428–e432.

Thieden E., H.L. Jorgensen, N.R. Jorgensen, et al.Sunbed radiation provokes cutaneous vitamin D synthesis in humans – a randomized controlled trial. Photochem Photobiol. 2008; 84: 1487–1492

Thomson CS, Woolnough S, Wickenden M, Hiom S, Twelves CHJ. Sunbed use in children aged 11-17 in England: face to face quota sampling surveys in the National Prevalence Study and Six Cities Study. BMJ. 2010; 340.

Tierney P, Ferguson J, Ibbotson S, Dawe R, Eadie E, Moseley H. Nine out of 10 sunbeds in England emit ultraviolet radiation levels that exceed current safety limits. Br. J. Dermatol. 2013; 168, 602-608.

Tierney, de Gruijl FR, Ibbotson S and Moseley H. Predicted increased risk of squamous cell carcinoma induction associated with sunbed exposure habits. Br J Dermatol. 2015; 173: 201–208.

Ting W, Schultz K, Cac NN, Peterson M, Walling HW. Tanning bed exposure increases the risk of malignant melanoma. Int J Dermatol. 2007; 46: 1253–7.

Tommasi S, Denissenko MF, Pfeifer GP. Sunlight induces pyrimidine dimers preferentially at 5-methylcytosine bases. Cancer research. 1997; 57(21): 4727-30.

Tong Y, Smith MA, Tucker SB. Chronic ultraviolet exposure-induced p53 gene alterations in Sencar mouse skin carcinogenesis model. J Toxicol Environ Health. 1997; 51: 219–234.

Tong Y, Tucker SB, Smith MA. Expression of Hrasp21 and keratin K13 in UVR-induced skin tumours inSencar mice. J Toxicol Environ Health A. 1998; 53: 439–453.

Trempus CS, Mahler JF, Ananthaswamy HN, Loughlin SM, French JE, Tennant RW. Photocarcinogenesis and susceptibility to UV radiation in the v-Ha-ras transgenic Tg.AC mouse. J Invest Dermatol. 1998; 111: 445–451.

Uddin AN, Burns FJ, Rossman TG, Chen H, Kluz T, Costa M. Dietary chromium and nickel enhance UV-carcinogenesis in skin of hairless mice. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 2007; 221(3):329-38

Uddin AN, Burns FJ, Rossman TG. Vitamin E and organoselenium prevent the cocarcinogenic activity of arsenite with solar UVR in mouse skin. Carcinogenesis. 2005; 26(12):2179-86

Valverde P, Healy E, Jackson I, Rees JL, Thody AJ. Variants of the melanocytestimulating hormone receptor gene are associated with red hair and fair skin in humans. Nature Genet. 1995; 11, 328–330.

Veierod MB, Adami HO, Lund E, Armstrong BK, Weiderpass E. Sun and solarium exposure and melanoma risk: effects of age, pigmentary characteristics, and nevi. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2010; 19:111–20.

Veierød MB, Couto E, Lund E, Adami HO, Weiderpass E. Host characteristics, sun exposure, indoor tanning and risk of squamous cell carcinoma of the skin. Int J Cancer. 2014; 135(2):413-22. doi: 10.1002/ijc.28657. Epub 2014 Jan 10. PubMed PMID: 24408678.

Veierød MB, Weiderpass E, Thörn M, Hansson J, Lund E, Armstrong B, Adami HO.. A prospective study of pigmentation, sun exposure, and risk of cutaneous malignant melanoma in women. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 2003; 95(20):1530–8.

Virginia Joint Commission on Health Care. Age restriction for tanning bed use. <u>http://jchc.virginia.gov/5 Tanning Bed Use update.pdf</u> (accessed on June 14, 2015).

Viros A, Sanchez-Laorden B, Pedersen M, Furney SJ, Rae J, Hogan K, Ejiama S, Vogel RI, Ahmed RL, Nelson HH, Berwick M, Weinstock MA, Lazovich D. Exposure to indoor tanning without burning and melanoma risk by sunburn history. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2014b; 106(7). pii: dju219. doi: 10.1093/jnci/dju219. Print 2014 Jul.

Viros A, Sanchez-Laorden B, Pedersen M, Furney SJ, Rae J, Hogan K, Ejiama S, Girotti MR, Cook M, Dhomen N, Marais R. Ultraviolet radiation accelerates BRAF-driven melanomagenesis by targeting TP53. Nature. 2014a; 511: 478-482.

Vogel RI, Ahmed RL, Nelson HH, Berwick M, Weinstock MA, Lazovich D. Exposure to indoor tanning without burning and melanoma risk by sunburn history. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2014; 106: dju219. doi: 10.1093/jnci/dju219.

Wang Y, Digiovanna JJ, Stern JB, Hornyak TJ, Raffeld M, Khan SG, Oh KS, Hollander MC, Dennis PA, Kraemer KH. Evidence of ultraviolet type mutations in xeroderma pigmentosum melanomas. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009;106:6279-84.

Wang Y, Rosenstein B, Goldwyn S, Zhang X, Lebwohl M, Wei H. Differential regulation of P53 and Bcl-2 expression by ultraviolet A and B, J Invest Dermatol. 1998; 111(3): 380–384.

Wehner MR, Chren M-M, Nameth D, Choudhry A, Gaskins M, Nead KT, Boscardin WJ, Linos E. International Prevalence of Indoor Tanning. A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis. JAMA Dermatol. 2014; 150:390-400.

Wehner MR, Shive ML, Chren MM, Han J, Qureshi AA, Linos E. Indoor tanning and nonmelanoma skin cancer: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ. 2012;345:e5909. Weinstock MA. Epidemiology and UV exposure. J Invest Dermatol. 2013; 133:E11–2.

Wenczl E, Van der Schans GP, Roza L, Kolb RM, Timmerman AJ, Smit NP, Pavel S, Schothorst AA. (Pheo)melanin photosensitizes UVA-induced DNA damage in cultured human melanocytes. J. Invest. Dermatol. 1998; 111, 678–682.

de Winter S, Vink AA, Roza L, Pavel S. Solar-simulated skin adaptation and its effect on subsequent UV-induced epidermal DNA damage. J Invest Dermatol. 2001 Sep;117(3):678-82.

Wheeler DL, Li Y, Verma AK. Protein kinase C epsilon signals ultraviolet light-induced cutaneous damage and development of squamous cell carcinoma possibly through Induction of specific cytokines in a paracrine mechanism. Photochem Photobiol. 2005; 81:9-18.

Wheeler DL, Martin KE, Ness KJ, Li Y, Dreckschmidt NE, Wartman M, Ananthaswamy HN, Mitchell DL, Verma AK. Protein kinase C epsilon is an endogenous photosensitizer that enhances ultraviolet radiation-induced cutaneous damage and development of squamous cell carcinomas. Cancer Res. 2004; 64:7756-65.

Whiteside JR, McMillan TJ. A bystander effect is induced in human cells treated with UVA radiation but not UVB radiation. Radiat Res. 2009;171:204-211.

WMO-World Meteorological Organization. GAW Report No. 125 Instruments to measure solar ultraviolet radiation - Part 1, Spectral instruments. 1999. http://library.wmo.int/pmb\_ged/wmo-td\_1066\_en.pdf

WMO-World Meteorological Organization. GAW Report No. 164 Instruments to measure solar ultraviolet radiation - Part 2, Broadband Instruments Measuring Erythemally Weighted Solar Irradiance. 2008. http://library.wmo.int/pmb\_ged/wmo-td\_1289.pdf

Wolnicka-Glubisz A, Strickland FM, Wielgus A, Anver M, Merlino G, De Fabo EC, Noonan FP. A melanin-independent interaction between Mc1r and Met signaling pathways is required for HGF-dependent melanoma. Int J Cancer. 2015; 136:752-60.

www.anses.fr/sites/default/files/documents/AP2012sa0263EN.pdf (accessed June 2015)

Yang L, Lof M, Veierød MB, Sandin S, Adami HO, Weiderpass E. Ultraviolet exposure and mortality among women in Sweden. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2011; 20(4):683-90.

Yang L, Veierød MB, Löf M, Sandin S, Adami HO, Weiderpass E. Prospective study of UV exposure and cancer incidence among Swedish women. Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers Prev. 2011 Jul;20(7):1358-67. doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.

Yin L, Ordonez-Mena JM, Chen T, Schottker B, Arndt V, Brenner H. Circulating 25hydroxyvitamin D serum concentration and total cancer incidence and mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Prev Med. 2013; 57:753-764.

Young AR, Chadwick CA, Harrison GI, Nikaido O, Ramsden J, Potten CS. The similarity of action spectra for thymine dimers in human epidermis and erythema suggests that DNA is the chromophore for erythema. J Invest Dermatol. 1998; 111:982-8.

Zaidi MR, Davis S, Noonan FP, Graff-Cherry C, Hawley TS, Walker RL, Feigenbaum L, Fuchs E, Lyakh L, Young HA, Hornyak TJ, Arnheiter H, Trinchieri G, Meltzer PS, De Fabo EC, Merlino G. Interferon- $\gamma$  links ultraviolet radiation to melanomagenesis in mice. Nature. 2011; 469:548-53.

Zaidi MR, De Fabo EC, Noonan FP, Merlino G. Shedding light on melanocyte pathobiology in vivo. Cancer Res. 2012; 72:1591-5.

Zhang H, Rosdahl I Ultraviolet A and B differently induce intracellular protein expression in human skin melanocytes: a speculation of separate pathways in initiation of melanoma. Carcinogenesis. 2003; 24 (12): 1929–1934.

Zhang M, Qureshi AA, Geller AC, Frazier L, Hunter DJ, Han J. Use of tanning beds and incidence of skin cancer. J Clin Oncol 2012; 30:1588-93.

Zhang M, Song F, Hunter DJ, Qureschi AA, Han J. Tanning bed use is not associated with internal cancer risk: Evidence from a large cohort study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2013; 22(12):2425-9.

Zivkovic MV, Dediol I, Ljubic I, Situm MS. Sun behaviour patterns and perception of illness among melanoma patients. JEADV. 2012; 26: 724–729.